codex alimentarius commission



FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION



JOINT OFFICE: Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 ROME Tel: 39 06 57051 www.codexalimentarius.net Email: codex@fao.org Facsimile: 39 06 5705 4593

ALINORM 01/24

JOINT FAO/WHO FOOD STANDARDS PROGRAMME CODEX ALIMENTARIUS COMMISSION Twenty-Fourth Session Geneva, 2 - 7 July 2001

REPORT OF THE THIRTY-SECOND SESSION OF THE CODEX COMMITTEE ON PESTICIDE RESIDUES The Hague, 1 - 8 May 2000

Note: This report includes Codex Circular Letter CL 2000/13-PR.

codex alimentarius commission



FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION



JOINT OFFICE: Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 ROME Tel: 39 06 57051 www.codexalimentarius.net Email: codex@fao.org Facsimile: 39 06 5705 4593

CX 4/40.2

CL 2000/13-PR June 2000

- TO: Codex Contact Points - Interested International Organizations
- **FROM:** Secretary, Codex Alimentarius Commission FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy

SUBJECT: DISTRIBUTION OF THE REPORT OF THE THIRTY-SECOND SESSION OF THE CODEX COMMITTEE ON PESTICIDE RESIDUES (ALINORM 01/24)

The report of the Thirty-Second Session of the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues will be considered by the 24th Session of the Codex Alimentarius Commission (Geneva, 2 - 7 July 2001).

PART A: MATTERS FOR ADOPTION BY THE 24TH SESSION OF THE CODEX ALIMENTARIUS COMMISSION

The following matters will be brought to the attention of the 24th Session of the Codex Alimentarius Commission for adoption:

1. DRAFT AND DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS AT STEP 8 (ALINORM 01/24, APPENDIX II); AND

2. PROPOSED DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS AT STEP 5/8 (ALINORM 01/24, APPENDIX III)

Governments wishing to propose amendments or to comment on the Draft MRLs and Proposed Draft MRLs, including revised MRLs, should do so in writing in conformity with the Guide to the Consideration of Standards at Step 8 of the Procedure for the Elaboration of Codex Standards Including Consideration of Any Statements Relating to Economic Impact (*Codex Alimentarius Procedural Manual*, Eleventh Edition, pp. 26-27) to the Secretary, Codex Alimentarius Commission, FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy (fax, +39 06 57054593; e-mail, codex@fao.org), **not later than 30 March 2001**.

3. PROPOSED DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS AT STEP 5 (ALINORM 01/24, APPENDIX V)

Governments wishing to propose amendments or to submit comments regarding the implications which the Proposed Draft Maximum Residue Limits may have for their economic interest should do so in writing in conformity with the Procedures for the Elaboration of Codex Standards and Related Texts (at Step 5) (*Codex Alimentarius Procedural Manual*, Eleventh Edition, p. 22) to the Secretary, Codex Alimentarius Commission, FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy (fax, +39 06 57054593; e-mail, codex@fao.org), **not later than 30 March 2001**.

4. REVOCATION OF CODEX MRLS (ALINORM 01/24, APPENDIX VI)

Governments wishing to comment on the proposed revocation (not including that of Codex MRLs replaced by the revised MRLs) should do so in writing to the Secretary, Codex Alimentarius Commission, FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy (fax, +39 06 57054593; e-mail, codex@fao.org), **not later than 30 March 2001**.

PART B: REQUEST FOR COMMENTS

1. PROPOSED DRAFT AMENDMENTS TO THE CODEX CLASSIFICATION OF FOODS AND ANIMAL FEEDS (ALINORM 01/24, APPENDIX V) AT STEP 3 OF THE ACCELERATED PROCEDURE

Governments are invited to comment on the above Proposed Draft Amendments to the Codex Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds (*Codex Alimentarius*, Volume 2, Section 4, pp. 75-78), including the revised definitions of "meat", "mammalian fats", "poultry fats" and "milks", at Step 3 of the Accelerated Procedure¹. Comments should be sent to the Secretary, Codex Alimentarius Commission, FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy (fax, +39 06 5705 4593; e-mail, codex@fao.org), **not later than 30 November 2000**.

PART C: REQUEST FOR INFORMATION AND DATA TO BE SENT TO JOINT FAO/WHO MEETING ON PESTICIDE RESIDUES

Residues and Toxicological Data Required by JMPR for Pesticides Scheduled for Evaluation or Periodic Re-evaluation

Governments and interested international organizations are invited to send inventory of data for pesticides on the agenda of the JMPR. Inventories of information on use patterns or good agricultural practices, residue data, national MRLs, etc. should be sent to Dr Amelia Tejada, Plant Protection Service, AGP, FAO, Viale delle Terme di Caracalla, 00100 Rome, Italy, well before <u>30 November</u> of a year before a JMPR meeting where a pesticide of concern is scheduled to be evaluated and, submission of residue data should be well before the end of <u>February</u> of the same year as the JMPR meeting. Toxicological data should be sent to Dr J.L. Herrman, International Programme on Chemical Safety, WHO, CH-1211 Geneva 27, Switzerland not later than one year before the JMPR meeting (see Appendix VII of ALINORM 01/24).

Those countries specified under individual compounds in the ALINORM 01/24 concerning matters related to the FAO Panel of the JMPR (GAP, residue evaluation, etc.) on specific pesticide/commodity(ies) or concerning toxicological matters are invited to send information of data availability and/or toxicological data (for deadlines see the paragraph above).

1

- iv -

Subject to approval by the 47th Session of the Executive Committee.

SUMMARY AND CONCLUSIONS

The Thirty-second Session of the Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues reached the following conclusions:

MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION BY THE 24TH COMMISSION

The Committee recommended to the Commission:

- Draft MRLs for adoption at Step 8, Proposed Draft MRLs at Step 5/8 and Proposed Draft MRLs at Step 5 (Appendices II, III & IV);
- revocation of certain existing Codex MRLs (Appendix VI); and
- Priority List of Pesticides for new and periodic evaluations by the JMPR (Appendix VII).

MATTERS FOR CONSIDERATION BY THE 47TH EXECUTIVE COMMITTEE

The Committee:

- agreed to amend the definitions of "meat", "mammalian fats", "poultry fats" and "milks" contained in the *Codex Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds* for the sake of promoting harmonization, following the Accelerated Elaboration Procedure, pending approval of the Executive Committee (paras 45-47, Appendix V); and
- agreed to seek approval to initiate new work on the amendments to the *Guidelines on Good Laboratory Practice in Pesticide Residue Analysis* and the Introduction section of the *Recommended methods of Analysis for Pesticide Residues* to accommodate reference to single-laboratory method validation and suitability of methods validated in a single laboratory (para. 153).

MATTERS OF INTEREST TO THE COMMISSION

MATTER OF INTEREST TO OTHER COMMITTEES

The Committee:

- concluded that it was not in a position to provide information on other legitimate factors to the CCGP at this time and agreed that a drafting group would prepare a discussion paper for consideration by the CCPR at its next Session with an objective to report the conclusion of the Committee to the 16th Session of the CCGP (para. 10);
- was generally of the opinion that MRLs should be recommended for food commodities, such as meat, rather than tissues, such as muscle as done by the CCRVDF, and therefore definitions should be established for food commodities (para. 47); and
- in response to the request of the CCNFSDU, concluded that it was not feasible to establish MRLs for cereal-based foods and infant formula as the Committee had not established MRLs for composite products; did not support the establishment of two MRLs, one for adults and the other for infants and children, for a raw commodity used for preparing these products; did not reach consensus at this time on the establishment of a generic common limit for these products; and endorsed the proposed wording for the pesticide residue provision included in the proposed draft standards for these products (paras 70-74).

FOR INFORMATION TO THE COMMISSION

The Committee:

- for MRLs arising from the application of certain pesticides on animals, agreed to discontinue the use of the "V" designation and the explanatory text "The MRL accommodates veterinary uses", and decided to use a footnote that states "The MRL accommodates external animal treatments" (para. 48);
- concurred with the recommendation of the CCRVDF that where JMPR and JECFA had recommended MRLs for the same chemical with the same residue/marker definition on the same commodity, the higher MRL should be recommended provided that intake of residues did not exceed the ADI (para. 49);
- agreed that a brief paper be prepared by the Chairperson in collaboration with the Codex Secretariat on risk analysis principles and methodologies so far applied or used in the work of this Committee for consideration at the next session so as to enable this Committee to report the development and

application of risk analysis to the 24th Session of the Commission (para. 6);

- noted that a number of recommendations of the 24th Session of the Codex Alimentarius Commission concerning risk analysis had been already taken into consideration or currently worked on by the Committee and JMPR (para. 7);
- noted the report on general considerations by the 1999 JMPR and agreed with a number of JMPR recommendations (paras 11-19);
- recognizing the urgent need for internationally agreed methodology for acute exposure assessment, agreed to a number of preliminary risk management measures which would require further development (para. 28);
- requested WHO to develop some examples of the impact on exposure assessments if the current European Regional Diet was replaced by the proposed GEMS/Food Consumption Cluster Diets; and to provide an estimate of the total consumption of food in order to assess potential differences among cluster-diets (para. 38);
- decided to maintain the agreed current procedure concerning chronic exposure concern and agreed to continue review of the procedure (paras 54-60);
- decided to seek information from governments for consideration at its next session on:
 - how pesticide residues in genetically modified crops were dealt with at the national level and seek opinions of JMPR (paras 62-66);
 - national policies regarding the protection of infants and children in respect of pesticide residues and which compounds were of particular concern (paras 75-76);
 - pesticides used on spices, their GAPs and the availability of data; compound not registered for use on spices but frequently detected in spices and the availability of monitoring and toxicological data; and national policies for regulating pesticide residues in spices (paras 167-171);
- concluded that the establishment of an EMRL for camphechlor in fish was of low priority and agreed to revisit this issue in the future when more information became available (paras 80-83);
- agreed on a number of actions concerning method validation, including single laboratory method validation, and decided that a paper should be prepared on appropriate performance parameters and criteria for the assessment of the suitability of analytical methods for CCPR purposes (paras 152-154);
- agreed on the procedure for revising the list of methods of analysis for pesticide residues (para. 155);
- agreed that a general policy should be developed regarding what action should be taken for CXLs for pesticides composed of unresolved enantiomers/isomers that were no longer supported while awaiting evaluations of corresponding products consisting of resolved enantiomers/isomers; and that a circular letter would be prepared asking for approaches taken by national authorities on this issue (para. 163);
- agreed to consider at the next session:
 - establishment of priority lists; the appropriate role of acute toxicity in establishing priorities; consideration of a policy relating to the maintenance of CXLs for isomeric mixtures of pesticides while awaiting evaluations of resolved isomers; and the relative priority that should be given to the evaluation of new pesticides vis-à-vis reevaluations of older pesticides (para. 164); and
 - how and to what extent the *Codex Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds* should be reviewed and updated and in what structure the updated version would be (paras 181-182);
- received a report on the work of OECD on the minimum data requirements for establishing maximum residue limits including import tolerances (paras 173-179); and
- requested JMPR to consider a number of matters of general nature (paras 28, 43, 65, 76, & 173-174)

TABLE OF CONTENTS

Paragraphs

| INTRODUCTION | 1 |
|---|----------|
| OPENING OF THE SESSION | |
| Adoption of the Agenda | 3 |
| APPOINTMENT OF RAPPORTEURS | 4 |
| MATTERS REFERRED TO THE COMMITTEE | 5 - 10 |
| Risk Analysis Principles and Methodologies | 6 - 8 |
| Other Legitimate Factors in the Framework of Risk Analysis | |
| REPORT ON GENERAL CONSIDERATIONS BY THE 1998 AND 1999 JOINT FAO/WHO MEETINGS | |
| on Pesticide Residues | 11 - 19 |
| CONSIDERATION OF INTAKE OF PESTICIDE RESIDUES | 20 - 43 |
| Acute Dietary Exposure | 20 - 31 |
| Report on pesticide residue intake studies at the international and national level based on | |
| guidelines for predicting dietary intake of pesticide residues | 32 - 33 |
| Reports on the Revision of Regional Diets and Information on Processing | |
| CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS IN FOODS AND | |
| Feeds at Steps 7 and 4 | 44 - 150 |
| Harmonization of MRL Setting for Compounds Used Both as Pesticides and as | |
| Veterinary Drugs | 44 - 52 |
| Proposed Measures When Dietary Exposure Estimates Exceed the Acceptable Daily | |
| Intake | 53 - 60 |
| Feasibility of Establishing MRLs for Genetically Modified Crops and for Metabolite | |
| Residues | 61 - 66 |
| Feasibility of Establishing Specific MRLs for Cereal-Based Foods and Infant Formula | |
| Need for EMRL for Camphechlor in Fish | |
| Draft and Proposed Draft Maximum Residue Limits in Foods and Feeds at Steps 7 and 4 | |
| Captan (007) | |
| Carbaryl (008) | |
| Chlorfenvinphos (014) | |
| Chlormequat (015) | |
| 2,4-D | |
| Dimethoate (027) / Omethoate (055) | |
| Endosulfan (032) | |
| Ethoxyquin (035) | |
| Fenthion (039) | |
| Lindane (048) | |
| Malathion (049) | |
| Mevinphos (053) | |
| 2-Phenylphenol (056) | • |
| Quintozene (064) | |
| Thiabendazole (065) | |
| Cyhexatin (067) | |
| Benomyl (067) / Carbendazim (072) / Thiophanate-methyl (077) | |
| Disulfoton (074) | |
| Vamidothion (078) | |
| Amitrole (079) | |
| Chinomethionat (080) | |
| Chlorothalonil (081) | |
| Dichlofluanid (082) | |
| Dichoran (083) | |
| | |

‡

In Annex II only.

| Fenamiphos (085) | 112 |
|---|-----------|
| Dinocap (087) | |
| Chlorphyrifos-methyl (090) | 115 |
| Carbofuran (096) | |
| Methamidophos (100) | |
| Maleic Hydrazide (102) | |
| Phosmet (103) | • |
| Dithiocarbamates (105) | |
| Iprodione (111) | |
| Phorate (112) | |
| Triforine (116) | |
| Aldicarb (117) | |
| Cypermethrin (118) | |
| Permethrin (120) | |
| Amitraz (122) | |
| Axocyclotin (129) | |
| Methiocarb (132) | |
| Deltamethrin (135) | |
| Procymidone (136) | |
| Bitertanol (144) | • |
| Carbosulfan (145) | |
| Cyholothrin (146) | |
| Flucythrinate (152) | |
| Pyrazophos (153) | |
| Cyfluthrin (157) | |
| Oxydemeton-methyl (166) | |
| Glufosinate-ammonium (175) | |
| Hexythiazox (176) | |
| Abamectin (177) | • |
| Myclobutanil (181) | |
| Clethodim (187) | • |
| Tebuconazole (189) | |
| Haloxyfop (194) | |
| Fenbuconazole (197) | |
| Aminomethylphophonic acid (AMPA) (198) | |
| Kresoxim-methyl (199) | |
| RECOMMENDATIONS FOR METHODS OF ANALYSIS AND SAMPLING | |
| Single-laboratory Validation of Methods of Analysis and Sampling | 152 - 154 |
| Revision of the List of Methods of Analysis of Pesticide Residues | |
| ESTABLISHMENT OF CODEX PRIORITY LISTS OF PESTICIDES | |
| PROBLEMS RELATIVE TO PESTICIDE RESIDUES IN FOOD IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES | |
| OTHER BUSINESS AND FUTURE WORK | |
| Minimum Data Requirements for Establishing Maximum Residue Limits Including | |
| Import Tolerances | 173 - 179 |
| Future Work | |
| DATE AND PLACE OF NEXT SESSION | 183 |

LIST OF ANNEXES

ANNEX ISUMMARY STATUS OF WORK24ANNEX IISTATUS OF MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS CONSIDERED AT THE SESSION26

Pages

LIST OF APPENDICES

Pages

| APPENDIX I | LIST OF PARTICIPANTS | 41 |
|--------------|---|----|
| APPENDIX II | DRAFT AND DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS FOR PESTICIDES (AT | |
| | STEP 8) | 65 |
| APPENDIX III | PROPOSED DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE | |
| | Limits for Pesticides (at Step 5/8) | 67 |
| APPENDIX IV | PROPOSED DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE | |
| | Limits for Pesticides (at Step 5) | 69 |
| APPENDIX V | PROPOSED DRAFT AMENDMENTS TO CODEX CLASSIFICATION OF FOODS AND | |
| | ANIMAL FEEDS (AT STEP 3) | 72 |
| APPENDIX VI | CODEX MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS FOR PESTICIDES RECOMMENDED FOR | |
| | REVOCATION | 73 |
| APPENDIX VII | PRIORITY LIST OF COMPOUNDS SCHEDULED FOR EVALUATION OR | |
| | REEVALUATION BY JMPR | 76 |
| | | |

LIST OF ABBREVIATIONS (Used in this Report)

| CAC | Codex Alimentarius Commission |
|-----------|---|
| CCFAC | Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants |
| CCGP | Codex Committee on General Principles |
| CCMAS | Codex Committee on Methods of Analysis and Sampling |
| CCNFSDU | Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses |
| CCPR | Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues |
| CCRVDF | Codex Committee on Residues of Veterinary Drugs in Foods |
| FAO | Food and Agriculture Organization of the United Nations |
| JECFA | Joint FAO/WHO Expert Committee on Food Additives |
| JMPR | Joint FAO/WHO Meeting on Pesticide Residues |
| WHO | World Health Organization |
| WTO | World Trade Organization |
| EC | European Community |
| CI | Consumers International |
| GCPF | Global Crop Protection Federation |
| Acute RfD | Acute Reference Dose |
| ADI | Acceptable Daily Intake |
| CXL | Codex Maximum Residue Limit for Pesticide |
| DIE | Daily Intake Estimate |
| GAP | Good agricultural practice |
| EMRL | Extraneous Maximum Residue Limit |
| IEDI | International Estimated Daily Intake |
| IESTI | International Estimated Short-Term Intake |
| MRL | Maximum Residue Limit |
| PHI | Pre-harvest Interval |
| PTDI | Provisional Tolerable Daily Intake |
| STMR | Supervised Trials Median Residue |
| TMDI | Theoretical Maximum Daily Intake |
| AMPA | Aminomethylphosphonic Acid |
| NAG | N-Acetyl Glufosinate |
| | |

SPS Agreement Agreement on the Application of Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures

ALINORM 01/24

REPORT OF THE THIRTY-SECOND SESSION OF THE CODEX COMMITTEE ON PESTICIDE RESIDUES

INTRODUCTION

1. The Codex Committee on Pesticide Residues (CCPR) held its 32nd Session in The Hague, The Netherlands, from 1-8 May 2000. Dr. W.H. van Eck of the Netherlands Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport chaired the Session. The Session was attended by 48 Member countries, 1 Observer country and 14 international organizations. The list of participants is attached as Appendix I to this Report.

OPENING OF THE SESSION

2. The Session was opened by Dr M. Wolfs, General Manager of the Health Protection Inspectorate. He welcomed the Committee to The Hague and acknowledged the increased significance of food safety in the work of the Codex Alimentarius Commission in recent years, especially within the framework of the Agreement on the Application of Sanitary and Phytosanitary Measures (SPS) of the World Trade Organization (WTO). He mentioned the recent discussion on the Working Principles for Risk Analysis in the Work of Codex, including other legitimate factors such as consumer concern and the precautionary principle. This year the discussion would be focused on the role of the acute dietary exposure assessment in developing Codex MRLs, for which Member countries were urgently requested to provide WHO and FAO with the relevant consumption information, such as information on large portion sizes and the weight of single commodity units. The availability of these data was a *conditio sine qua non* for incorporation of acute risk analysis into the decision-making process at the international level.

ADOPTION OF THE AGENDA (Agenda Item 1)

3. The Committee **adopted** the Provisional Agenda as contained in CX/PR 00/1 and CX/PR 00/1 Add.1.

APPOINTMENT OF RAPPORTEURS (Agenda Item 2)

4. Mr. C.W. Cooper (USA) and Mr. D. Lunn (New Zealand) were **appointed** as rapporteurs.

MATTERS REFERRED TO THE COMMITTEE (Agenda Item 3)²

5. The Committee noted matters arising from the 23rd Session of the Codex Alimentarius Commission, 14th and 15th Sessions of the Codex Committee on General Principles, 32nd Session of the Codex Committee on Food Additives and Contaminants, and 12th Session of the Codex Committee on Residues of Veterinary Drugs in Foods.

Risk Analysis Principles and Methodologies

6. The Committee **agreed** that the Chairperson, in collaboration with the Codex Secretariat, would prepare a brief paper on risk analysis principles and methodologies so far applied or used in the work of this Committee for consideration at the next session so as to enable this Committee to report the development and application of risk analysis to the 24th Session of the Commission in 2001. The Committee also **agreed** that wherever possible, it would appoint a co-author(s) from a developing country(ies) for discussion papers, where the main author was from a developed country.

7. The Committee noted that the following recommendations had already been taken into consideration or currently worked on by this Committee and JMPR: consideration of developing quality criteria for data used for risk assessment; consideration of acute aspects of dietary exposure; risk assessment based on global

2

² CX/PR 00/2, CX/PR 00/2-Add.1 (CRD 4).

data including that from developing countries; and consideration of the feasibility of risk management options in developing countries.

8. The Committee **supported** the recommendation concerning the need for increased interaction and communication between expert bodies, such JECFA and JMPR, and the Codex Committees and for their cooperation along the principles of risk analysis.

Other Legitimate Factors in the Framework of Risk Analysis

9. The Committee recalled that the Codex Committee on General Principles (CCGP) was currently considering the role of "other legitimate factors relevant for the health protection of consumers and for the promotion of fair practices in food trade" in relation to risk analysis. In order to facilitate discussions on general issues, the CCGP requested the Committees involved in risk analysis to identify the relevant factors that had been or were currently being taken into account in their work related to risk analysis. It was clarified that the Committee was requested to provide information on the weight or to what extent these factors were applied along with examples of their application. The Codex Committees on Food Hygiene, on Food Additives and Contaminants, and on Residues of Veterinary Drugs in Foods had already considered this issue.

10. The Committee had a brief exchange of views. It **concluded** that it was not in a position to provide information to the CCGP at this time and **agreed** that a drafting group (Australia, Brazil, Indonesia, New Zealand, Tunisia, United Kingdom, United States of America, European Community, Consumers International) led by Australia would prepare a discussion paper for consideration by the Committee at its next Session with an objective to report the conclusion of the Committee to the 16th Session of the CCGP. The discussion paper should include factors other than science applied in the past or being applied currently in all elements of risk analysis; and how, when and to what extent they were used and examples of their application. It was considered that a list of factors prepared by the USA might serve as a starting point for the preparation of the paper.

REPORT ON GENERAL CONSIDERATIONS BY THE 1998 AND 1999 JOINT FAO/WHO MEETINGS ON PESTICIDE RESIDUES (Agenda Item 4)³

11. The Committee noted the general consideration items in the 1999 JMPR report, namely the increasing workload of JMPR participants, the use of the term "maximum residue limits for monitoring", consideration of recommendations arising from an informal JECFA/JMPR Harmonization Meeting, progress on acute dietary intake estimations, comments on an OECD Workshop on developing minimum residue data requirements for estimating MRLs and import tolerances, issues affecting studies of the effects of processing on residues, sensitivity of infants and children to pesticides, relevance of pesticide specifications for JMPR evaluations, statistical evaluation of residues data, and issues relating to the periodic review of residue data for compounds currently under national re-registration. Discussion on some of these issues was deferred to later agenda items.

12. The Committee took note of the recommendations relating to the workload of JMPR participants and **encouraged** governments to formally recognize the work done by scientists for JMPR as a national contribution to the Codex/FAO/WHO system and to ensure that they are given sufficient time and resources to complete the work that they are doing for JMPR.

13. The Committee **supported** the approach taken by JMPR to replace the term "MRLM" with a footnote to flag those pesticides for which the estimated dietary intakes in one or more regional diets might exceed the ADI.

14. The observer from CI raised several issues relating to the sensitivity of infants and children to pesticides, expressing the view that the JMPR consideration of this item was very cursory, in contrast to a 1993 report from the U.S. National Academy of Sciences (NAS), *Pesticides in the diets of infants and children*. In the view of CI, the JMPR opinion contradicted the conclusions of this report and other

³ Pesticide residues in food – 1998 (FAO Plan Production and Protection Paper 148, 1999) and 1999 (FAO Plant Production and Protection Paper 153, 1999); CRD 8 (comments from GCPF), CRD 16 (comments from CI), CRD 21 (comments from the EC).

sound scientific analyses of this issue. There was a lack of transparency in producing the statement, with the report providing no basis for its conclusions. The JMPR assumption that "the routine use of safety factors in addition to those currently used is not justified on the basis of current information" was also questioned, because it was considered that this was a matter for risk managers to decide, not risk assessors. CI believed that the conclusions of JMPR lacked the authority and scientific merit to serve as the basis for decisions by the CCPR on the sensitivity of infants and children to pesticide exposures.

The WHO Joint Secretary responded that the JMPR agreed with the conclusions of the NAS 15. report that infants and children have the potential to process chemicals differently than adults and therefore this issue should be considered carefully, and that had JMPR conducted comparable review it probably would have reached similar conclusion. However, JMPR evaluates individual pesticides, which is a different activity than that of the group that produced the NAS report, and transparency in the JMPR process is found in the evaluations of the individual pesticides, where studies are reviewed and references are provided. JMPR concluded that, based on information available on the many pesticides that have been evaluated, there is no need from a scientific point of view to apply routinely an additional safety factor. The ADI is always based on the most sensitive relevant endpoint, and in some cases it is based on developmental effects. Increased safety factors are applied when necessary. The Joint Secretary agreed that the addition of factors for extra precaution would be a risk management tool, and is not the responsibility of JMPR. As is usual practice, JMPR will keep this issue under review and will review new relevant data as they become available to ensure that appropriate safety factors are applied to ensure that the ADI represents 'no appreciable risk'. The Chairperson reminded the Committee that the usual JMPR practice when developing new methods and principles is to make incremental progress from year-to-year in an iterative process with CCPR, citing the development of the acute reference dose as an example.

16. On the progress with methods for estimating acute dietary intake, the FAO Joint Secretary explained that 1999 was the first time JMPR had considered the International Estimate of Short Term Intake (IESTI). She also advised that the IESTI calculations in Annex IV of the 1999 JMPR Report would be corrected and would be attached as a corrigendum to the 2000 JMPR Report, and that the FAO website would be updated as soon as possible.

17. The Committee approved in principle the recommendation of the 1999 JMPR that pesticide specifications be developed before a compound is evaluated by JMPR. The FAO Joint Secretary clarified that the timing of evaluation was not independent to each other. The Committee recognized that it would take some time before this recommendation was fully implemented. Nevertheless, practical concern was raised by GCPF on potential delays in MRL establishment due to technical specifications often being developed later in the process and expressed concern about compounds supported for JMPR review, but for which there was no commitment to support the development of an FAO specification.

18. The Committee noted the request from JMPR for guidance on how to address proposed or amended GAP when conducting periodic reviews. Recognising the current JMPR procedure of estimating MRLs on the basis of approved GAP (as reflected on labels), the Committee **agreed** that this procedure should be maintained, but that countries should provide detailed information on the registration status at the time of proposing a compound for inclusion in priority lists and again when the compound is scheduled for JMPR review.

19. The Committee noted that the 1999 JMPR had already used statistical calculations on relevant residues to assist in the estimation of the maximum residue levels. However, JMPR indicated that estimation of the maximum residue level by identifying the highest residues arising from the use of pesticide according to GAP had been and still was effective in deciding a suitable MRL, but the introduction of the STMRs for estimating chronic dietary intake and the development of procedures for determining STMRs mean that the set of residue data for inclusion is much clearer.

CONSIDERATION OF INTAKE OF PESTICIDE RESIDUES (Agenda Item 5)

(A) ACUTE DIETARY EXPOSURE

Acute Dietary Exposure Assessment⁴

20. The WHO Representative reported on the development of databases for acute exposure assessment. In response to two circular letters⁵, Australia, France, Japan, The Netherlands, the UK and the USA had provided information on large portion food consumption for their populations. This was defined as the 97.5th percentile consumption (for consumers only) of the food for the general population (all ages) and for children (ages 6 and under). Although the data were limited to only a few countries and some of the data did not exactly conform to the ages for the defined populations, the 1999 JMPR endorsed the use of the highest 97.5 percentile consumption level in the calculation of the IESTI.

21. Using the data provided, WHO (GEMS/Food) has compiled a global database of the highest reported 97.5th percentile consumption for the two groups. In addition, a database on median/mean commodity unit weights was prepared based on information supplied by France, Japan, the UK and the USA. These databases were used by the 1999 JMPR in calculating the IESTI for pesticide residues for which acute RfDs were established and for those for which a review of acute toxicity was recommended.

22. The Committee was provided with copies of the databases as well as details of the body weights and ages of the populations for which food consumption data was provided. A number of discrepancies in the databases were noted and the WHO Representative asked that all such comments be provided to GEMS/Food. The most current databases could be obtained from the WHO web site (who.int/fsf) or on request to the WHO Food Safety Programme (Attn: GEMS/Food Manager).

23. The Committee noted that the acute hazard exposure assessment methodology had evolved rapidly since the 1997 Geneva Consultation⁶ and was still evolving. The report of the 1999 JMPR provided a summary of the current methodology, including the rationale for significant changes adopted by the JMPR (Sections 2.4 and 3). These changes include the use of the highest median residue in supervised trials instead of the MRL in cases where a composite sample reflecting the residue level in a meal-sized portion of the commodity; and the use of default variability factor of 7 instead of 10 for medium size units in cases where the meal-sized portion might have higher residue than the composite.

24. The Committee had some exchange of views regarding variability factors. Several delegations expressed views that they were in favour of using variability factors based on actual residue trial data rather than using default factors such as 7 or 5 as stated in Section 3 of the 1999 JMPR Report. It was noted that the current methodology already proposed using measured variability, when sufficient data was available.

25. Some delegations also mentioned that the use of probabilistic studies⁷ would be prevalent or important in the future. The Delegation of The Netherlands stated that point estimate calculations could result in an overestimation of risks involved and presented the outcome of their study in which the Monte Carlo simulation at the 99.99th percentile of the range of consumer exposures resulted in a lower intake estimate than that calculated with the point estimate for the 97.5th percentile of the consumption of the eaters only and highest residues found. The Committee, however, **deferred** consideration on this subject to future sessions.

26. The Observer from GCPF noted that acute reference doses were being established on the basis of sub-acute, or other, toxicological studies, because appropriate endpoints were not determined in the

⁴ CX/PR 00/3; CX/PR 00/3-Add.1; CRD 10, 11 & 12 (comments from GCPF); CRD 17 (comments from The Netherlands); CRD 19 & 22 (comments from the EC)

⁵ CL1998/28-PR and CL1999/30-PR Part 3A

⁶ Joint FAO/WHO Consultation on Food Consumption and Exposure Assessment of Chemicals, 10-14 February 1997, Geneva (WHO/FSF/FOS/97.3)

⁷ Also CRD 12.

protocol for acute studies. A new protocol prepared by the ECPA Toxicology Experts Group was made available to the Session.

Risk Management Options⁸

27. The Chairperson of the Committee introduced CX/PR 00/3. He explained the recommendations of two expert consultations on dietary exposure assessment, elements of acute dietary exposure assessment (see paras 20-24 above), establishment of acute reference doses by JMPR, the consideration of the acute dietary exposure assessment methodology and estimation of IESTIs by the 1999 JMPR; and presented proposals and recommendations for discussion. He reminded the Committee of its decisions made at the 29th Session concerning the procedures in relation to chronic exposure assessment and stressed that the Committee should base its decision on international dietary exposure assessment.

28. Recognizing the urgent need for internationally agreed methodology, the Committee **agreed** to the following preliminary measures which would require further development:

- to endorse at an interim basis the acute risk assessment methodology as refined by the 1999 JMPR and to implement the acute risk assessment to the extent possible when elaborating Codex MRLs;
- to request the ad hoc Working Group on Priorities to take potential acute intake concerns into consideration when setting priorities for periodic review;
- ➢ to request JMPR:
 - to continue to refine the methodology on acute dietary risk assessment;
 - to further develop general guidance on procedures for estimating an acute reference dose taking into consideration approaches currently used or developed by Governments and other interested parties;
 - to develop criteria to assist in creating a list of commodities for which an acute risk assessment is not necessary;
 - to evaluate toxicology and residue data of a given compound in a single meeting; and
 - to publish the corrected 1999 IESTI calculation (see para. 15);
- > to seek comments/information from Governments by a circular letter on:
 - the acute risk assessment methodology refined by the 1999 JMPR. Comments should be sent to the FAO Joint Secretary to the JMPR by the end of July 2000 for consideration by the 2000 JMPR;
 - whether and how they performed acute dietary risk assessment; and
 - consumption data (large portion consumption data, median weight of commodity units, body weights and ages of the populations relevant to the data, and edible percentage of the commodity) to be sent to WHO to improve and expand the existing data bases; and
- to request Governments and other data submitters to generate new data in order to replace the default factors for variability currently used by more realistic factors reflecting the variability of residues in individual commodity units.

29. The Committee noted that while it was ideal to estimate IESTIs for all MRLs including adopted Codex MRLs, it was considered only feasible for new MRLs and those MRLs under periodic review.

30. The Observer from CI stated that guidance for making case-by-case decisions should be developed, for example, whether the commodity is frequently consumed in large amounts, especially in raw or minimally processed forms. She also stated that it would be helpful to request governments to submit additional data at other consumption levels since 97.5th percentile might not be adequate to ensure consumer protection taking into consideration the small number of countries that had submitted data. The Observers from the EC and CI stated that MRLs should not be advanced beyond Step 7 unless there was clear evidence that no acute intake concerns existed.

31. On a proposal to request an expert consultation, the Committee was of the opinion that it was premature to make decision on it pending submission of information which might enable the Committee to identify issues to be considered by such an expert consultation.

8

CX/PR 00/3; CRD 9, 10, 11 & 12 (comments from GCPF); CRD 19 & 22 (comments from the EC).

(B) **REPORT ON PESTICIDE RESIDUE INTAKE STUDIES AT THE INTERNATIONAL AND NATIONAL LEVEL BASED ON GUIDELINES FOR PREDICTING DIETARY INTAKE OF PESTICIDE RESIDUES**

32. The Committee was informed that the 1999 JMPR had performed relevant chronic dietary intake assessments for pesticide residues considered, except for ethoxyquin (existing CXL recommended for withdrawal by the 1999 JMPR)⁹. Only the best possible estimates for diazinon and propargite exceeded their corresponding ADIs for one or more regional diets. However, more refined intake estimates were likely to resolve any intake concerns.

33. In addition, the JMPR had calculated IESTIs for pesticide residues for which acute RfDs had been established (dinocap, fenamiphos and methiocarb) and for those for which a review of acute toxicity had been recommended (carbofuran, carbosulfan, diazinon, ethephon, fenpropimorph, fenpyroximate, folpet, malathion, phosalone and tebufenozide)¹⁰. According to the IESTIs, residues of dinocap in tomato and methiocarb in strawberry would not pose potential acute intake concerns. However, the IESTI of fenamiphos, for some commodities, substantially exceeded the acute RfD.

(C) **REPORTS ON THE REVISION OF REGIONAL DIETS AND INFORMATION ON PROCESSING**¹¹

*Revision of Regional Diets*¹²

34. The WHO Representative reported on progress by WHO on the revision of GEMS/Food Regional Diets, particularly on the work in expanding the five GEMS/Food Regional Diets to produce more representative diets.

35. In response to a circular letter¹³, comments on the proposed diets were received from Australia, Norway, The Netherlands, South Africa and the USA. There was general support for the use of the cluster analysis methodology in generating the new cluster diets, and no country expressed a request to be assigned to another cluster. Australia and The Netherlands posed several technical questions about the groupings of foods used to generate the clusters.

36. Australia and the USA questioned whether the expansion of the five existing GEMS/Food Regional Diets was cost-effective and whether this would best serve the goals of the CCPR. Regarding the cost-effectiveness of having 13 diets, the WHO Representative estimated that completion of the full diets for all 13 consumption clusters would cost at least US\$ 100 000 because of the large amount of missing data for many of the clusters, and suggested that it might be appropriate to consider a reduction in the number of cluster diets from 13 to 9 without compromising the scientific basis of the diets.

37. In response to comments from Brazil, The Netherlands and the USA, the WHO Representative noted that development of the consumption cluster diets as well as the 5 GEMS/Food Regional Diets relies on the FAO Food Balance Sheet data. While a few countries possess more accurate data from food consumption surveys, the use of the Food Balance Sheet data provides a common basis for merging data into clusters or regions. While the merging process involves some averaging of consumption, Food Balance Sheet data are thought to overestimate true consumption of the average consumer by about 15% which would tend to protect population subgroups with higher consumption. In reviewing the proposed diets, countries were encouraged to compare their consumption patterns with those of the proposed diets to assure protection for their overall population.

38. Regarding the pilot testing of the GEMS/Food Consumption Cluster Diets, the Committee **requested** GEMS/Food to develop some examples of the impact on exposure assessments if the current GEMS/Food European-type diet was replaced by the proposed cluster diets. In addition, the Committee requested GEMS/Food to provide an estimate of the total consumption of food in order to assess potential differences among the cluster diets.

⁹ Section 3 and Annex III of the Report of the 1999 JMPR.

¹⁰ Section 3 and Annex IV of the Report of the 1999 JMPR.

¹¹ CX/PR 00/4 and CRD 17 (comments from The Netherlands).

¹² CX/PR 00/4, Part 1

¹³ CL 1999/30-PR, Part 3B.

Processing studies¹⁴

39. To assist in the interpretation of processing studies submitted to JMPR, GEMS/Food developed a questionnaire to obtain more detailed and accurate information on food processing practices in different countries. The questionnaire had been presented to the Committee at its last session where it had been decided that, the questionnaire should be sent to governments in a circular letter for response¹⁵.

40. In response to the circular letter¹⁶, comments and information were received from Japan, Republic of Korea, The Netherlands, South Africa, Thailand, the USA and GCPF. Only Thailand fully completed the questionnaire. Partial responses were received from Japan and the USA, particularly in reference to the process flow diagrams for commonly processed commodities. Other countries indicated that they intended to complete the questionnaire.

41. The USA and GCPF requested further information on the use of such processing data by JMPR, especially in the light of the current data requirements of JMPR concerning the fate of residues during processing. The current JMPR guidelines for processing studies generally apply to only significant residues, i.e., those above 0.1 mg/kg and are not intended to impose new testing requirements. Speaking on behalf of JMPR, Dr U. Banasiak stressed that JMPR had considered the questionnaire as a source of information on processing methods and not as the basis for developing new testing requirements by JMPR or default criteria in the evaluation of processing studies.

42. The Delegations of Japan and the USA commented on the comprehensive nature of the questionnaire. Recalling that the Committee had requested GEMS/Food to include all commodities for which Codex MRLs had been established or were being elaborated, the questionnaire was expanded to be comprehensive. However, in the completed questionnaire from Thailand, many of the entries indicated that the food was not consumed or was only consumed in small amounts.

43. Given the short time to reply to the circular letter and that a number of countries indicated their intent to respond to the questionnaire, the Committee **decided** to issue a follow up circular letter. The Committee also **agreed** to forward the questionnaire to JMPR to obtain their comment on the use of the resulting food processing information.

CONSIDERATION OF DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS IN FOODS AND FEEDS AT STEPS 7 AND 4 (Agenda Item 6)

- Harmonization of MRL Setting for Compounds Used Both as Pesticides and as Veterinary Drugs¹⁷

44. The Committee recalled that it had been concerned since its 29th Session about the differences in the way JMPR/CCPR and JECFA/CCRVDF set MRLs. It also recalled that the Codex Alimentarius Commission at its 22nd and 23rd Sessions had requested better harmonization in the MRL setting for compounds used both as pesticides and as veterinary drugs. An informal JECFA/JMPR Harmonization Meeting had been convened in February 1999 to solve differences in residue definitions and related matters and to ensure harmonization and consistency between JECFA and JMPR. The Harmonization Meeting had made a number of recommendations addressed to CCPR, CCRVDF, JMPR and JECFA. The outcomes of the consideration of the relevant recommendations by the 1999 JMPR and 12th CCRVDF were presented to the Session.

Commodity Definitions

45. The Committee **agreed** to accept the recommendation to amend the term "fatty tissue" to "fat tissue" in the definitions of mammalian meat, mammalian fats and poultry fats in the *Codex Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds*. The Committee also **agreed** to accept a new definition of

¹⁴ CX/PR 00/4, Part 2.

¹⁵ ALINORM 99/24A, para. 36.

¹⁶ CL 1999/30-PR Part 3C.

¹⁷ CX/PR 00/6, CX/PR 00/6-Add.1, CRD 23 (comments from the EC).

"milk" as contained in the General Standard for the Use of Dairy Terms as a consequence of its adoption by the Commission at its 23rd Session.

46. The agreed texts of the above definitions are contained in Appendix V of this report. The Committee noted that as these revised definitions would eventually be included in the *Codex Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds* in Volume 2A of the *Codex Alimentarius*, their elaboration should follow the Codex Elaboration Procedure. As there was consensus, the Committee **agreed** to use the Accelerated Procedure pending approval of the Executive Committee to initiate new work.

47. The Committee briefly considered whether the revised definition of "muscle" being considered by the CCRVDF could be used as the definition of "meat" for the purpose of this Committee. The Committee was generally of the opinion that MRLs should be recommended for food commodities, such as meat, rather than tissues, such as muscle, and therefore definitions should be established for food commodities. Since both definitions of muscle and meat would be circulated for comments at Step 3, the delegations were invited to coordinate with their counterparts working in the area of veterinary drugs within their own countries when commenting on them.

Veterinary Uses

48. For MRLs arising from the application of certain pesticides on animals, the Committee **agreed** to discontinue the use of the "V" designation and the explanatory text, "The MRL accommodates veterinary uses", and **decided** to use a footnote that states "The MRL accommodates external animal treatments."

Other Issues

49. The Committee **concurred** with the recommendation of the CCRVDF that where JMPR and JECFA had recommended MRLs for the same chemical with the same residue/marker definition on the same commodity, the higher MRL should be recommended provided that intake of residues did not exceed the ADI.

50. The Committee noted that in order to avoid the situation where no MRL exists when the higher MRL of two different MRLs for the same chemical with the same residue definition on the same commodity is withdrawn, the lower MRL should be kept as a footnote to the relevant Committee's list of MRLs. In cases where proposed MRLs were concurrently moving through the Codex Elaboration Procedure, both should be advanced to Step 8 for adoption, to ensure that MRLs would be in place for both uses in case one use was withdrawn in the future.

51. The Committee noted that harmonization efforts should be undertaken on a case-by-case basis where marker residue definition/residue definition differences occur between JECFA and JMPR. The Committee supported the recommendation that for compounds that were common to both, JMPR and JECFA should use the more specific animal commodity descriptions to enhance harmonization.

52. The Committee deferred the consideration of those recommendations specific to certain compounds until it considered these compounds along with MRLs for others. The Committee took note of all other recommendations pertinent to the work of this Committee noting that most of them were in agreement with the current practice or had already been implemented.

- Proposed Measures When Dietary Exposure Estimates Exceed the Acceptable Daily Intake¹⁸

53. The Delegation of Australia introduced the discussion paper proposing a number of measures that might be used in situations when the IEDI indicated that the ADI might be exceeded.

54. The paper recommended two main approaches to such situations. The first relied upon improving the science and estimations of dietary intake calculations at the international level. A set of more detailed recommendations to improve the methodology was outlined. They included among others: better usage of processing studies, levels of residues in edible portions, national monitoring data, proportion of crop treated and consumption data for processed commodities. Other suggestions included the consideration by JMPR of the use of contemporary national reviews and dietary exposure calculations, and seeking advice from

¹⁸ CX/PR 00/7; CRD 14 (comments from GCPF), CRD 22 (comments from the EC).

national governments in regions where the regional diet estimate had been exceeded as to whether, based upon their own national reviews, they could support advancement of the MRLs in question. It was also suggested that improvement in the science of dietary intake estimates at the international level would provide a more realistic exposure estimate with a view to convening an expert consultation when appropriate.

55. The paper also presented an alternative approach that the Codex should advance MRLs even when the dietary intake estimates might exceed the ADI and leave to national governments the role of risk management in relation to these MRLs.

56. The Committee noted the conclusion of the paper that such situations might be an artificial problem produced by methodology, as calculations at the national level did not demonstrate concern.

57. There was general support from the Committee for the recommendations to continue developing the science related to dietary exposure calculations at the international level and to encourage countries to submit relevant data.

58. There was limited support regarding the proposed alternative approach. It was pointed out that this approach could have implications with respect to the SPS Agreement of WTO and that not so many countries performed dietary exposure assessment regularly. However, the Committee **agreed** that it highlighted the need to bridge the gap between what could be done at the international level and national level.

59. The Committee recalled that it had agreed at the 29th Session to implement a procedure for dealing with chronic dietary exposure concern and to review its operation after three years¹⁹. The Committee **decided** to maintain the agreed current procedure concerning chronic exposure concern. The Committee noted that there was a need to move forward with caution.

60. The Committee also **agreed** to continue consideration of this issue as a review of the procedure and to solicit government comments on the underlying principles of the recommendations set forth in paragraphs 22, 41 and 42 of the paper via a circular letter. It further **agreed** that it was premature to request an expert consultation on the improvement of chronic dietary risk assessment. The Committee **requested** Australia, in collaboration with Canada, New Zealand, Sweden, USA, CI and GCPF, to prepare a paper based on the discussion at this session and comments provided in response to the circular letter for consideration by the Committee at the next session.

- Feasibility of Establishing MRLs for Genetically Modified Crops and for Metabolite Residues²⁰

61. The Committee recalled that during the consideration of MRLs for AMPA²¹ at the last session, several delegations had expressed reservations regarding establishing MRLs for a metabolite arising from the treatment of a genetically-modified crop with glyphosate and requested a clear policy on how to deal with this issue. The Committee had agreed that a short paper should be prepared on the feasibility of establishing MRLs for genetically modified crops and metabolite residues for consideration at the current session.

62. The Delegation of Canada presented the paper prepared in collaboration with Australia, South Africa, USA, Commission of the EC, GCPF and the Codex Secretariat. He explained two scenarios of residues encountered with herbicide resistant crop varieties: following the same metabolic pathway but resulting a shift of dominant metabolite; and following different metabolic pathway resulting in a new/novel metabolite(s). He also explained possible approaches in addressing these scenarios, using the cases of glufosinate-ammonium²²/NAG²³ and glyphosate/AMPA²⁴ as examples: (1) where the metabolite is included in the existing residue definition; and (2) where the metabolite is not included in the residue definition. He concluded that no one approach seemed applicable to all situations and therefore a case-by-case approach was needed at present; and proposed options on how to proceed with this issue.

¹⁹ ALINORM 97/24A, para. 40.

²⁰ CX/PR 00/8.

²¹ Aminomethylphosphonic acid.

²² See also para. 141.

²³ N-Acetyl glufosinate.

²⁴ See also para. 149.

25

63. Some delegations expressed their views that for control purposes it was not practical to set separate MRLs for conventional and genetically-modified varieties and preferred a single residue definition to cover both. However, one delegation stated that when a new metabolite arising in a genetically modified variety was added to the residue definition, this definition should be applicable only to the genetically modified variety in order to avoid extra cost for the validation of method of analysis for all commodities.

64. The Committee **decided** to seek information from governments through a circular letter on the following so as to enable this Committee to develop general guidance on the development of residue data and analytical methodology which would facilitate development of residue definitions compatible to traditional and resistant varieties:

- how these issues are being dealt with at the national level. For example for those countries who are using herbicide and other pesticides on tolerant crops how they have handled the issue of residue definition and enforcement; and
- those herbicides or other pesticides and crops most likely to be subject to modification (e.g. cereals, oil seeds).

65. The Committee **agreed** to request the 2000 JMPR to consider this paper so that the Committee could consider their opinions together with information submitted in response to the CL above to be compiled by Canada at the next session.

66. The Committee **agreed** that where it was anticipated that the existing residue definition would no longer be applicable, e.g., parent compound no longer represents a measurable component of the final residue, the industry should consider the possibility of developing a common moiety method of analysis as the basis for consistent measurement of the terminal residue regardless of the final composition as per glufosinate ammonium and NAG. This was supported also by GCPF.

- Feasibility of Establishing Specific MRLs for Cereal-Based Foods and Infant Formula²⁵

67. The Committee recalled that at its last session it had agreed that in response to a request from the Codex Committee on Nutrition and Foods for Special Dietary Uses a paper be prepared on the feasibility of establishing specific MRLs for cereal-based foods and infant formula and on possible unique toxicological concerns to children.

68. The Delegation of Germany introduced the document prepared in cooperation with the USA, CI and the Codex Secretariat, and informed the Committee that the paper covered a wide range of issues relating to whether or not the current procedures of recommending ADIs and MRLs were appropriate to protect the health of infants and children. The Delegation stated that infants and children might be more or less susceptible to some chemicals than adults, and that this needed to be considered in the risk assessment. The Delegation proposed several options if the Committee intended to proceed with the establishment of ADIs for infants and children and MRLs for processed foods. These include: the establishment of a generic common limit for products intended for infant and children and the application of additional safety factor on a case-by-case basis when setting ADIs for pesticides that may have the potential for enhanced toxicity effect for infants and children.

69. The Committee decided to focus the consideration on: (1) the request of the CCNFSDU; and (2) the appropriateness of current ADI and MRL setting practice in relation to the protection of infants and children.

70. Regarding the request of the CCNFSDU, some delegations indicated that the paper did not adequately address the feasibility of establishing separate MRLs for cereal-based products and infant formula and questioned the need for setting MRLs for such products. It was pointed out that the establishment of separate MRLs for a raw commodity, one for adults and the other for infants and children, was neither practical nor feasible.

71. The Observer from the EC informed the Committee that in order to protect the health of infants and young children it had adopted a common limit of 0.01 mg/kg for all pesticides for ready-to-eat foods for

CX/PR 00/9; CRD 15 (comments of GCPF), Section 2.7 Sensitivity of Infants and Children to Pesticides, Report of the 1999 JMPR.

infants and children, as temporary precautionary measure, pending toxicological evaluations of the substances.

72. The Committee noted that it had not established MRLs for composite products. It recognized that in order to do this it would be necessary to develop new methodology to estimate MRLs for composite products and it was considered that the methodology would be complex in nature; and it might not form a sound scientific basis for establishing Codex MRLs. The Committee **concluded** that the establishment of MRLs for these products was not feasible at this time.

73. The Committee did not support the establishment of two MRLs for a raw commodity, one for adults and another for infants and children and could not reach consensus at this time on the establishment of a generic common limit (e.g., at the limit of determination) for these products.

74. The Committee noted that the standard wording for the pesticide residue provision was not applicable to the Proposed Draft Standards for Cereal-Based Foods for Infants and Young Children and for Infant Formula because there had been no MRLs established for those products. In view of the above, the Committee **endorsed** the proposed CCNFSDU wording for the pesticide residue provision for inclusion in those proposed draft standards to read:

"5.1 Pesticide Residues

The product shall be prepared with special care under good manufacturing practice, so that residues of those pesticides which may be required in the production, storage or processing of the raw materials or the finished food ingredient do not remain, or, if technically unavoidable, are reduced to the maximum extent possible".

75. Regarding appropriateness of the current practice, the Observer from CI urged the Committee to consider protection of infants and children from more general perspective especially as the document prepared by Germany covered some issues that might be useful for an expert consultation to consider.

76. As a follow-up to the earlier JMPR consideration and in the light of the development at the national level, the Committee **decided** to request JMPR, in its evaluation of specific pesticides, to explicitly comment on the adequacy of the database for assessing risks for infants and children. Recognizing the need to consider the question of cumulative intake (common mechanism of action), it **agreed** to ask JMPR to comment on this issue when information became available to JMPR.

77. The Committee **agreed** to invite governments by a circular letter to provide information on:

- national policies regarding the protection of infants and children; and
- which compounds were of particular concern; and the rationale, concern and actual problems experienced for each compound.

78. The Committee was of the opinion that this information would facilitate establishing a list of pesticides for which special consideration might be needed for the protection of infants and children; determining whether there was a need for an expert consultation; and if there was such a need, identifying specific objectives for consideration by a consultation. The information should be directed to The Netherlands which, in cooperation with the Codex Secretariat, would prepare a paper for consideration by next session of the Committee.

- Need for EMRL for Camphechlor in Fish²⁶

79. The Committee recalled that at its last session the Committee had considered a paper²⁷ prepared by Germany on the need for EMRL for camphechlor in fish. The Committee had agreed to a circular letter²⁸ seeking government comments on the paper and requesting information on trade problems and

 ²⁶ CX/PR 00/10 (comments from Canada, Norway, Slovak Republic, South Africa, Thailand, USA in response to CL 1999/31-PR), CX/PR 00/10-Add.1 (document prepared by Germany and comments from Spain), CX/PR 00/10-Add.2 (comments from European Network of Childbirth Associations) and CRD 18 (comments from The Netherlands).

²⁷ CX/PR 99/8 and CRD12 for the 31st Session.

²⁸ CL 1999/31-PR.

availability of monitoring data. The Committee also recalled that it had agreed on CCPR positions on estimating EMRLs²⁹.

80. The Delegation of Germany introduced a new paper³⁰. The paper contained the German responses to major issues raised in comments provided in response to the circular letter; and concluded that: the source of camphechlor contamination of fish was the former use of camphechlor as a pesticide; and the available data which could be provided to JMPR were sufficient for recommending a PTDI³¹ and EMRL.

81. Several delegations questioned the need for establishing an EMRL for camphechlor in fish or the usefulness of such an EMRL, as there were no demonstrated trade problems or significant health concerns experienced in their countries. Several other delegations expressed their opinion that it was premature to make decision to establish an EMRL as monitoring data were too sparse and there would be a need for developing guidance on what congeners to analyze and report.

82. The Delegation of Germany requested that toxicological data, which met the OECD requirements, be reviewed by JMPR for allocating a PTDI. However, the WHO Joint Secretary to JMPR noted that unless it was certain that toxicological studies were applicable to congeners relevant to those found as residues in fish and unless the need for establishing an EMRL was determined, JMPR was reluctant to review the toxicological data.

83. While recognizing the toxicity of camphechlor on one hand and practical problems, such as insufficient monitoring data, to be solved on the other, the Committee could not reach consensus on the need for establishing an EMRL for camphechlor in fish. Taking into account comments made at the session and the heavy workload of JMPR and CCPR, the Committee considered this issue of low priority and **decided** not to refer this issue to JMPR. Recalling the decision made at its 29th Session in relation to the use of pesticides in aquaculture or environmental contamination of fish³², the Committee **agreed** that it might consider this issue in the future when more information became available.

DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS IN FOODS AND FEEDS AT STEPS 7 AND 4³³

84. The Delegation of the USA indicated that they could not support advancement of the draft MRLs for organophosphate and carbamate pesticides under consideration, pending the outcome of their cumulative risk assessment process. This view was shared by the Observer from CI. The EC opposed advancement of any MRLs above the limit of determination when there were acute and/or chromic intake concerns.

CAPTAN (007)

85. The Observer of the EC asked that JMPR estimate an Acute RfD and noted that animal feeding studies are required for full evaluation of the compound. The Delegation of Thailand informed the Committee that a summary of GAP data on grape and strawberry had been provided. The Committee **returned** the draft MRLs to Step 6 awaiting the periodic review by the 2000 JMPR and taking into account the reservations of the USA and the EC on several commodities.

CARBARYL (008)

86. The Committee noted that the MRLs for animal feedingstuffs and common bean would no longer be supported. The Committee was informed that the Delegations of Thailand and Mexico would provide new residue data and GAP information to the 2001 JMPR. The Committee **retained** all temporary CXLs awaiting the toxicological evaluation by the 2000 JMPR and the residue evaluation of the 2001 JMPR, since several uses on crops that were also used as animal feedingstuffs remained in the list.

²⁹ The "Agreed CCPR Positions on Estimation of EMRLs" were included in Appendix VIII of ALINORM 99/24A.

³⁰ CX/PR 00/10-Add.1

³¹ Provisional tolerable daily intake.

³² ALINORM 97/24A, para.7.

³³ CX/PR 00/5, CX/PR 00/5-Add.1 (comments from Brazil, Germany, Netherlands, New Zealand, South Africa, Thailand, USA and the EC), CRD 7 (comments from USA), CRD 20 (comments from France).

CHLORFENVINPHOS (014)

87. The Committee noted that the compound would not be supported for periodic review by the JMPR, since the GAP in the UK for all commodities in the list had been revoked. The Committee would consider revocation of the existing Codex MRLs at its next session.

CHLORMEQUAT (015)

88. The Committee **returned** all draft MRLs to Step 6 awaiting evaluation of new data including feeding studies by the 2000 JMPR.

<u>2,4-D (020)</u>

89. The Committee **decided** to retain the Codex general MRL for citrus fruits, as the Delegations of South Africa, Uruguay and USA preferred this to accommodate post harvest use. The Delegation of Spain also preferred this to MRLs for individual commodities. The USA and Spain informed the Committee that additional residue trials would become available for the JMPR. The Netherlands and South Africa disagreed with the evaluation of the data for the proposed separate MRLs for oranges and grapefruit.

DIMETHOATE (027) / OMETHOATE (055)

90. Brazil and Thailand noted that they were prepared to cooperate in the development of residue data to support the MRL for citrus fruits. Noting concerns over the chronic and acute intake, the Committee **decided** to recommend to the Commission revocation of all MRLs proposed by the 1998 JMPR for withdrawal and not supported. The Committee **advanced** the proposed draft MRLs to Step 5, indicating that the chronic and acute exposure should be addressed before advancing them any further.

91. The Committee had an exchange of views on whether or not to retain omethoate in the residue definition. It noted that omethoate was no longer in use and its use was not supported. However, the Committee was also aware that omethoate would arise from the use of dimethoate. As no agreement was reached, the Committee **decided** to keep the present residue definition for dimethoate and to discuss it again at its next Session. It postponed decision on the MRLs for omethoate to its next session.

ENDOSULFAN (032)

92. The Committee was informed that new residue trials data would be submitted for a range of commodities from Australia and the USA.

93. The committee **returned** the draft MRLs to Step 6 and the proposed draft MRLs to Step 3. The Committee **maintained** all CXLs awaiting the residue evaluation by the 2003 JMPR.

ETHOXYQUIN (035)

94. The Committee would consider at its next session the revocation of the CXL for pear unless sufficient toxicological data would become available.

FENTHION (039)

95. The Committee was informed that animal feeding studies had been provided to the 2000 JMPR. The Committee **agreed** to extend the 4-year period under the periodic review procedure for the MRLs for meat and milks pending the review by the 2000 JMPR.

LINDANE (048)

96. The Committee was informed that data would be sent on seed and soil treatment used for a number of cereal and vegetable commodities for residue evaluation by the 2003 JMPR. Detailed information was requested on the specific commodities to be supported well in advance of the next session.

MALATHION (049)

97. The Committee was informed that the use on apple; broccoli; cabbages, head; citrus fruit; grapes; peach; raspberries, red, black; and potato would be supported. The Committee would consider at the next session retention of the CXL for root and tuber vegetables, awaiting information on potato,

and revocation of all other CXLs as recommended by the 1999 JMPR. The FAO Joint Secretary informed the Committee that new trial data were available for post harvest uses on wheat bran, unprocessed; wheat flour; and wheat whole meal.

MEVINPHOS (053) (See Annex II)

2-PHENYLPHENOL (056)

98. The Committee would consider at its next session new proposed draft MRLs and retention of the CXL for pears awaiting review by JMPR as the US growers agreed to supply data on pears later this year.

QUINTOZENE (064)

99. The Committee **recommended** revocation of the CXLs for lettuce head and potato to the Commission as no supporting data had been submitted to the 1998 JMPR. The Committee **agreed** to extend the 4-year period under the periodic review procedure for all other CXLs awaiting the corresponding MRLs reaching Step 8. The Netherlands expressed concerns about regulatory implications of residues occurring in rotational crops.

THIABENDAZOLE (065)

100. The Committee noted that the use for avocado, citrus fruit, mango, pome fruits and strawberry were supported.

101. The Committee **returned** the MRL for mushrooms to Step 3 as a new label based on revised GAP would be considered by the 2000 JMPR. The Committee **amended** the draft MRLs for cattle meat and cattle milks from 0.05 to 0.1 mg/kg for the sake of harmonization with the existing MRLs for animal products arising from veterinary uses (see para. 49) and **advanced** them to Step 8. The Committee **retained** the MRL for edible offal of cattle at Step 7B and **requested** JMPR to review the MRL as it might be too low in the light of the sum of individual analytes included in the residue definition.

CYHEXATIN (067)

102. The Committee noted that there would be support for apple, citrus fruits, grapes, peach, pear and plums including prunes. GAP for nectarines had been **requested**. The Committee **retained** the draft MRLs for peach and plums including prunes at Step 7B. The remaining CXLs and draft MRLs for nectarines at Step 7C would be considered for revocation/withdrawal next year.

BENOMYL (069) / CARBENDAZIM (072) / THIOPHANATE-METHYL (077)

103. Regarding whether it was appropriate to have three separate residue definitions or not, the Committee **decided** to retain the current definitions and to reconsider them next year. The Committee **decided** to retain the CXLs for carbendazim for asparagus; avocado; celery; coffee beans; common bean (pods and/or immature seeds); lettuce, head; mango; peppers; soya bean (dry); soya bean (fodder); sweet potato; and tree nuts (macadamia) because of commitment to submit data. Written submissions specifying precise information were **requested**.

104. The Committee **decided** to recommend to the Commission revocation of the CXLs for broad bean (green pods and immature seeds); cherries; egg plant; hops, dry; melons, except watermelon; peanut; peanut fodder; potato; sheep meat; squash, summer; sugar beet; sugar beet leaves or tops; swede; taro; and winter squash. The Committee **withdrew** the draft MRL for mushroom, **returned** all other draft MRLs to Step 6 and **advanced** all proposed MRLs to Step 5. The issue of extrapolation from peach to other stone fruits and from wheat to rye would be considered at the next Session.

DISULFOTON (074)

105. The IEDIs exceeded the ADI in all regional diets. Rice and sorghum were the main source of the intake except in the European regional diet. The manufacturer was considering not to support the CXLs for rice and sorghum. The Committee **decided** to consider revocation of the CXLs for rice and

sorghum at the next session. The Committee **returned** all draft MRLs to Step 6 and would consider them next year.

VAMIDOTHION (078)

106. The Committee **decided** to consider revocation of the CXLs at the next session, as there was no supporting data.

AMITROLE (079)

107. The Committee **advanced** all proposed draft MRLs to Step 5. The Committee noted the concerns of the USA regarding possible cancer risk.

CHINOMETHIONAT (080)

108. The Committee **recommended** to the Commission revocation of all CXLs as the compound was no longer supported.

CHLOROTHALONIL (081)

109. The Delegation of the USA proposed to increase the draft MRL for banana from 0.01 to 0.05 mg/kg to accommodate residues arising in unbagged bananas because the limit of determination was 0.03 mg/kg. The Committee **returned** the draft MRL to Step 6 and to reconsider it at its next session along with the proposed amendment at 0.05 mg/kg.

DICHLOFLUANID (082)

110. As the compound would not be supported beyond 2000 and would be replaced by tolylfluanid, the Committee **agreed** to consider revocation of the CXLs next year and to request information on the registration of dichlofluanid from governments by a circular letter.

DICLORAN (083)

111. The Committee noted that there was support for the use on grapes; lettuce head; peach; plums; strawberry; and tomato. The Committee **retained** the CXLs for these commodities for four years in accordance with the periodic review procedure.

FENAMIPHOS (085)

112. The Committee noted acute intake concerns and that the CXLs for broccoli, cauliflower, coffee beans, coffee beans, roasted, kiwifruit, oranges, sweet, sour, potato, soya bean, dry, sugar beet and sweet potato would be considered for withdrawal at the next session unless new information became available.

DINOCAP (087)

113. The Committee **requested** JMPR: to comment on the Acute RfD, noting that it is based on teratogenic effects and might not be appropriate for children; to conduct an intake calculation, since this had only been carried out for tomato; and to clarify at the time of the 2000 JMPR that the residue definition still includes the isomer and phenols as established by the 1998 JMPR.

114. The Committee **advanced** the proposed MRLs to Step 5, noting that there was no longer support for the use on glasshouse grown strawberry.

CHLORPYRIFOS-METHYL (090)

115. The Committee **returned** the draft MRLs to Step 6, with the understanding that Australia would submit their intake calculations and comments well in advance of the next session for circulation by the Netherlands Secretariat. The Committee **decided** to ask the working group on priorities to include it in the Priority List for review by JMPR for establishment of an Acute RfD.

CARBOFURAN (096)

116. The Committee **advanced** the draft MRLs for alfalfa forage (green); citrus pulp, dry; sorghum forage (green); and sorghum straw and fodder, dry to Step 8, noting reservations of the Delegation of the USA and of the Observer of the EC. The Committee **returned** the other draft MRLs to Step 6 in view of intake concerns.

METHAMIDOPHOS (100)

117. The Committee noted that methamidophos and acephate (095) were scheduled for toxicological evaluation by the 2002 JMPR under the periodic review. The Committee **requested** detailed information on support for methamidophos/acephate. The Observer from GCPF indicated that they would submit the requested information regarding support for the related compound acephate. The Observer from the EC indicated that they would provide information on support for methamidophos before the next session.

118. The Committee **returned** the draft MRLs to Step 6 in view of intake concerns. The Committee indicated that the MRLs for commodities, which would not be supported by the USA and EC, would be proposed for deletion at the next session.

MALEIC HYDRAZIDE (102) (See Annex II)

PHOSMET (103)

119. The Committee **decided** to recommend to Commission revocation of the CXLs for alfalfa fodder; alfalfa, forage (green); cattle meat; maize; maize fodder; maize forage; milks; nectarine; pea hay or pea fodder (dry); pea vines (green); peas (dry); peas (pods and succulent=immature seeds); sweet corn (corn-on-the-cob) and sweet potato. As there was support indicated for blueberries, citrus fruits, nectarine, pear and tree nuts, the CXLs for these commodities were **retained** for four years under the periodic review procedure.

120. The Committee **advanced** the draft CXLs for cottonseed and potato to Step 8 and **returned** the draft MRL for apricot to Step 6. The Committee **agreed** that acute intake estimates should include not only the proposed MRLs but the CXLs as well. The Committee further **agreed** that this approach should be followed for all compounds having acute intake concerns.

DITHIOCARBAMATES (105)

121. The Committee **advanced** the draft MRLs for pecan, stone fruits and strawberry to Step 8 noting comments of the Observer from the EC.

IPRODIONE (111)

122. The Committee **decided** to extend the four-year period under the periodic review procedure for tomato in view of residue evaluation by the 2001 JMPR.

PHORATE (112)

123. The Committee noted that there would be support for its Periodic Review (2003 and 2004).

TRIFORINE (116)

124. The Committee would consider revocation of the CXL for tree tomato at the next session as all commodities, except tree tomato, were supported.

ALDICARB (117)

125. The Committee **returned** the draft MRL for potato to Step 6 pending JMPR review in 2000.

CYPERMETHRIN (118)

126. The Committee was informed that the 12th CCRVDF decided to withdraw all temporary draft MRLs at Step 8 arising from veterinary uses, as the requested data were not submitted to the 54^{th} JECFA.

PERMETHRIN (120)

127. The Committee **decided** to consider at its next session revocation of all Codex MRLs for commodities which would not be supported. The Committee **requested** detailed information on support for permethrin (See para. 160).

AMITRAZ (122)

128. The Observer from the EC advised that they could not accept the ADI and Acute RfD proposed by the 1998 JMPR. The Committee **requested** the EC to submit their toxicological evaluations and results of the new mechanistic study to the WHO Joint Secretary to JMPR. The WHO Joint Secretary informed the Committee that if this information so indicated, the compound could be scheduled for a re-evaluation of the ADI and the Acute RfD.

AZOCYCLOTIN (129)

129. The Committee **retained** the draft MRLs at Step 7C until its next session, as there was no confirmation on the commodities supported. Written information on specific commodities supported was **requested** to be provided well in advance of the next session. The support for apple and grapes was confirmed.

METHIOCARB (132)

130. The Committee **agreed** to consider revocation of all CXLs at its next session if no information was provided on commodities being supported.

DELTAMETHRIN (135)

131. The Committee was informed that the 12th CCRVDF decided to retain the proposed draft MRLs arising from veterinary uses at Step 4.

PROCYMIDONE (136) (see Annex II)

BITERTANOL (144)

132. The Committee would consider revocation of Codex MRLs for apricot; bean forage (green); common bean (pods and/or immature seeds); peanut and peanut forage (green) at its next session.

CARBOSULFAN (145)

133. The Committee **returned** the draft MRLs for citrus pulp, dry; and oranges, sweet, sour to Step 6 for consideration at its next session.

CYHALOTHRIN (146)

134. The Committee was informed that the 54th JECFA allocated an ADI, which is lower than the previous ADI established by JMPR. The intake estimates, including both MRLs proposed by JECFA and the adopted Codex MRLs elaborated by the CCPR, did not exceed the ADI.

135. The Delegation of Germany noted that most Codex MRLs resulted from the use of lambdacyhalothrin and that cyhalothrin would not be supported for periodic review.

FLUCYTHRINATE (152)

136. The Committee noted that flucythrinate was no longer supported and it would consider revocation of all CXLs at its next session.

PYRAZOPHOS (153)

137. The Observer from the EC noted that pyrazophos was no longer supported in the EC and that the CXLs are based on the EC GAP. The Committee **agreed** to consider revocation of all CXLs at its next session.

CYFLUTHRIN (157)

138. The Committee was informed that the 12th CCRVDF decided to retain the draft MRL for milk arising from veterinary uses, which this Committee had agreed to support at the last session, at Step 7 along with all other draft MRLs, as the ADI was not agreed upon.

OXYDEMETON-METHYL (166)

139. The Committee **withdrew** the draft MRLs for several commodities, as there was no existing GAP for them. The Committee **advanced** the proposed draft MRLs to Step5 and **returned** the draft

MRLs to Step 6 due to intake concerns. They would be considered at the next session. The Committee **requested** detailed information on support for oxydemeton-methyl.

140. The Committee had an exchange of views on the residue definition which had been confirmed by the 1999 JMPR. It was stated that as demeton-S-methyl was no longer supported and there was no GAP; and therefore, in order not to allow its use, this compound should be removed from the residue definition. However, it was pointed out that demeton-S-methyl could not be distinguished from oxydemeton-methyl in analysis and it could be generated from oxydemeton-methyl during analytical process. As no agreement was reached, the Committee **agreed**, as a compromise solution, to maintain the present residue definition and to clarify that the residue definition and MRLs applied only to residues resulting from the use of oxydemeton-methyl by adding the following note to the residue definition as follows: "The residue definition and MRLs are based on the use of oxydemeton-methyl only".

GLUFOSINATE-AMMONIUM (175)

141. The Committee **advanced** the proposed draft MRLs for almond hulls, assorted tropical and subtropical fruits-inedible peel, and tree nuts recommended by the 1998 JMPR to Step 5 awaiting the follow-up of the discussion on the policy regarding the residue definitions for genetically modified crops (see paras 62-66).

HEXYTHIAZOX (176) (See Annex II)

ABAMECTIN (177)

142. The Committee was informed that the 12th CCRVDF retained all draft MRLs at Step 7 due to the two different residue definitions for animal products proposed by JECFA and JMPR. The Committee **decided** to refer the question of the residue definition for animal products to the 2000 JMPR with a view toward removing avermectin B_{1b} and 8,9-Z-avermection B_{1b} from the definition for the sake of harmonization. Awaiting the results of this discussion by the 2000 JMPR, the Committee **returned** all draft MRLs for animal products to Step 6.

143. The Committee **advanced** all draft MRLs for plant products to Step 8.

MYCLOBUTANIL (181) (See Annex II)

CLETHODIM (187)

144. The Committee was informed that the ADI would not be exceeded for any regional diet when the value of 10 mg/kg for soya bean (dry) was included in the calculation. The intake calculations would be amended in the 2000 JMPR report.

145. The Delegations of France, Germany and The Netherlands expressed their concern about the availability of analytical method for regulatory purposes and the rather high and variable limits of determination (LODs) for clethodim and its metabolites in several commodities. The Committee **decided** to request governments and other interested organizations through a circular letter to submit available information and relevant comments on analytical methods and LODs to be considered by the ad hoc Working Group on Methods of Analysis and Sampling.

146. The Committee **returned** all draft MRLs to Step 6.

TEBUCONAZOLE (189) (See Annex II)

HALOXYFOP (194)

147. The Delegation of The Netherlands was of the opinion that the compound should be classified as (partially) fat soluble. The Delegation preferred uniform MRLs, at the LOD for plant products which could be easily enforced and the establishment of MRLs for cattle products. The Delegation of Australia informed the Committee that new residues data for haloxyfop in several crops had recently been evaluated in Australia, including new transfer and depletion studies in beef and dairy animals, and that several new MRLs for animal feed commodities and animal products were proposed. The new studies would be made available to the 2001 JMPR.

148. The Committee **returned** the MRLs for commodities which could be used as feedingstuffs, and for animal products to Step 6 pending animal transfer studies.

FENBUCONAZOLE (197) (See Annex II)

AMINOMETHYLPHOSPHONIC ACID (AMPA) (198)

149. The Delegation of the USA informed the Committee that the GAP upon which the 1997 JMPR based its recommendation for maize, maize fodder and maize forage had been changed and that AMPA was now a very minor portion of the residue for the new variety of genetically-modified maize. The Committee returned the draft MRLs to Step 6.

KRESOXIM-METHYL (199)

150. The Observer from the EC informed the Committee that a proposal for a directive with MRLs for products of plant and animal origin was in preparation and should be adopted within the next months and disagreed with the residue definition for animal products, preferring a more differentiated definition depending on the product in question.

RECOMMENDATIONS FOR METHODS OF ANALYSIS AND SAMPLING (Agenda Item 7)

151. The Chairperson of the ad hoc Working Group of Methods of Analysis and Sampling, Dr P. van Zoonen (The Netherlands), presented the report of the Group.

(a) Single-laboratory Validation of Methods of Analysis and Sampling ³⁴

152. The Committee noted that a Joint AOAC/FAO/IAEA/IUPAC Expert Consultation on Single-Laboratory Validation on Analytical Methods for Trace-Level Concentrations of Organic Chemicals³⁵ had been held in Miskolc, Hungary, in November 1999 as a follow-up action to the Joint FAO/IAEA Expert Consultation on Validation of Analytical Methods for Food Control held in Vienna in 1997. The Committee was informed of the key concepts for single-laboratory method validation developed by the Miskolc Consultation. These concepts included the identification of performance verification (Internal Quality Assurance) as an important continuing aspect of the validation process and consequently the concept of the Lowest Calibrated Level (LCL) was introduced. The Committee noted the need for the classification "screening methods" in addition to quantitative methods. It was **agreed** that these concepts could be used for enhancing harmonization between this Committee and the CCRVDF and should form the basis for a new set of criteria for the assessment of the suitability of analytical methods for Codex purposes.

153. The Committee **agreed** that:

- Methods appropriately validated in a single laboratory can be considered suitable for determination of compliance with Codex MRLs in addition to methods that have been validated through collaborative study;
- Where practicable, the single-laboratory method validation requirements of the CCPR should be harmonised with those of other Codex committees;
- A paper should be prepared by a drafting group (Australia, Brazil, Canada, France, Germany, India, The Netherlands, United Kingdom, the USA and GCPF), led by The Netherlands, describing appropriate performance parameters and criteria for the assessment of the suitability of analytical methods for CCPR purposes. The paper should be circulated for comments, in particular, on the proposed requirements for method validation. Noting that a similar paper would be prepared for consideration by the CCRVDF at its next session, the Committee invited those countries involved in the drafting groups of both Committees to ensure harmonization and coordination between these activities;
- Approval should be sought from the Executive Committee to initiate new work on the amendments to the *Guidelines on Good Laboratory Practice in Pesticide Residue Analysis* and the Introduction

³⁴ CX/PR 00/11, CRD1 (report of the ad-hoc working group on methods of analysis and sampling).

³⁵ Report of the AOAC/FAO/IAEA/IUPAC Expert Consultation on Single-laboratory validation of Analytical Methods for Trace-level Concentration of Organic Chemicals (http://www.iaea.org/trc/pest-qa/_al2.htm).

section of the *Recommended Methods of Analysis for Pesticide Residu*es to accommodate reference to single-laboratory method validation and suitability of methods validated in a single laboratory;

- Availability of suitable reference materials is critical to support validation of analytical methods used for determining compliance with Codex MRLs; and
- Mechanisms should be developed to facilitate dissemination of information on analyte stability and other data that can assist the analyst in judging the performance of the methods used.

154. The Committee **endorsed** the view of the Working Group that although the verification of extraction efficiency could ideally be determined by experiments with radio-labelled compounds, a limited number of laboratories had the facilities to conduct these experiments. Therefore alternative approaches, e.g., through proficiency testing, robustness experiments or multiple extraction schemes, might be appropriate.

(b) Revision of the List of Methods of Analysis for Pesticide Residues ³⁶

155. The Committee **agreed** that the list should be revised after a full agreement was reached on the parameters and criteria applied to methods. The Committee **agreed** to the following procedure for revising the list:

- (i) The circular letter referred to in para. 153 above should also request relevant validation information on methods of analysis for some of those compounds that entered the Codex system in recent years. This information should be provided in accordance with the criteria to be developed by the drafting group mentioned above and to be included in the same circular letter.
- (ii) Subsequently an assessment should be made of the validation data received.
- (iii) If a suitable list of parameters and criteria is developed to support the selection of recommended methods, the existing list of recommended methods should be revised accordingly.

156. The Committee **agreed** that an ad hoc working group on methods of analysis and sampling should convene at its next session under the chairmanship of Dr van Zoonen.

ESTABLISHMENT OF CODEX PRIORITY LISTS OF PESTICIDES (Agenda item 8)³⁷

157. Before considering the proposed priority list the Chairperson reminded the Committee that while JMPR provides scientific support to the Codex, it is an independent FAO/WHO scientific body and is not a subsidiary body of the Codex Alimentarius Commission. The responsibility of the CCPR is to recommend priorities to be endorsed by the Commission, while the Joint Secretaries of JMPR schedule pesticides for evaluation by JMPR.

158. Four new compounds were proposed for addition to the priority list: *acibenzolar-S-methyl* (Switzerland), *famoxadone* (France), *gentamicin* (Mexico), and *oxytetracycline* (Mexico). The Committee **agreed** to add acibenzolar-S-methyl, which was tentatively scheduled for toxicological and residues evaluation in 2003, and famoxadone, which was tentatively scheduled for toxicological and residues evaluation in 2004, to the priority list.

159. Considerable discussion ensued about gentamicin and oxytetracycline. The Observer from the EC stated that while the use of antimicrobial agents in agriculture is negligible, such use is discouraged within the Community. A number of other delegations and the Observer from CI expressed the view that because of the importance of antibiotics in human medicine, it would not be appropriate to develop international standards for their use in agriculture. On the other hand, some delegations pointed out that both substances apparently met the criteria for inclusion on the priority list and that there was no international scientific consensus relating to risks to humans posed by antimicrobial agents used in agriculture. It was noted that a drafting group established by the CCRVDF would prepare a paper addressing the issue of the development of antimicrobial resistance in relation to the use of antimicrobials in animal production; the Task Force on Animal Feeding would consider the use of antimicrobials in feeds in June 2000; and WHO, in collaboration with OIE and FAO, has several

³⁶ CX/PR 00/12, CRD1 (report of the ad-hoc working group on methods of analysis and sampling).

³⁷ CX/PR 00/13, CRD 3

activities underway relating to microbial resistance. The Committee **deferred** the decision on the inclusion of gentamicin and oxytetracycline until its next Session to give the Delegation of Mexico a chance to further consider, in light of the discussion, whether to request that these antimicrobial agents be placed on the priority list, and to give other delegations a chance to consider the issue in more detail.

160. The Committee noted that *Chlorfenvinphos*, *flucythrinate*, and *vamidothion* were not supported for periodic reevaluation and that there was support for the following compounds: *glyphosate*, tentatively scheduled for both toxicological and residues reevaluation in 2003; *paraquat*, tentatively scheduled for both toxicological and residues reevaluation in 2002; *phorate*, tentatively scheduled for toxicological reevaluation in 2003 and residues reevaluation in 2004; *triadimenol*, tentatively scheduled (along with the closely related substance triadimefon) for toxicological reevaluation in 2003 and residues reevaluation for toxicological reevaluation in 2004; *triadimenol*, tentatively scheduled (along with the closely related substance triadimefon) for toxicological reevaluation in 2004. The Committee noted that one manufacturer of *permethrin* would not support it, but that it would be informed whether *permethrin* would be supported by other manufacturers. Several compounds were added to the candidate compounds for periodic reevaluation. In accordance with the periodic review procedure, the Committee **confirmed** that commitments for support by data submitters must be provided by 1 November 2000.

161. Several compounds had been identified by JMPR and CCPR as requiring assessments of acute toxicity, but had not yet been scheduled. Information on when relevant data can be submitted should be provided to the WHO Joint Secretary of JMPR by 1 November 2000 so that the compounds can be scheduled as soon as possible. Several delegations expressed the view that the potential for high acute toxicity should be a criterion to be used in selecting compounds for periodic review and that acute dietary risk assessments should be performed as a matter of urgency.

162. The Delegation of Chile noted that most resources of JMPR were devoted to the reevaluation of compounds undergoing periodic review and that this impacted on the ability to evaluate new compounds. This was acknowledged by the Committee as a problem that should be addressed in view of the limited resources available to JMPR (see para. 164 below).

163. The question arose as to whether CXLs should be maintained for pesticides composed of unresolved enantiomers/isomers that are no longer supported while awaiting evaluations of corresponding products consisting of resolved enantiomers/isomers. The Committee **agreed** that a general policy should be developed and that a circular letter would be prepared asking for approaches taken by national authorities.

164. The Committee **thanked** the informal group on priorities under the chairmanship of Dr T. Doust (Australia) for proposing the priority list³⁸ and **agreed** that an *ad hoc* Working Group on Priorities should be convened at its next Session under the chairmanship of Dr Doust of Australia. It would consider: establishment of priority lists; the appropriate role of acute toxicity in establishing priorities; consideration of a policy relating to the maintenance of CXLs for isomeric mixtures of pesticides while awaiting evaluations of resolved isomers; and the relative priority that should be given to the evaluation of new pesticides vis-à-vis reevaluations of older pesticides. A drafting group (Australia, Canada, Chile, Israel, New Zealand, USA, the JMPR Secretariat, EC, CI and GCPF) led by Australia would prepare a document addressing these issues.

PROBLEMS RELATIVE TO PESTICIDE RESIDUES IN FOOD IN DEVELOPING COUNTRIES (Agenda Item 9)³⁹

165. The Report of the *ad hoc* Working Group on Problems Relative to Pesticide Residues in Developing Countries (CRD 2) was presented by its Chairperson Dr Vermeulen (South Africa).

166. Dr Vermeulen informed the Committee that the *ad hoc* Working Group had considered two documents: (i) CX/PR 00/14 prepared by the Delegation of South Africa that dealt with the problems

³⁸ Appendix VII.

³⁹ CX/PR 00/14, CX/PR 00/14-Add.1 (Concern of Developing Countries for the Lack of MRLs and EMRLs for Potential Pesticide Residues in/on Spices, submitted by India), CRD 2 (Report of the ad hoc Working Group).

developing countries were facing when exporting tropical, subtropical and minor crops; and (ii) CX/PR 00/14-Add.1 prepared by the Delegation of India that dealt with concerns of developing countries when exporting spices.

167. The Committee noted that problems of developing countries were mainly due to the lack of suitable Codex, EC or national MRLs and the unwillingness of manufacturers to generate new data for crops of importance to these countries. However, these problems might be overcome by strengthening cooperation among countries and marketing organizations such as COLEACP and that the International Tropical Fruits Network could play a central role in coordination and generation of residue data for the elaboration of MRLs. The Committee **emphasized** the importance of regional co-operation in this area. In the case of tropical and subtropical fruit crops, there might be a possibility for extrapolation of data within the same crop group by JMPR.

168. The Committee was informed that the incidence of trade violations for pesticide residues on spices and herbs had increased. This had resulted in the financial losses to the exporting country and therefore it was essential to establish Codex MRLs for spices. The additional problem was the occurrence of residues of compounds such as BHC, DDT and lindane on spices and herbs. They were not directly applied to those commodities but their residues were found since some of these compounds were being used for public health purposes. It was indicated that the monitoring data were available to establish EMRLs for spices. The Committee noted that the basis for MRL-setting for spices could not differ from that for other commodities and that the residue data and GAP must be submitted.

169. Regarding proposals to elaborate MRLs for spices and herbs (for infusion), it was indicated that spices and herbs were eaten in very small amounts and the intake of pesticide residues from these commodities was limited. The Committee noted that spices and herbs were classified separately in the *Codex Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds* while in some countries "spices" included herbs.

170. It was noted that it was practically impossible to get information on GAP and supervised trial data for spices and herbs and therefore there would be a need for more flexible procedure, such as using monitoring data, for establishing MRLs for spices and herbs. The Delegations of Germany and Israel informed the Committee that monitoring data had been used to establish MRLs for herbs (for infusion) and fresh herbs, respectively.

171. The Committee **agreed** that a circular letter be sent to governments to seek the following information: (1) pesticides used on spices, their GAPs and the availability of monitoring and residue trial data; (2) compounds not registered for use on spices but frequently detected in spices and the availability of monitoring data and toxicological data (if no PTDI had been established); and (3) national policy for regulating pesticide residues in spices, such as setting MRLs. Information should be sent to South Africa for compilation and consideration by the Committee at the next session. With reference to herbs, the Committee considered that similar work might be needed, but **agreed** that spices appeared to have higher priority.

172. The Committee **thanked** the working group for its work and **agreed** that it would not convene the working group at the next session in order to consider fully the above issue at the plenary.

OTHER BUSINESS AND FUTURE WORK (Agenda Item 10)

173. The Delegation of the UK introduced the document prepared at the recommendation of OECD Pesticide Forum (1996) and at the request of the EC and informed the Committee that the document was based on a set of preparatory meetings held in 1998 and 1999 and on the outcome of the Workshop held in York, in September 1999 to examine those areas of guidance that represented the greatest obstacles to the establishment of national MRLs and import tolerances and to the acceptance of international MRLs.

174. The Committee was informed by the Delegation of the United Kingdom that, in his view, the aims of the project were to: (i) underpin the work of the JMPR in proposing international MRLs and to support the

⁴⁰ Minimum Data Requirements for Establishing Maximum Residue Limits (MRLs) Including Import Tolerances, York, UK, 6-8 September 1999.

scientific and technical basis of Codex MRLs as reference limits within the SPS Agreement; (ii) facilitate work of national registration authorities in the granting of import tolerances; and (iii) facilitate the work of national regulatory authorities in the granting of national registrations and MRLs.

175. The Committee was informed that for the least harmonized areas such as geographical zoning, minimum residue trials requirements and acceptable extrapolation / mutual support of residue trials between crops criteria were identified and recommendations for harmonisation were prepared. The Delegation of the UK suggested that the Committee would be invited to consider endorsing those recommendations and accepting the document as guidelines for data submitters.

176. The Observer from GCPF supported the concept of defining the minimum numbers of residue data by the criteria of significance in trade or in diet and noted that it was contributing to the project on geographic zones for residue data.

177. The Committee noted that the document could be helpful to governments when revising their national requirements; however, some delegations and observers pointed out that some concepts, especially the global geographical zoning concept, needed further elaboration.

178. The Observer from CI was of the opinion that it might be necessary to consider increasing the number of trials for commodities (e.g., pears) often consumed by infants and children.

179. The Committee **concluded** that it was premature to endorse the recommendations, as some areas needed further development. It was **decided** to refer the document to the 2000 JMPR for consideration and **agreed** that on the basis of JMPR comments the document would be further considered at the next session of the Committee.

Future Work

180. In addition to those identified as new work during the session (paras 46 & 153), the Committee considered the following issue:

Revision of the Codex Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds

181. The Observer from the EC, supported by a number of delegations, indicated that there was an urgent need to update the Codex Classification, especially in relation to commodities of animal origin and tropical origin. The Committee noted that in the updating it was necessary to harmonize certain definitions with those of other Codex Committees. The Delegation of the United Kingdom suggested that while updating the Classification it would be useful to consider reviewing the sections on the portions to which the MRLs apply.

182. The Committee **agreed** that The Netherlands should prepare a short discussion paper on the subject for consideration at the next session so as to determine how and to what extent the Classification should be reviewed and updated and in what structure the updated version would be.

DATE AND PLACE OF NEXT SESSION (Agenda Item 11)

183. The Committee was informed that the Thirty-third Session of the Committee was scheduled to be held in The Hague from 2 to 7 April 2001, subject to confirmation by the Host Government and the Codex Secretariats.

ANNEX I

SUMMARY STATUS OF WORK

| Subject | Step | Action by | Document Reference |
|--|-------|-------------------------------------|------------------------|
| | | | (ALINORM 01/24) |
| Draft MRLs | 8 | 24th CAC | Appendix II |
| Proposed Draft MRLs | 5/8 | 24th CAC | Appendix III |
| Draft MRLs | 7 | JMPR, Secretariat, | Annex II |
| | | Governments, CCPR | |
| Draft MRLs | 6 | Secretariat, Governments, | Annex II |
| | | 33rd CCPR | |
| Proposed Draft MRLs | 5 | 24th CAC, Governments, 34th CCPR | Appendix IV |
| Proposed Draft MRLs | 3 | Secretariat, Governments, 33rd CCPR | Annex II CX/PR 00/5 |
| Proposed Draft Amendments to the Codex | 1, 2, | 47th CCEXEC, | Appendix V |
| Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds | 3 | Governments, 33rd CCPR | |
| Priority List of Pesticides | 1 | 24th CAC, JMPR, | Appendix VI |
| (new pesticides and pesticides under | | Secretariat, Governments, | para. 164 |
| periodic review) | | International organizations | |
| | | Australia | |
| | | Canada, Chile, Israel, | |
| | | New Zealand, USA, EC, | |
| | | CI, GCPF | 1.50 |
| Proposed Draft Amendments to the | 1 | 47th CCEXEC | para. 153 |
| Guidelines on Good Laboratory Practice | | 33rd CCPR | |
| <i>in Pesticide Residue Analysis</i> and the Introduction Section of the <i>Recommended</i> | | | |
| methods of Analysis for Pesticide Residues | | | |
| Chronic and Acute Dietary Exposure | _ | JMPR, CCPR, | paras 20-43 |
| Chrome and Acute Dietary Exposure | - | Governments | paras 20-43 |
| Methods of Analysis: Parameters and | _ | Netherlands | para. 153 |
| criteria for the assessment of the suitability | | Australia, Brazil, Canada, | para. 155 |
| of analytical methods | | France, Germany, India, | |
| or unarytical methods | | UK, USA, GCPF | |
| Methods of Analysis: Revision of the list | - | Governments | para. 155 |
| of methods of analysis | | Netherlands | 1 |
| Identification of pesticide/commodity | _ | Secretariat, Governments | para. 171 |
| combinations of interest to developing | | South Africa | • |
| countries | | 33rd CCPR | |
| - Elaboration of MRL(s) for spices | | | |
| Regulatory practices to Facilitate the Use | 2 | Governments, Secretariat, | para. 145 of |
| of Codex Maximum Residue Limits for | | International Toxicology | ALINORM |
| Pesticides | | Information Center, | 99/24A |
| | | CCPR | |

| Subject | Step | Action by | Document Reference |
|---|------|---------------------------|--------------------|
| | | | (ALINORM 01/24) |
| Discussion Papers on: | - | 33rd CCPR and: | |
| - Risk analysis principles and | - | Chairperson, Secretariat | para. 6 |
| methodologies so far applied in the | | | |
| work of the Committee | | | |
| - Other legitimate factors in the | - | Australia | para. 10 |
| framework of risk analysis that have | | Brazil, Indonesia, New | |
| been or are currently being taken into | | Zealand, Tunisia, UK, | |
| account in the work of the Committee | | USA, EC, CI | |
| - Review of the procedure for dealing with | - | Australia | para. 60 |
| chronic dietary exposure concern | | Canada, New Zealand, | |
| | | Sweden, USA, CI, GCPF | |
| - Feasibility of establishing MRLs for | - | Canada | para. 64 |
| genetically modified crops and for | | Secretariat, Governments, | |
| metabolite residues | | JMPR | |
| - Appropriateness of the current ADI and | - | Netherlands, Secretariat | paras 77-78 |
| MRL setting in relation to infants and | | Governments | |
| children | | | |
| - Need for the Revision of the <i>Codex</i> | - | Netherlands | paras 181-182 |
| Classification of Foods and Animal | | | |
| Feeds | | | |

ANNEX II

STATUS OF MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS CONSIDERED AT THE SESSION

| Commodi | ty | MRL (1 | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
|-------------------|--|----------|------------|------------|---|
| 7 | CAPTAN | | | | |
| FP 226 | Apple | 20 | | 6(a) | EC: concern on inclusions of outliers |
| AB 226 | Apple pomace, Dry | 2 | | 6 | |
| FS 13 | Cherries | 40 | | 6 | EC: reservation with regard to GAP |
| DF 269 | Dried grapes (=currants, | 50 | | 6 | |
| | raisins and sultanas) | | | _ | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 25 | | 6 | EC: reservation with regard to GAP |
| FS 245 | Nectarine | 5 | | 6 | USA: higher MRL needed EC: insufficient database |
| FP 230 | Pear | 10 | | 6(a) | USA: higher MRL needed |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 5 | | 6 | USA: higher MRL |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 30 | | 6(a) | EC: MRL too high |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 2 | | 6(a) | EC: insufficient database |
| 8 | CARBARYL | | | | |
| | | | | | |
| AL 1021 | Alfalfa forage (green) | 100 | T | CXL | |
| FP 226 | Apple | 5 | T | CXL | |
| FS 240 | Apricot | 10 | Т | CXL | |
| VS 621 | Asparagus | 10 | T | CXL | |
| FI 327 | Banana | 5 | Т | CXL | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 5 | Po T T | CXL | |
| AL 1030 VR 574 | Bean forage (green) | 100 2 | T T | CXL CXL | |
| FB 264 | Beetroot Blackberries | 10^{2} | T | CXL | |
| FB 204 FB 20 | Blueberries | 7 | T | CXL | |
| VB 41 | Cabbages, Head | 5 | T T | CXL | |
| VR 577 | Carrot | 2 | T | CXL | |
| MM 812 | Cattle meat | 0.2 | T | CXL | |
| FS 13 | Cherries | 10 | T | CXL | |
| FC 1 | Citrus fruits | 7 | Т | CXL | |
| AL 1023 | Clover | 100 | T fresh wt | CXL | |
| VP 526 | Common bean (pods and/or | 5 | Т | CXL | |
| | immature seeds) | | | | |
| SO 691 | Cotton seed | 1 | T | CXL | |
| VD 527 | Cowpea (dry) | 1 | T | CXL | |
| FB 265 | Cranberry | 7 | Т | CXL | |
| VC 424 | Cucumber | 3 | Т | CXL | |
| FB 266 | Dewberries (including | 10 | Т | CXL | |
| VO 440 | boysenberry and loganberry) Egg plant | 5 | Т | CXL | |
| PE 112 | Eggs | 0.5 | T T | CXL | |
| MM 814 | Goat meat | 0.2 | T | CXL | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 5 | T | CXL | |
| AS 162 | Hay or fodder (dry) of | 100 | T | CXL | |
| - | grasses | - | | - | |
| FI 341 | Kiwifruit | 10 | Т | CXL | |
| VL 53 | Leafy vegetables | 10 | Т | CXL | |
| AF 645 | Maize forage | 100 | T fresh wt | CXL | |
| VC 46 | Melons, except watermelon | 3 | Т | CXL | |
| AO3 1 | Milk products | 0.1 | (*) T | CXL | |

| Commodit | у | MRL (m | g/kg) | Step | Note |
|------------------|--|-----------|----------------|------------|---|
| ML 106 | Milks | 0.1 | (*) T | CXL | |
| FS 245 | Nectarine | 10 | T | CXL | |
| | Nuts (whole in shell) | 10 | T | CXL | |
| GC 647 | Oats | 5 | Po T | CXL | |
| VO 442 | Okra | 10 | Т | CXL | |
| FT 305 | Olives | 10 | Т | CXL | |
| DM 305 | Olives, Processed | 1 | Т | CXL | |
| VR 588 | Parsnip | 2 | Т | CXL | |
| AL 528 | Pea vines (green) | 100 | T fresh wt | CXL | |
| FS 247 | Peach | 10 | Т | CXL | |
| AL 697 | Peanut fodder | 100 | Т | CXL | |
| SO 703 | Peanut, Whole | 2 | Т | CXL | |
| FP 230 | Pear | 5 | Т | CXL | |
| VP 63 | Peas (pods and succulent=immature seeds) | 5 | Т | CXL | |
| VO 51 | Peppers | 5 | Т | CXL | |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 10 | Т | CXL | |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.2 | Т | CXL | |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.5 | TV | CXL | |
| PO 113 | Poultry skin | 5 | ΤV | CXL | |
| VC 429 | Pumpkins | 3 | Т | CXL | |
| VR 494 | Radish | 2 | Т | CXL | |
| FB 272 | Raspberries, Red, Black | 10 | Т Ра Т | CXL | |
| GC 649 | Rice | 5 | Po T Do D T | CXL | |
| CM 649 GC 650 | Rice, Husked | 5 5 | РоР Т Ро Т | CXL | |
| MM 822 | Rye Shoop most | 0.2 | ΡΟ Ι Τ | CXL CXL | |
| GC 651 | Sheep meat Sorghum | 0.2 10 | Po T | CXL | |
| AF 651 | Sorghum forage (green) | 100 | T fresh wt | CXL | |
| VD 541 | Soya bean (dry) | 1 | T nesh we | CXL | |
| AL 1265 | Soya bean forage (green) | 100 | T fresh wt | CXL | |
| VC 431 | Squash, Summer | 3 | T | CXL | |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 7 | Т | CXL | |
| VR 596 | Sugar beet | 0.2 | Т | CXL | |
| AV 596 | Sugar beet leaves or tops | 100 | Т | CXL | |
| VR 497 | Swede | 2 | Т | CXL | |
| VO 1275 | Sweet corn (kernels) | 1 | Т | CXL | |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 5 | Т | CXL | |
| TN 85 | Tree nuts | 1 | Т | CXL | |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 5 | Po T | CXL | |
| CM 654 | Wheat bran, Unprocessed | 20 | PoP T | CXL | |
| CF 1211 | Wheat flour | 0.2 | PoP T | CXL | |
| CF 1212 | Wheat wholemeal | 2 | PoP T | CXL | |
| VC 433 15 | Winter squash CHLORMEQUAT | 3 | Т | CXL | |
| | - | | | | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 0.5 | | 6 | EC: cereal group MRL wanted (except oats) |
| AS 640 | Barley straw and fodder, Dry | 20 | | 6(a) | EC: await animal feeding studies evaluations by 2000 JMPR |
| SO 691 | Cotton seed | 0.5 | | 6 | EC: await animal feeding studies evaluations by 2000 JMPR |
| AF 647 | Oat forage (green) | 20 | | 6 | EC: await animal feeding studies evaluations by 2000 JMPR |
| AS 647 | Oat straw and fodder, Dry | 20 | | 6(a) | EC: await animal feeding studies evaluations by 2000 JMPR |

| 1 180 20 | | | |
|---|---|-----------------------------------|--------------------------|
| Commodit | У | MRL (n | ng/kg) |
| FP 230 | Pear | 10 | |
| SO 495 OC 495 GC 650 | Rape seed Rape seed oil, Crude Rye | 5 0.1 3 | (*) |
| CM 650 AF 650 | Rye bran, Unprocessed Rye forage (green) | 10 20 | |
| AS 650 | Rye straw and fodder, Dry | 20 | |
| CF 1251 GC 654 | Rye wholemeal Wheat | 3 2 | |
| CM 654 CF 1211 AS 654 | Wheat bran, Unprocessed Wheat flour Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 5 0.5 20 | |
| CF 1212 | Wheat wholemeal | 2 | |
| 20 | 2,4-D | | |
| GC 640 FB 18 FC 1 MO 105 | Barley Berries and other small fruits Citrus fruits Edible offal (mammalian) | 0.5 0.1 2 5 | |
| PE 112 PE 112 FC 203 | Eggs Eggs Grapefruit | $0.05 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.1$ | • • |
| AS 162 | | 400 | |
| GC 645 GC 645 AS 645 AF 645 MM 95 | grasses Maize Maize Maize fodder Maize forage Meat (from mammals other | $0.05 \\ 0.05 \\ 40 \\ 10 \\ 0.2$ | (*) |
| AO3 1 ML 106 GC 647 FC 4 | than marine mammals) Milk products Milks Oats Oranges, Sweet, Sour | 0.05 0.1 0.5 0.1 | (*) |
| FP 9 PM 110 PO 111 GC 649 | Pome fruits Poultry meat Poultry, Edible offal of Rice | 0.01 0.05 0.05 0.05 | (*) (*) (*) (*) |
| AS 649 CM 649 GC 650 GC 650 | Rice straw and fodder, Dry Rice, Husked Rye Rye | 10 0.1 0.5 2 | |
| GC 651 AF 651 VD 541 AL 541 | Sorghum Sorghum forage (green) Soya bean (dry) Soya bean fodder | 0.01 0.2 0.01 0.01 | (*) (*) (*) |
| AL 1265 FS 12 | Soya bean forage (green) Stone fruits | 0.01 0.05 | (*) (*) |

| Step | Note |
|---|--|
| 6(a) 6 | EC: acute dietary intake concern Plant metabolism studies needed |
| 6 6(a) | EC: cereal group MRL wanted (except oats) |
| 6 6 6(a) | EC: await animal feeding studies evaluations by 2000 JMPR EC: await animal feeding studies |
| 6 6(a) | evaluations by 2000 JMPR EC: processing data insufficient EC: cereal group MRL wanted (except oats) |
| 6 6 6(a) 6 | EC: processing data insufficient EC: await animal feeding studies evaluations by 2000 JMPR EC: processing data insufficient |
| CXL-D 5(a) CXL 5 | Netherlands: inadequate data base Netherlands: preferred separate MRLs for liver and kidney |
| CXL-D 5/8(a) 5(a) 5 | France, Netherlands, South Africa, Spain: inadequate database Netherlands: intake concern for domestic animals |
| CXL-D 5/8(a) 5/8 5/8 5/8 5(a) | |
| CXL-D 5(a) CXL-D 5(a) 5 5 5 | South Africa: inadequate data base |
| CXL-D 5/8 5/8(a) CXL-D 5/8(a) 5(a) 5/8 5 5 5 5 5 5 5/8 | |
| 5,0 | |

| Commodi | ty | MRL (n | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
|------------------|--|--------|--------|-----------|---|
| GS 659 | Sugar cane | 0.05 | | 5/8 | |
| AV 659 | Sugar cane forage | 0.2 | | 5/8 | |
| VO 447 | Sweet corn (corn-on-the-cob) | 0.05 | (*) | 5/8 | |
| TN 85 | Tree nuts | 0.2 | | 5/8 | |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.5 | | CXL-D | |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 2 | | 5/8(a) | |
| AS 654 | Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 100 | | 5/8 | |
| 27 | DIMETHOATE | | | | |
| VS 621 | Asparagus | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| FI 327 | Banana | 1 | Ро | CXL-D | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 2 | | 5 | |
| VR 574 | Beetroot | 0.2 | | CXL | USA: support revocation |
| VB 402 | Brussels sprouts | 1 | | 5(a) | USA: disagree with the conclusion of outliers |
| VB 403 | Cabbage, Savoy | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| VR 577 | Carrot | 1 | | CXL-D | |
| MO 812 | Cattle, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| VB 404 | Cauliflower | 0.5 | | 5 | |
| VS 624 | Celery | 1 | | CXL | USA: support revocation |
| FC 1 | Citrus fruits | 2 | | CXL | USA: support revocation |
| FB 278 | Currant, Black | 2 | | CXL-D | |
| PE 112 | Eggs | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 2 | | 5(a) | |
| DH 1100 | Hops, Dry | 3 | | CXL-D | |
| VL 480 | Kale | 0.5 | | CXL-D | |
| VL 482 | Lettuce, Head | 0.5 | | 5(a) | |
| MF 100 | Mammalian fats (except milk fats) | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| MM 96 | Meat of cattle, goats, horses, pigs & sheep | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| ML 107 | Milk of cattle, goats & sheep | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| OR 305 | Olive oil, Refined | 0.05 | | CXL | USA: support revocation |
| FT 305 | Olives | 1 | () | CXL | USA: support revocation |
| DM 305 | Olives, Processed | 0.05 | (*) | CXL | USA: support revocation |
| VA 385 | Onion, Bulb | 0.05 | (*) | 5(a) | |
| FS 247 | Peach | 2 | () | CXL-D | |
| VP 63 | Peas (pods and | 1 | | 5(a) | |
| VI 05 | succulent=immature seeds) | 1 | | 5(u) | |
| VO 51 | Peppers | 1 | Ро | CXL | USA: support revocation |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 1 | 10 | 5(a) | |
| FP 9 | Pome fruits | 0.5 | | 5(a) | |
| PF 111 | Poultry fats | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| PO 111 | Poultry, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| MO 822 | Sheep, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| GC 651 | Sorghum | 0.01 | (*) | 5 | |
| VL 502 | Spinach | 1 | | CXL-D | |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 1 | | CXL-D | |
| AV 596 | Sugar beet leaves or tops | 0.1 | | 5(a) | |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 2 | | 5(a) 5(a) | |
| VU 440 VL 506 | Turnip greens | 1 | | 5 | |
| VE 506 VR 506 | Turnip, Garden | 0.1 | | 5(a) | |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.1 | | 5 | |
| AS 654 | Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 10 | | 5 | |
| 110 007 | , near braw and rouder, Dry | 10 | | 5 | |

32

Commodity

ENDOSULFAN

MRL (mg/kg) Step Note

VS 469 Witloof chicory (sprouts) 0.5 EC: chronic intake concern; disagree with advancing MRLs higher than the LOD pending the establishment of an acute RfD; disagree with the residue definition.

| | ENDUSULFAIN | | | |
|--|---|--|---------------------------------------|---|
| VP 522 | Broad bean (green pods and immature seeds) | 0.5 | | 3 |
| VB 400 | Broccoli | 0.5 | | 6 |
| VB 403 | Cabbage, Savoy | 2 | | 6 |
| VB 41 | Cabbages, Head | 1 | | 6 |
| SB 715 | Cacao beans | 0.1 | | 3 |
| VB 404 | Cauliflower | 0.1 | | |
| | Coffee beans | | | 6 |
| SB 716 | | 0.1 | | 3 |
| VC 424 | Cucumber | 0.5 | | 3 |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 1 | | 3 |
| GC 645 | Maize | 0.1 | | 3 |
| VC 46 | Melons, except watermelon | 0.5 | | 3 |
| FC 4 | Oranges, Sweet, Sour | 0.5 | | 3 |
| FS 247 | Peach | 1 | | 3 |
| FI 353 | Pineapple | 2 | Ро | 3 |
| SO 495 | Rape seed | 0.5 | | 3 |
| VD 541 | Soya bean (dry) | 1 | | 3 |
| VC 431 | Squash, Summer | 0.5 | | 3 |
| SO 702 | Sunflower seed | 1 | | 3 |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 0.5 | | 3 |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.2 | | 3 |
| 39 | FENTHION | 0.2 | | 5 |
| 39 | FERTION | | | |
| MM 0095 | Meat (from mammals other than marine mammals) | 2 | (fat)V | CXL |
| | | | | |
| ML 0106 | Milks | 0.05 | FV | CXL |
| ML 0106 53 | | 0.05 | FV | CXL |
| | Milks | 0.05 1 | FV | CXL CXL-D |
| 53 | Milks MEVINPHOS | | FV | |
| 53 VB 41 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or | 1 | FV | CXL-D |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or | 1 0.05 | FV | CXL-D 8(a) |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 | | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek | 1 0.05 0.1 | FV (*) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 0.02 | (*) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) 8 |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 0.02 0.01 | (*) (*) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) 8 |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 0.02 0.01 0.01 | (*) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) 8 5 5 |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 0.02 0.01 | (*) (*) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) 8 |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 0.02 0.01 0.01 | (*) (*) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) 8 5 5 |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 VB 400 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 0.02 0.01 0.01 0.05 | (*) (*) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) 8 5 5 5(a) |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 VB 400 VB 41 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli Cabbages, Head Chicken meat | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 0.02 0.01 0.01 0.05 0.1 | (*) (*) (*) (*) (fat) | $\begin{array}{c} \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ 8 \\ 5 \\ 5 \\ 5(a) \\ 5(a) \end{array}$ |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 VB 400 VB 41 PM 840 PO 840 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli Cabbages, Head Chicken meat Chicken, Edible offal of | $ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.05\\ 0.02\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.1$ | (*) (*) (*) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) 8 5 5 5(a) 5(a) 5 5 5 |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 VB 400 VB 41 PM 840 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli Cabbages, Head Chicken meat Chicken, Edible offal of Common bean (dry) Common bean (pods and/or | 1 0.05 0.1 0.05 0.02 0.01 0.01 0.05 0.1 0.1 | (*) (*) (*) (*) (fat) | CXL-D 8(a) CXL-D 8(a) 8 5 5 5(a) 5(a) 5(a) 5 |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 VB 400 VB 41 PM 840 PO 840 VD 526 VP 526 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli Cabbages, Head Chicken meat Chicken, Edible offal of Common bean (dry) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) | $ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.05\\ 0.02\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ \end{array} $ | (*) (*) (*) (*) (fat) | $\begin{array}{c} \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ 8 \\ 5 \\ 5 \\ 5(a) \\ 5(a) \\ 5 \\ 5(a) \\ 5(a) \\ 5(a) \\ 5(a) \end{array}$ |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 VB 400 VB 41 PM 840 PO 840 VD 526 VP 526 SO 691 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli Cabbages, Head Chicken meat Chicken, Edible offal of Common bean (dry) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Cotton seed | $ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.05\\ 0.02\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01$ | (*) (*) (*) (*) (fat) (*) | $\begin{array}{c} \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ 8 \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ $ |
| 53 VB 41 VB 526 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 VB 400 VB 400 VB 41 PM 840 PO 840 VD 526 VP 526 SO 691 PE 112 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli Cabbages, Head Chicken meat Chicken, Edible offal of Common bean (dry) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Cotton seed Eggs | $ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.05\\ 0.02\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.03\\ \end{array} $ | (*) (*) (*) (*) (fat) | $\begin{array}{c} \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ 8 \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ $ |
| 53 VB 41 VB 41 VP 526 VP 526 VP 526 VA 384 64 GC 640 AS 640 VB 400 VB 41 PM 840 PO 840 VD 526 VP 526 SO 691 | Milks MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Leek QUINTOZENE Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Broccoli Cabbages, Head Chicken meat Chicken, Edible offal of Common bean (dry) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) Cotton seed | $ \begin{array}{c} 1\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.05\\ 0.02\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.05\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01\\ 0.01\\ 0.02\\ 0.1\\ 0.01$ | (*) (*) (*) (*) (fat) (*) | $\begin{array}{c} \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ \text{CXL-D} \\ 8(a) \\ 8 \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ \\ $ |

CXL-D

| Commodit | | MRL (n | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
|-------------------|---|---|-------------------|-----------|--|
| AS 645 | Maize fodder | 0.01 | | 5 | |
| AF 645 | Maize forage | 0.01 | (*) | 5 | |
| AL 72 | Pea hay or pea fodder (dry) | 0.05 | | 5 | |
| SO 697 | Peanut | 0.5 | | 5(a) | |
| VD 72 | Peas (dry) | 0.01 | | 5 | |
| VO 445 | Peppers, Sweet | 0.05 | (*) | 5(a) | |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.2 | (*) | CXL-D | |
| VD 541 AL 541 | Soya bean (dry) Soya bean fodder | $\begin{array}{c} 0.01 \\ 0.01 \end{array}$ | (*) (*) | 5 5 | |
| AL 341 AL 1265 | Soya bean forage (green) | 0.01 | (*) (*) | 5 | |
| VR 596 | Sugar beet | 0.01 | (*) | 5 | |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 0.01 | | 5(a) | |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.01 | | 5 | |
| AS 654 | Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 0.03 | | 5 | |
| 65 | THIABENDAZOLE | | | | |
| MM 812 | Cattle meat | 0.1 | | 8(a) | |
| ML 812 | Cattle milk | 0.1 | | 8(a) | |
| MO 812 | Cattle, Edible offal of | 0.1 | | 7B(a) | USA: the data supports 0.3 mg/kg |
| MM 96 | Meat of cattle, goats, horses, pigs & sheep | 0.1 | (*) | CXL-D | |
| ML 106 | Milks | 0.1 | (*) | CXL-D | |
| VO 450 | Mushrooms | 60 | | 3 | USA: revised GAP supports lower MRL of 40 mg/kg EC: insufficient data base |
| 67 | CYHEXATIN | | | | |
| FS 245 | Nectarine | 1 | | 7C | Spain: possible extrapolation from peaches |
| FS 247 | Peach | 1 | | 7B | peuches |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 2 | | 7B | |
| 72 | CARBENDAZIM | | | | |
| FS 240 | Apricot | 0.1 | В | 6 | |
| VS 621 | Asparagus | 0.1 | (*) B | CXL | Thailand: will submit data |
| FI 326 | Avocado | 0.5 | B | CXL | South Africa: will submit data |
| FI 327 | Banana | 0.2 | В | 5(a) | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 0.5 | С | 5(a) | |
| AS 640 | Barley straw and fodder, Dry | 2 | С | 5(a) | |
| VD 71 | Beans (dry) | 0.5 | Th | 5(a) | EC: data available to support 2 mg/kg |
| FB 18 | Berries and other small fruits | 1 | B,Th | 6 | EC: data available on blackberries, raspberries |
| VP 522 | Broad bean (green pods and immature seeds) | 2 | Th | CXL-D | |
| VR 577 | Carrot | 0.2 | В | 5 | |
| MM 812 | Cattle meat | 0.05 | (*) B | 5(a) | |
| VS 624 | Celery | 2 | B,C | CXL | EC: data available to support 2 mg/kg |
| GC 80 | Cereal grains | 0.5 | B,C,Th | 6 | |
| FS 13 | Cherries | 2 | Th | W | |
| PF 840 | Chicken fat | 0.05 | (*) B | 5(a) | |
| SB 716 | Coffee beans | 0.1 | (*) C | CXL | Brazil: will help generating data |
| VP 526 | Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) | 2 | B,C,Th | CXL | COLEACP: generating data |
| VC 424 MO 105 | Cucumber Edible offal (mammalian) | $\begin{array}{c} 0.05\\ 0.05\end{array}$ | (*) b, C (*) B | 5(a) 5 | EU: data available to support 1 mg/kg |
| | | | | | |

| Commodity | MRL (n | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
|---|----------|--------------|----------------|-------------------------------------|
| VO 440 Egg plant | 0.5 | С | CXL-D | |
| PE 112 Eggs | 0.05 | (*) B | 5(a) | |
| VP 529 Garden pea, Shelled | 0.02 | Th | 5 | |
| VC 425 Gherkin | 0.05 | (*) b,C | 5(a) | |
| FB 269 Grapes | 3 | b, Th | 5(a) | |
| DH 1100 Hops, Dry | 50 | Ċ | CXL-D | |
| VL 482 Lettuce, Head | 5 | Th | 6 | EU: new data available to support |
| | | | | MRL |
| FI 345 Mango | 2 | В | CXL | Australia, South Africa, Thailand: |
| VC 46 Melons, except watermelon | 2 | Po B,C | CXL-D | will submit data |
| VC 46 Melons, except watermelon ML 106 Milks | 0.05 | (*) B | 5(a) | |
| VO 450 Mushrooms | 1 | Th | W | |
| FS 245 Nectarine | 2 | B | •• 6 | |
| GC 647 Oats | 0.1 | D C | 5(a) | |
| VA 385 Onion, Bulb | 2 | C,Th | CXL | |
| FC 4 Oranges, Sweet, Sour | 1 | B | 5 | |
| FS 247 Peach | 2 | B | 6 | |
| SO 697 Peanut | 2 0.1 | ы (*) В,С | CXL-D | |
| AL 697 Peanut fodder | 0.1 5 | B,C | CXL-D CXL-D | |
| | 0.1 | Б,С Th | CAL-D 6 | Thailand: will submit data on chili |
| VO 51 Peppers | 0.1 | 111 | 0 | pepper |
| FI 353 Pineapple | 5 | В | 5 | EC: questioned 0 day PHI |
| FS 14 Plums (including prunes) | 0.5 | В | 6 | |
| FP 9 Pome fruits | 3 | B,c,th | 6 | |
| VR 589 Potato | 3 | Po B,C | CXL-D | |
| PM 110 Poultry meat | 0.05 | (*) B | 5(a) | |
| SO 495 Rape seed | 0.05 | (*) C | 5(a) | |
| AS 649 Rice straw and fodder, Dry | 15 | B | 5(a) | |
| CM 649 Rice, Husked | 2 | B | 5 | |
| GC 650 Rye | 0.1 | Ċ,Th | 5(a) | |
| MM 822 Sheep meat | 0.1 | (*) B | CXL-D | |
| VD 541 Soya bean (dry) | 0.2 | Ċ | CXL | Brazil: will help generating data |
| AL 541 Soya bean fodder | 0.1 | (*) C | CXL | |
| VC 431 Squash, Summer | 0.5 | B | CXL-D | |
| VR 596 Sugar beet | 0.1 | (*) B,C,Th | CXL-D | |
| AV 596 Sugar beet leaves or tops | 5 | B,Th | W | |
| VR 497 Swede | 0.1 | (*) C | CXL-D | |
| VR 508 Sweet potato | 1 | В | CXL | COLEACP: generating data |
| VR 505 Taro | 0.1 | (*) B | CXL-D | |
| VO 448 Tomato | 0.5 | b,C | 6 | |
| TN 85 Tree nuts | 0.1 | (*) B | CXL | Australia: will submit data |
| 00.654 | 0.05 | | - () | (macadamia) |
| GC 654 Wheat | 0.05 | (*) b,Th | 5(a) | |
| AS 654 Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | | B,C B | 5(a) | |
| VC 433 Winter squash | 0.5 | D | CXL-D | |
| 74 DISULFOTON | | | | |
| VS 621 Asparagus | 0.02 | (*) | 6 | |
| GC 640 Barley | 0.2 | | 6(a) | |
| VD 71 Beans (dry) | 0.2 | | 6 | |
| VB 400 Broccoli | 0.1 | | 6 | |
| VB 41 Cabbages, Head | 0.2 | | 6 | |
| VB 404 Cauliflower | 0.05 | | 6 | |
| PE 840 Chicken eggs | 0.02 | (*) | 6 | |
| | | | | |

| Commodi | ty | MRL (n | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
|---------------------|--|---|------------|----------------|---------------------------------|
| VP 526 | Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) | 0.2 | | 6 | |
| SO 691 | Cotton seed | 0.1 | | 6 | |
| VP 528 | Garden pea (young pods) | 0.1 | | 6 | |
| VP 529 | Garden pea, Shelled | 0.02 | (*) | 6 | |
| VL 482 | Lettuce, Head | 1 | | 6 | France: dietary intake concerns |
| VL 483 | Lettuce, Leaf | 1 | | 6 | France: dietary intake concerns |
| GC 645 | Maize | 0.02 | (*) | 6(a) | |
| ML 107 | Milk of cattle, goats & sheep | 0.01 | | 6 | |
| AF 647 | Oat forage (green) | 0.5 | | 6(a) | |
| AS 647 | Oat straw and fodder, Dry | 0.05 | | 6 | |
| GC 647 | Oats | 0.02 | (*) | 6(a) | |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.5 | (1) | CXL | France: dietary intake concerns |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.02 | (*) | 6 | |
| GC 651 | Sorghum | 1 | | 6(a) | |
| AF 651 | Sorghum forage (green) | 5 | (*) | 6(a) | |
| VO 447 | Sweet corn (corn-on-the-cob) | | (*) | 6 | |
| VO 1275 | Sweet corn (kernels) | 0.02 0.2 | (*) | 6 ((a) | |
| GC 654 AF 654 | Wheat Wheat forage (whole plant) | | | 6(a) | |
| AF 054 AS 654 | Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 1 5 | | 6(a) 6 | |
| | c intake concern; request an acute | | | 0 | |
| 77 | THIOPHANATE-METHYI | | | | |
| FP 226 | Apple | 5 | Ро | CXL | |
| VR 577 | Carrot | 5 | Ро | CXL | |
| VS 624 | Celery | 20 | Ро | CXL | |
| GC 80 | Cereal grains | 0.1 | (*) | CXL | |
| FS 13 | Cherries | 10 | | CXL | |
| PM 840 | Chicken meat | 0.1 | (*) | CXL | |
| FC 1 | Citrus fruits | 10 | Ро | CXL | |
| FB 278 | Currant, Black | 5 | | CXL | |
| FB 268 | Gooseberry | 5 | | CXL | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 10 | | CXL | |
| VL 482 | Lettuce, Head | 5 | | CXL | |
| VO 450 | Mushrooms | 1 | | CXL | |
| FS 247 | Peach | 10 | Ро | CXL | |
| FP 230 | Pear | 5 | Ро | CXL | |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 2 | | CXL | |
| FB 272 | Raspberries, Red, Black | 5 | | CXL | |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 5 | | CXL | |
| AV 596 | Sugar beet leaves or tops | 5 | | CXL | |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 5 | | CXL | |
| 79 | AMITROLE | 0.05 | | 5 | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| FP 9 FS 12 | Pome fruits Stone fruits | $\begin{array}{c} 0.05 \\ 0.05 \end{array}$ | (*) (*) | 5 5 | |
| rs 12 80 | CHINOMETHIONAT | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| 50 TN 660 | Almonds | 0.1 | | CXL-D | |
| FP 226 | Apple | 0.1 | | CXL-D CXL-D | |
| FF 226 FI 326 | Avocado | 0.2 | | CXL-D CXL-D | |
| GC 80 | Cereal grains | 0.1 | | CXL-D CXL-D | |
| GC 30 FC 1 | Citrus fruits | 0.1 | | CXL-D CXL-D | |
| 10 1 | | 0.5 | | CAL-D | |

| Commodi | ty | MRL (n | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
|---|---|--|------------|--|---|
| VC 424 FB 21 VC 425 FB 268 FB 269 | Cucumber Currants, Black, Red, White Gherkin Gooseberry Grapes | 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 0.1 | (*) | CXL-D CXL-D CXL-D CXL-D CXL-D | |
| TN 669 MM 95 | Macadamia nuts Meat (from mammals other than marine mammals) | 0.02 0.05 | (*) (*) | CXL-D CXL-D | |
| VC 46 ML 106 FI 350 FT 307 FB 275 VC 432 | Melons, except watermelon Milks Papaya Persimmon, Japanese Strawberry Watermelon | $\begin{array}{c} 0.1 \\ 0.01 \\ 5 \\ 0.05 \\ 0.2 \\ 0.02 \end{array}$ | (*) | CXL-D CXL-D CXL-D CXL-D CXL-D CXL-D | |
| 81 | CHLOROTHALONIL | | | | |
| FI 327 | Banana | 0.01 | (*) | 6(a) | USA: concern over the limit of quantification EC: 0.2 mg/kg for unbagged banana |
| 83 | DICLORAN | | | | |
| VR 577 | Carrot | 15 | Ро | 5(a) | France: intake concerns for children Netherlands: insufficient database |
| FB 269 VL 482 VA 385 | Grapes Lettuce, Head Onion, Bulb | 10 10 10 | Po Po | CXL CXL CXL-D | Netherlands: support revocation Netherlands: support revocation |
| VA 385 | Onion, Bulb | 0.2 | D. | 5/8 (a) | Notherlands, support roughting |
| FS 247 FS 14 | Peach Plums (including prunes) | 15 10 | Po Po | CXL CXL | Netherlands: support revocation Netherlands: support revocation |
| FB 275 VO 448 | Strawberry Tomato | 10 10 0.5 | 10 | CXL CXL | Netherlands: support revocation Netherlands: support revocation |
| 87 | DINOCAP | | | | |
| FP 226 | Apple | 0.2 | | 5 | |
| VC 45 | Fruiting vegetables, Cucurbits | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| FB 269 FS 247 | Grapes Peach | 1 0.1 | | 5 5 | |
| VO 51 | Peppers | 0.1 | | 5 | |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 0.5 | | 5 | EC: not appropriate for indoor strawberries |
| VO 448 EC: reques | Tomato t clarification for the residue defin | 0.3 nition. | | 5 | |
| 90 | CHLORPYRIFOS-METH | YL | | | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 10 | Ро | 6 | USA: data supports 6.0 mg/kg |
| GC 647 | Oats | 10 | Ро | 6 | USA: data supports 6.0 mg/kg |
| GC 649 EC: reques | Rice t an acute RfD | 10 | Ро | 6(a) | USA: data supports 6.0 mg/kg |
| 96 | CARBOFURAN | | | | |
| AL 1021 | Alfalfa forage (green) | 5 | | CXL-D | |
| AL 1021 | Alfalfa forage (green) | 10 | | 8(a) | EC : database supports 5 mg/kg |
| VC 4199 | Cantaloupe | 0.2 | | 6 | EC: JMPR monograph over- |
| AB 1 | Citrus pulp, Dry | 2 | | 8 | summarized; acute intake concern |

| Commodity | | MRL (n | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
|------------------|----------------------------------|----------|------------|----------------|--|
| VC 424 | Cucumber | 0.3 | | 6 | EC: acute intake concern |
| FC 4 | Oranges, Sweet, Sour | 0.5 | | 6 | EC: acute intake concern |
| AF 651 | Sorghum forage (green) | 2 | | 8 | |
| AS 651 | Sorghum straw and fodder, Dry | 0.5 | | 8 | |
| VC 431 | Squash, Summer | 0.3 | | 6 | EC: acute intake concern |
| VO 447 | Sweet corn (corn-on-the-cob) | 0.1 | | 6 | EC: acute intake concern |
| 100 | METHAMIDOPHOS | | | | |
| FS 247 | Peach | 1 | | 6 | EC: acute intake concern |
| FP 9 | Pome fruits | 0.5 | | 6 | EC: acute intake concern |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 1 | | 6 | USA: US data supports higher MRL EC: acute intake concern |
| 102 | MALEIC HYDRAZIDE | | | | |
| VA 381 | Garlic | 15 | | 5/8 | |
| VA 388 | Shallot | 15 | | 5/8 | |
| 103 | PHOSMET | | | | |
| AL 1020 | Alfalfa fodder | 40 | | CXL-D | |
| AL 1021 | Alfalfa forage (green) | 10 | | CXL-D | |
| FS 240 | Apricot | 10 | | 6(a) | France, Germany, Netherlands: acute |
| | - | | | | intake concern |
| | | | | | USA: data on apricots/nectarines |
| FB 20 | Blueberries | 10 | | CXL | supports 5 mg/kg |
| MH 0812 | Cattle meat | 1 | (fat) V | CXL-D | |
| FC 1 | Citrus fruits | 5 | | CXL | |
| SO 691 | Cotton seed | 0.05 | | 8 | Netherlands: propose to indicate "(*)" |
| GC 0645 | Maize | 0.05 | | CXL-D | |
| AS 0645 | Maize fodder | 10 | | CXL-D | |
| AF 0645 | Maize forage | 10 | | CXL-D | |
| ML 0106 | Milk | 0.02 | (*) V | CXL-D | |
| FS 245 | Nectarine | 5 | | CXL | |
| AL 0072 | Pea hay or pea fodder (dry) | 10 | Encolorist | CXL-D | |
| AL 528 FP 230 | Pea vines (green) Pear | 10 10 | Fresh wt | CXL-D CXL | |
| | Peas (dry) | 0.02 | (*) | CXL-D | |
| VP 0063 | Peas (pots and succulent = | 0.02 | | CXL-D CXL-D | |
| 11 0000 | immature seeds) | 0.2 | | | |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.05 | | CXL-D | |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.05 | (*) | 8(a) | |
| VO 0447 | Sweet corn (corn-on-the-cob) | 0.05 | | CXL-D | |
| VR 0508 | Sweet potato | 10 | Ро | CXL-D | |
| TN 0085 | Three nuts | 0.1 | | CXL | |
| 105 | DITHIOCARBAMATES | | | | |
| FS 13 | Cherries | 1 | Н | CXL-D | |
| TN 0672 | Pecans | 0.1 | (*) T Z | 8 | |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 1 | H | CXL-D | |
| FS 12 | Stone fruits | 7 | Th, Z | 8(a) | EC: acute intake concern |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 5 | Н | 8 | EC: acute intake concern |
| EC. request | t an acute RfD | | | | |

| Commodi | ty | MRL (mg/kg) | Step Note |
|---|---|--|---|
| 117 | ALDICARB | | |
| VR 0584 | Potatoes | | 6(a) |
| 129 | AZOCYCLOTIN | | |
| FP 226 FS 245 FS 247 FP 230 FS 14 VO 448 | Apple Nectarine Peach Pear Plums (including prunes) Tomato | 2 1 1 2 2 2 | 7C 7C 7C 7C 7C 7C |
| 136 | PROCYMIDONE | | |
| VB 41 VP 528 VP 529 FS 247 FP 230 FS 14 | Cabbages, Head Garden pea (young pods) Garden pea, Shelled Peach Pear Plums (including prunes) | 2 3 1 2 1 2 | 5/8 5/8 5/8 5/8 5/8 5/8 |
| 145 | CARBOSULFAN | | |
| AB 1 | Citrus pulp, Dry | 0.1 | 6 |
| FC 4 | Oranges, Sweet, Sour | 0.1 | 6 |
| 166 | OXYDEMETON-METHYI | | |
| AL 1020 FP 226 GC 640 AS 640 VD 71 VB 400 VB 402 VB 403 VB 41 MF 812 VB 404 FS 13 AL 1031 VD 526 VP 526 | Alfalfa fodder Apple Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry Beans (dry) Broccoli Brussels sprouts Cabbage, Savoy Cabbages, Head Cattle fat Cauliflower Cherries Clover hay or fodder Common bean (dry) Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) | $\begin{array}{ccccc} 0.01 & (*) & O \\ 1 & O \\ 1 & O \\ 0.01 & (*) & O \\ 0.05 & (*) \\ 0.05 & (*) \\ 0.01 & (*) \\ 1 & O DS \\ 5 & O \\ 0.1 \\ 0.2 & O \end{array}$ | W 6 5 W W W W 6 6 6 W W W 5 W |
| SO 691 VC 424 LD 106 | Cotton seed Cucumber Derived milk products | 0.05 0.5 O 0.05 O | 6 W W |
| VO 440 | Egg plant | 0.2 O | W |
| PE 112 | Eggs Cordon nos (vouna node) | 0.05 (*) | 6 W |
| VP 528 FC 203 | Garden pea (young pods) Grapefruit | 0.1 O 0.1 O | W W |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 0.1 | 6 |
| VL 480 VB 405 | Kale | 0.01 (*) | 6 |
| VB 405 FC 204 | Kohlrabi Lemon | 0.05 0.2 | 6 6 |
| VL 483 | Lettuce, Leaf | 2 O | Ŵ |
| VP 534 | Lima bean (young pods and/or immature beans) | 0.2 | W |

| Commodi | ty | MRL (n | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
|------------|----------------------------------|--------|------------|------|------|
| GC 645 | Maize | 0.2 | 0 | W | |
| AS 645 | Maize fodder | 5 | Ő | W | |
| FC 206 | Mandarin | 0.5 | Ō | W | |
| MM 97 | Meat of cattle, pigs & sheep | 0.05 | (*) | 6 | |
| ML 106 | Milks | 0.01 | (*) | 6 | |
| HH 738 | Mints | 20 | Ó | W | |
| GC 647 | Oats | 0.2 | 0 | W | |
| VA 385 | Onion, Bulb | 0.05 | 0 | W | |
| FC 4 | Oranges, Sweet, Sour | 0.2 | | 6 | |
| FS 247 | Peach | 1 | 0 | W | |
| FP 230 | Pear | 0.05 | | 6 | |
| VD 72 | Peas (dry) | 0.01 | (*) O | W | |
| VO 51 | Peppers | 1 | Ó | W | |
| MF 818 | Pig fat | 0.05 | (*) | 6 | |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 0.5 | O DS | W | |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.05 | (*) | 6 | |
| PF 111 | Poultry fats | 0.05 | (*) | 6 | |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.05 | (*) | 6 | |
| VC 429 | Pumpkins | 0.1 | (*) 0 | W | |
| GC 650 | Rye | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | |
| AS 650 | Rye straw and fodder, Dry | 2 | | 5 | |
| SO 699 | Safflower seed | 1 | 0 | W | |
| MF 822 | Sheep fat | 0.05 | (*) | 6 | |
| GC 651 | Sorghum | 0.5 | 0 | W | |
| AF 651 | Sorghum forage (green) | 1 | 0 | W | |
| AS 651 | Sorghum straw and fodder, Dry | 3 | 0 | W | |
| VC 431 | Squash, Summer | 0.1 | (*) 0 | W | |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 0.5 | Ó | W | |
| VR 596 | Sugar beet | 0.05 | (*) 0 | 6 | |
| AV 596 | Sugar beet leaves or tops | 0.05 | (*) O | 6 | |
| VO 447 | Sweet corn (corn-on-the-cob) | | Ó | W | |
| VO 1275 | Sweet corn (kernels) | 0.05 | 0 | W | |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 0.5 | 0 | W | |
| TN 85 | Tree nuts | 0.05 | (*) 0 | W | |
| AV 506 | Turnip leaves or tops | 5 | fresh wt O | W | |
| VR 506 | Turnip, Garden | 0.1 | (*) O | W | |
| VC 432 | Watermelon | 0.2 | 0 | W | |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.05 | (*) | 6 | |
| AS 654 | Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 2 | | 5 | |
| VC 433 | Winter squash | 0.1 | (*) O | W | |
| EC: reques | t an acute RfD | | | | |
| 175 | GLUFOSINATE-AMMON | IIIM | | | |

175 GLUFOSINATE-AMMONIUM

| AM 660 | Almond hulls | 0.5 | | 5 |
|--------|---------------------------------|------|-----|---|
| FI 30 | Assorted tropical and sub- | 0.05 | (*) | 5 |
| | tropical fruits - inedible peel | | | |
| TN 85 | Tree nuts | 0.1 | | 5 |

Germany: the new residue definition "sum of glufosinate-ammonium, 3-[hydroxy(methyl)phosphinoyl]propionic acid and N-acetyl-glufosinate, calculated as glufosinate (free acid)" should only be applied to products from glufosinatetolerant plants.

Netherlands: disagree with the residue definition that includes a metabolite, 3-[hydroxy(methyl)-phosphinoyl]propionic acid (MPP)

| Commodit | ty | MRL (m | g/kg) | Step | Note |
|------------------|------------------------------|---|-------|--------|---|
| 176 | HEXYTHIAZOX | | | | |
| DH 1100 | Hops, Dry | 2 | | 5/8 | |
| 177 | ABAMECTIN | | | | |
| AM 660 | Almond hulls | 0.1 | | 8 | |
| TN 660 | Almonds | 0.01 | (*) | 8 | |
| FP 226 | Apple | 0.02 | | 8 | |
| MF 812 | Cattle fat | 0.1 | V | 6 | |
| | Cattle kidney | 0.05 | V | 6 | |
| MO 1281 | Cattle liver | 0.1 | V | 6 | |
| MM 812 | Cattle meat | 0.01 | (*) | 6 | |
| ML 812 | Cattle milk | 0.005 | | 6 | |
| MO 812 | Cattle, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | W | |
| FC 1 | Citrus fruits | 0.01 | (*) | 8 | |
| SO 691 | Cotton seed | 0.01 | (*) | 8 | |
| VC 424 MM 814 | Cucumber Cost most | $\begin{array}{c} 0.01 \\ 0.01 \end{array}$ | (*) | 8 | |
| ML 814 | Goat meat Goat milk | 0.01 | (*) | 6 6 | |
| MO 814 | Goat, Edible offal of | 0.005 | | 0 6 | |
| DH 1100 | Hops, Dry | 0.1 | | 8 | |
| VL 483 | Lettuce, Leaf | 0.05 | | 8 | |
| VC 46 | Melons, except watermelon | 0.03 | (*) | 8 | |
| FP 230 | Pear | 0.02 | | 8 | |
| VO 445 | Peppers, Sweet | 0.02 | | 8 | |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.01 | (*) | 8 | |
| VC 431 | Squash, Summer | 0.01 | (*) | 8 | |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 0.02 | | 8 | |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 0.02 | | 8 | |
| TN 678 | Walnuts | 0.01 | (*) | 8 | |
| VC 432 | Watermelon | 0.01 | (*) | 8 | |
| 181 | MYCLOBUTANIL | | | | |
| FS 240 | Apricot | 0.2 | | CXL-D | |
| FI 327 | Banana | 2 | | 5/8 | |
| FS 13 | Cherries | 1 | | CXL-D | |
| DH 1100 | Hops, Dry | 2 | | 5/8 | |
| FS 247 | Peach | 0.5 | | CXL-D | |
| FS 12 | Stone fruits | 2 | | 8(a) | EC: reservation with regard to 0-day PHI. |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 1 | | 8 | 1111. |
| 187 | CLETHODIM | | | | |
| AL 1020 | Alfalfa fodder | 10 | | 6 | |
| VP 61 | Beans, except broad bean and | | (*) | 6 | |
| | soya bean | | | | |
| SO 691 | Cotton seed | 0.5 | | 6 | |
| OC 691 | Cotton seed oil, Crude | 0.5 | (*) | 6 | |
| OR 691 | Cotton seed oil, Edible | 0.5 | (*) | 6 | |
| VD 561 | Field pea (dry) | 2 | | 6 | |
| AM 1051 | Fodder beet | 0.1 | (*) | 6 | |
| VA 381 | Garlic | 0.5 | | 6 | |
| VA 385 | Onion, Bulb | 0.5 | | 6 | |
| SO 697 | Peanut Bana acad | 5 | | 6 | |
| SO 495 | Rape seed | 0.5 | | 6 | |

| | WI 01/24 | | | | I age 57 |
|---------------------|---|--------|--------|------|--|
| Commodit | ty | MRL (r | ng/kg) | Step | Note |
| OC 495 | Rape seed oil, Crude | 0.5 | (*) | 6 | |
| OR 495 | Rapeseed oil, Edible | 0.5 | (*) | 6 | |
| VD 541 | Soya bean (dry) | 10 | () | 6 | |
| OC 541 | Soya bean oil, Crude | 1 | | 6 | |
| OR 541 | Soya bean oil, Refined | 0.5 | (*) | 6 | |
| VR 596 | Sugar beet | 0.1 | | 6 | |
| OR 702 | Sunflower seed oil, Edible | 0.05 | | 6 | |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 1 | | б | |
| 189 | TEBUCONAZOLE | | | | |
| FS 13 | Cherries | 5 | | 8 | France: reservation regarding |
| DF 269 | Dried grapes (-currents | 3 | | 8 | treatment of outliers France: reservation with regard to |
| DI [*] 209 | Dried grapes (=currants, raisins and sultanas) | 5 | | 0 | GAP |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 2 | | 8 | France: reservation with regard to GAP |
| 194 | HALOXYFOP | | | | Uni |
| FI 327 | Banana | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | France: concern over GAP |
| PE 840 | Chicken eggs | 0.03 | (*) | 6 | |
| PM 840 | Chicken meat | 0.01 | (*) | 6 | |
| PO 840 | Chicken, Edible offal of | 0.01 | () | 6 | |
| FC 1 | Citrus fruits | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | France: prefers an MRL of 0.02 mg/kg |
| SO 691 | Cotton seed | 0.2 | | 6 | France: reservation regarding |
| 50 071 | | 0.2 | | 0 | treatment of outlier, no GAP Germany: database insufficient |
| OC 691 | Cotton seed oil, Crude | 0.5 | | 6 | Sermany: database insurrerent |
| AM 1051 | Fodder beet | 0.3 | | 6 | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | |
| SO 697 | Peanut | 0.05 | | 6 | |
| VP 63 | Peas (pods and | 0.2 | | 6 | France, Germany : reservations |
| | succulent=immature seeds) | | | | regarding GAP and insufficient database |
| FP 9 | Pome fruits | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | France: dietary intake concern |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.1 | | 6 | France, Germany, Netherlands: intake concern |
| VD 70 | Pulses | 0.2 | | 6 | |
| SO 495 | Rape seed | 2 | | 6 | |
| OC 495 | Rape seed oil, Crude | 5 | | 6 | |
| OR 495 | Rapeseed oil, Edible | 5 | | 6 | |
| CM 1206 | Rice bran, Unprocessed | 0.02 | (*) | 6 | |
| CM 649 | Rice, Husked | 0.02 | (*) | 6 | |
| CM 1205 | Rice, Polished | 0.02 | (*) | 6 | |
| OC 541 | Soya bean oil, Crude | 0.2 | | 6 | |
| OR 541 | Soya bean oil, Refined | 0.2 | | 6 | |
| VR 596 | Sugar beet | 0.3 | | 6 | Commentations in officient |
| SO 702 | Sunflower seed | 0.2 | | 6 | Germany: reservations, insufficient database and no clear GAP |
| 197 | FENBUCONAZOLE | | | | |
| FS 240 | Apricot | 0.5 | | 8 | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 0.2 | | 8 | Germany: database concerns France, Germany, Netherlands: |
| | . | - | | - | support lower MRL |
| AS 640 | Barley straw and fodder, Dry | 3 | | 8 | |

| Commodity | | MRL (mg/kg) | | Step | Note | | |
|--|---|-------------|-----|------|--|--|--|
| MF 812 | Cattle fat | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | | | |
| | Cattle kidney | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | | | |
| | Cattle liver | 0.05 | | 8 | | | |
| | Cattle meat | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | | | |
| ML 812 | Cattle milk | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | | | |
| PE 112 | Eggs | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | | | |
| FS 247 | Peach | 0.5 | | 8 | | | |
| PF 111 | Poultry fats | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | | | |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | | | |
| PO 111 | Poultry, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | | | |
| SO 495 | Rape seed | 0.05 | (*) | 8 | Germany, France: database insufficient | | |
| 198 | 198 AMINOMETHYLPHOSPHONIC ACID (AMPA) | | | | | | |
| GC 645 | Maize | 2 | | 6 | | | |
| AS 645 | Maize fodder | 5 | | 6 | | | |
| AF 645 | Maize forage | 2 | | 6 | | | |
| 199 | KRESOXIM-METHYL | | | | | | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 0.1 | | 5 | EC: disagree with the evaluation | | |
| VC 424 | Cucumber | 0.05 | (*) | 5/8 | ç | | |
| DF 269 | Dried grapes (=currants, | 2 | | 5/8 | | | |
| | raisins and sultanas) | | | | | | |
| MO 105 | Edible offal (mammalian) | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | USA: no need for MRL | | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 1 | | 5/8 | | | |
| MF 100 | Mammalian fats (except milk fats) | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | USA: no need for MRL | | |
| MM 95 | Meat (from mammals other | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | USA: no need for MRL | | |
| | than marine mammals) | | | | | | |
| ML 106 | Milks | 0.01 | (*) | 5 | USA: no need for MRL | | |
| FP 9 | Pome fruits | 0.2 | | 5 | USA: supports a higher MRL | | |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.05 | (*) | 5 | | | |
| GC 650 | Rye | 0.05 | (*) | 5/8 | | | |
| AS 81 | Straw and fodder (dry) of cereal grains | 5 | | 5/8 | | | |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.05 | (*) | 5/8 | | | |
| EC: disagree with the residue definition for animal products | | | | | | | |
| - | | | | | | | |

ALINORM 01/24 APPENDIX I

LIST OF PARTICIPANTS LISTE DES PARTICIPANTS LISTA DE PARTICIPANTES

CHAIRPERSON: Président: Presidente: Dr Wim H. VAN ECK Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Postbox 20350 2500 EJ Den Haag The Netherlands Tel.: + 31 70 340 6966 Fax: + 31 70 340 5554 E-mail: wh.v.eck@minvws.nl

MEMBER COUNTRIES PAYS MEMBRES PAISES MEMBROS

ALGERIA ALGÉRIE ARGELIA

Mrs. Aboa FARIDA Ingenieur Agronome Chef de Service Phytopharmacie Institut National de la Protection des Vegetaux. (INPV) 12 Avenue des freres Ouader hacen badi – el–harrach BP. 80. EL-HARRACH.ALGER Tel.: +213 52 58 63 Fax: +213 52 30 16 á 18

AUSTRALIA AUSTRALIE

Mr. Ian COLEMAN Chemicals and Biologicals Branch Food and Agribusiness Industries Division Agriculture, Fisheries and Forestry Edmund Barton Building GPO Box 858 Canberra ACT 2601 Tel.: +61 2 6271 6371 Fax: +61 2 6272 5899 E-mail: ian.coleman@affa.gov.au Dr Angelo A. VALOIS Section Head Chemical Residues Policy and International Division Australian Quarantine and Inspection Service GPO Box 858 Canberra ACT 2601 Tel.: +61 2 6272 5566 Fax: +61 2 6271 6522 E-mail: angelo.valois@aqis.gov.au

Mr.Graham S.ROBERTS Manager, Science Operations Agriculture Victoria (State Chemistry Laboratory) Department of Natual Resources and Environment Corner Sneydes and South Roads Werribee, Victoria 3030 Tel.: + 61 3 9742 8714 Fax: + 61 3 9742 8700 E-mail: graham.roberts@nre.vic.gov.au

Dr. Trevor DOUST Manager Chemistry and Residues Evaluation National Registration Authority for Agricultural and Veterinary Chemicals PO Box E 240 Canberra ACT 2604 Tel.: + 61 2 6272 3208 Fax: + 61 2 6272 3551 E-mail: tdoust@nra.gov.au

Mr. Kevin BODNARUK Horticulture Research and Development Corporation 26/12 Phillip Mall West Pymble New South Wales 2013 Tel.: +61 2 9499 3833 Fax: +61 2 9499 6055 E-mail: akc_con@zip.com.au

Mr. Bill MURRAY

Grains Research and Development Corporation 22 Thornley Close Ferntree Gully Victoria 3156 Tel.: +61 3 9763 8396 Fax: +61 3 9763 8396 E-mail: murraywj@alphalink.com.au

Mr Colin Sharpe Director - Scientific & Regulatory Affairs AVCARE Limited Locked Bag 916 Canberra ACT 2601 Tel.: +61 2 6230-6399 Fax: +61 2 6230-6355 E-mail: colins@avcare.org.au

Mr Trevor Plowman Program Manager National Residue Survey Agriculture, Fisheries & Forestry GPO Box 858 Canberra ACT 2601 Tel.: +61 2 6271 6642 or +61 2 6272 3446 Fax: +61 2 6272 4023 E-mail: trevor.plowman@affa.gov.au Mr Stephen Crossley Program Manager Food Monitoring and Surveillance Australian New Zealand Food Authority PO Box 7186 Canberra MC ACT 2610 Tel.: +61 2 6271 2222 Fax: +61 2 6271 2278 E-mail: steve.crossley@anzfa.gov.au

Dr. Pieter SCHEELINGS Principal Scientist Queensland Health Scientific Services 39 Kessels Road Coopers Plains Queensland Tel.: +61 7 3274 9095 Fax: +61 7 3274 9186 E-mail: Pieter-Scheelings@health.qld.gov.au

AUSTRIA AUSTRICHE

Mr. Dipl. Ing. Christian PROHASKA Federal Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry, Environment and Water Management Radetzkystrasse 2 1012 Vienna Mr. Dipl.Ing. Hermine REICH Federal Office and research Centre for Agriculture Spargelfeldstrasse 19 1220 Vienna Tel.: +43 1 73216 5130 Fax: +43 1 73216 5194

Mr. Dr. Hans Dietmar ÖSTERREICHER Federal Ministry of Social Security and Generation Div.IX/B/2 Radetzkystrasse 2 1030 Vienna

BELGIUM BELGIQUE

BÉLGICA

Ir L. MOHIMONT Ministère des Classes Moyennes et de l'Agriculture Inspection générale Matières premières et Produits transformés WTC 3 – Tour 3 Bd S. Bolivar 30 B-1000 Bruxelles Tel.: +32 2 208 38 42 Fax: +32 2 208 38 66 E-mail: Luc.Mohimont@cmlag.fgov.be

Prof dr ir W.P.E. DEJONCKHEERE Department Crop Protection Chemistry Faculty Agricultural Science University Gent Coupure Links 653 B-9000 Gent Tel.: +32 9 264 60 09 Fax: +32 9 264 62 47 E-mail: willy.dejonckheere@rug.ac.be

Ir. Olivier N.M.G. PIGEON Ministère des Classes Moyennes et de l'Agriculture Centre de Recherches Agronomiques Département Phytopharmacie Rue du Bordia 11 B-5030 Gembloux Tel.: +32 81 625232 Fax: +32 81 62 52 72 E-mail: pigeon@cragx.fgov.be Dr. Christine VINKX Ministère des Affaires Sociales de la Santé publique et de l'Environnement Inspection générale des Denrées alimentaires C.A.E. Quartier Esplanade 11e étage Bd Pachéco 19 bte 5 B-1010 Brussel Tel.: +32 2 210 48 37 Fax: +32 2 210 48 16 E-mail: christine.vinkx@health.fgov.be

Benin Bénin

Mr. LUDOVIC AGBAYAHOUN Direction de l'Agriculture 01 BP 58 PORTO-NOVO (BENIN) Tel.: +229 21 2690 Fax: +229 21 4413 E-mail: kalandos@intnet.bj

BRAZIL BRÉSIL BRASIL

Mr. Luis Antonio SILOS First Secretary Embassy of Brazil Mauritskade 19 2514 HD The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 3023959 Fax: +31 70 3023951 E-mail: lsilos@yahoo.com

Mr. Arlindo BONIFÁCIO Ministry of Agriculture Esplanada dos Ministerios-Bloco D Anexo A-3° Andar Sala 350 CEP-70.043-900 Brasilia / DF Tel.: + 55 61 218 2445 Fax: + 55 61 225 5341 E-mail: arlindo@agricultura.gov.br / arbonifacio@hotmail.com

Mr. Alfredo BENATTO Ministry of Health National Sanitary Police Agency Sepn 515, Bloco B, ed.ômega 30 Andar - GTOX CEP: 70.770.502 Tel.: +55 61 4481088 Fax: +55 61 4481076 E-mail: alfredo@saude.gov.br Mrs. Heloisa H.B. de TOLEDO Chemist Head of Department of Pesticide Residues Instituto Adolfo Lutz Av. Dr. Arnaldo 355 01246-902- Sao Paulo - SP Tel.: +55 11 3064-1527 Fax: +55 11 3064-1527 E-mail: hetoledo@hotmail.com

Mrs. Cleide M.C.M. de OLIVEIRA Chemist GARP - Assoc. Grupo de Analistas de Residuo de Pesticidas Av. Dr. Arnaldo 355 CEP 01246-902 Sao Paulo / SP Tel.: + 55 11 522-3504 Fax: + 55 11 546-8969 E-mail: ocleide@uol.com.br / olcleide@hotmail.com

Mrs. Rosemarie de S. O. RODRIGUES Secretary GARP - Assoc. Grupo de Analistas de Residuo de Pesticidas Av. Dr Arnaldo 355 Sao Paulo / SP Tel : +55 11 3064-1527/ 532-7219 Fax: +55 11 532-7266 E-mail: rose.rodrigues@cp.novartis.com

Mr. Flavio RODRIGUES PUGA Secretariat of Agriculture of the State of Sao Paulo Av. Cons.Rodrigues Alves 1252 Vila Mariana CEP 04014-002 SAO PAULO Tel.: + 55 11 572 8822 R 258 Fax: + 55 11 571 91 34 E-mail: jpuga@ig.com.br

Mr. Lucas MEDEIROS DANTAS Technical Consullent Ministry of Health National Sanitary Police Agency Sepn, Quadra 515, Bloco B, ED Omega, 3 Andor CEP: 70.770-502 Brasilia / DF Tel.: +55 61 4481116 Fax: +55 61 4481080 E-mail: diali@saude.gov.br / lucas.dantas@saude.gov.br Mr. Guilherme Luiz GUIMARAES Regulatory Specialist Represent The Brazilian Sindicate of Pesticides Rua Alexandre Dumas 1671-chac. Santo Antonio 04717-903 Sao Paulo/SP Tel.: +55 11 5188-9145 Fax: +55 11 5188-9181 E-mail: glguimaraes@dow.com

Mr. Julio Sergio BRITTO Ministry of Agriculture Esplanada dos Ministerios Bloco D Anexo A Sala 340 CEP 70043 900 Brasilia/DF Brasil Tel.: +55 61 2182445 Fax: +55 61 2255341 E-mail: jsbritto@agricultura.gov.br

Mr. Amir Bertoni GEBARA Biological Institute Av. Cons. Rodrigues Alves, 1252 Sao Paulo-SP-CEP 04014-002 Tel.: +55 11 574 0690 Fax: +55 11 574 0690 E-mail: gebara@biologico.br

BURUNDI

Mr. Emile NTAHONDI Directeur de la Protection des Végétaux Ministere de l'Agriculture et de l'Elevage B.P. 114 Gitega Burundi Tel.: +257 40 2036 Fax: +257 40 2104

CANADA CANADÁ

Mr Bill Murray Pest Management Regulatory Agency Health Canada Sir Charles Tupper Building 2250 Riverside Drive (6605E) Ottawa, Ontario K1A 0K9 Tel.: +1 613 736-3671 Fax: +1 613 736-3699/59 Email address: bill_murray@hc-sc.gc.ca Ms Céline Bergeron Chemist Canadian Food Inspection Agency 1001 St-Laurent West Longueuil, Quebec J4K 1C7 Tel.: +1 450 646-1353 E-mail: bergeronc@em.agr.ca

CHILE

CHILI

Sra. Antonieta URRUTIA Departamento de Asuntos Internazionales Servicio Agricola y Ganadero BULNES 140 6° PISO Santiago Tel.: +56 2 688 3811 Fax: +56 2 671 7419 E-mail: dai@sag.minagri.gob.cl

Sra. Marcela RUIZ Departamento de Protección Agricola Servicio Agricola y Ganadero BULNES 140 3° PISO Santiago Tel.: +56 2 698 22 44 ANEXO 291 Fax: +56 2 696 64 80 E-mail: plaguici@sag.minagri.gob.cl Dr. Roberto H. GONZALEZ **Professor of Pesticide Science** University of Chile, College of Agriculture P.O. Box 1004 Santiago Tel.: +56 2 678 5714 Fax: +56 2 541 7055 E-mail: rgonzale@abello.dic.uchile.cl

COSTA RICA

Mrs. Sonia MESÉN JUARÉZ Dpto. De Insumos Agricolas Ministerio de Agricultura y Ganaderia Sanidad Vegetal Apdo 10094 San José Tel.: +506 260 61 90 Fax: +506 260 83 01 E-mail: Protago@sol.racsa.co.cr

CUBA

Lic. José Antonio Arias VERDÉS Instituto de Nutrción e Higiene de los Alimentos Ministerio de Salud Pública Infanta No 1158 e/Llinas y Clavel Habana Tel.: +53 7 553134 Fax: +53 7 229366 E-mail: inha@infomed.cu

Lic. Rafael Humberto HERNÁNDEZ POEY Instituto de Investigación en Sanidad Vegetal Ministerio de la Agricultura Calle 110 No 514 Playa Habana Tel.: +53 7 296189 Fax: +53 7 229366 E-mail: inisav@ceniai.inf.cu

CZECH REPUBLIC République tchèque República Checa

Mrs. Helena MALOÑOVÁ Head of the National Reference Centre of Pesticides National Institute of Public Health Srobárova 48 100 42 PRAHA 10 Tel.: +420 2 6708 2377 Fax: +420 2 6731 0291

DENMARK DANEMARK DINAMARCA

Mr. Arne Buchert Head of Division Danish Veterinary and Food Administration Mørkhøj Bygade 23 DK-2860 Søborg Tel: +45 339 56461 Fax: +45 339 56696 E-mail: ab@fdir.dk

Egypt Egypte Egipto

Dr. Mohammed KHALIFA

Agricultural Counselor of this Diplomatic Mission and Deputy Permanent Representative of Egypt to U.N. Organizations, Rome Egyptian Embassy Agriculture office Via Salaria 267 Rome, Italy Tel.: +39 06 854 8956 Fax: +39 06 854 2603 E-mail: agric.off.cmb.egypt@ntt.it

FINLAND FINLANDE FINLANDIA

Mr Vesa TUOMAALA Senior Adviser Ministry of Trade and Industry Box 230 00171 Helsinki Tel.: +358 9 160 3553 Fax: +358 9 160 2648 E-mail: vesa.tuomaala@ktm.vt.mailnet.fi

Mr Pekka RAVIO Chemist Finnish Customs Laboratory Tekniikantie 13 FIN-02150 Espoo Tel.: +358 9 614 3276 Fax: +358 9 463 383 E-mail: pekka.ravio@tulli.fi

Mrs. Pirjo-Liisa PENTTILÄ Senior Scientific Officer National Food Administration Box 5 00531 Helsinki Tel.: +358 9 7726 7621 Fax: +358 9 7726 7666 E-mail: pirjo-liisa.penttila@elintarvikevirasto.fi

Mr. Hans BLOMQVIST Head of Division Plant Production Inspection Centre Pesticide Division P.O. Box 42 00501 Helsinki Tel.: + 358 9 13421537 Fax: + 358 9 13421421 E-mail: hans.blomqvist@kttk.fi

FRANCE FRANCIA

Mr Jean-Pierre CUGIER Ministère de l'Agriculture, de la Pêche et de l'Alimentation DGAL/SDPV INRA/GRAPPA Domaine Saint Paul Site Agroparc 84914 AVIGNON CEDEX 9 Tel.: +33 432 72 2197 Fax: +33 4 9089 6905 E-mail: cugier@avignon.inra.fr

Mr Bemard DECLERCQ Ministère de l'Economie et des Finances Laboratoire interrégional de la DGCCRF 25, Avenue de la République 91744 MASSY CEDEX Tel.: +33 1 6953 8750 Fax: +33 1 6953 8766 E-mail: Bernard.declerq@free.fr

Mrs. Célia BEGUET Ministère de l'Economie et des Finances DGCCRF 59, Boulevard Vincent Auriol 75703 Paris Cedex 13 Tel.: +33 1 44 97 24 68 Fax: +33 1 44 97 30 40 E-mail: celia.beguet@dgccrg.finances.gouv.

Mr. Michel L'HOTELLIER Agronomist UIPP - Union des Industries de la Protection des Plantes 2, rue Denfert-Rochereau 92100 Boulogne Billancourt Tel.: +33 1 3081 7381 Fax: +33 1 3081 7251 E-mail: mlhotellier@agri.ato.com

GERMANY Allemagne Alemania

Dr. Renate HANS Dir.u.Prof., Bundesinstitut für gesundheitlichen Verbraucherschutz und Veterinärmedizin Postfach 33 00 13 D-14191 Berlin or Thielalee 88-92 D-14195 Berlin Tel.: +49 1888 412 3383 Fax: +49 1888 412 3894 E-mail: r.hans@bgvv.de

Dr Lutz ALDER Wissenschaftlicher Oberrat Bundesinstitut für gesundheitlichen Verbraucherschutz und Veterinärmedizin Postfach 330013 D-14191 Berlin Tel.: +49 1888 412 3377 Fax: +49 1888 412 3685 E-mail: 1.alder@bgvv.de

Dr. Rudolf PFEIL Wiss. Direktor Bundesinstitut für gesundheitlichen Verbraucherschutz und Veterinärmedizin Postfach 330013 D-14191 Berlin Tel.: +49 1888 412 3828 Fax: +49 1888 412 3260 E-mail: r.pfeil@bgvv.de

Mr. Peter Baumann Ministerium für Umwelt, Raumordnung und Landwirtschaft Des Landes Nordrhein-Westfalen Chemisches und Lebensmittelntersuchungsamt Der Stadt Dortmund Hövelstrasse 8 44137 Dortmund Tel: +49 231 50 23 520 Fax: +49 231 50 23 651 E-mail: pbaumann@stadtdo.de

Dr Ursula BANASIAK Wissenschaftliche Direktorin Biologische Bundesanstalt für Land- und Forstwirtschaft Stahnsdorfer Damm 81 D-14532 Kleinmachnow Tel.: +49 33203 48338 Fax: +49 33203 48425 E-mail: u.banasiak@bba.de Dr Karsten HOHGARDT Wissenschaftlicher Oberrat, Biologische Bundesanstalt für Land- und Forstwirtschaft Messeweg 11/12 D-38104 Braunschweig Tel.: +49 531 2993503 Fax: +49 531 2993004 E-mail: k.hohgardt@bba.de

Frau ORR'in Dr. Andrea SANWIDI Bundesministerium für Ernährung, Landswirtschaft und Forsten Rochusstrasse 1 D-53123 BONN Tel.: + 49 228 529 3828 Fax: + 49 228 529 4404 E-mail: andrea.sanwidi@bml.bund.de

Dr. Otto KLEIN Bayer AG Landwirtschaftszentrum Monheim, Gieb 6100 PF-E Registrierung Tel.: +49 2173 383463 Fax: +49 2173 383516 E-mail: otto.klein.ok@bayer-ag.de

Dr. Martin Schäfer Industrieverband Agrar e.V. Karlstrasse 21 D-60329 Frankfurt Tel.: +49 69 2556 1599 Fax: +49 69 23 67 02 E-mail: mschaefe.iva@vci.de

Dr. Gudrun OETKEN Adviser Pesticide Action Network Nernstweg 32-34 D-22765 Hamburg Tel.: +49 40 399 19 100 Fax: +49 40 390 7520 E-mail: pan-germany@t-online.de

GREECE Grèce Grecia

Mrs. Caterina KYRIAZI Pesticide Residue Scientist Pesticide Residue Laboratory 1, S. Venizelou str. 14123 Lycovrissi, Athens Tel.: +3 01 2819728, 2819019 Fax: +3 01 2818735 E-mail: rizos@internet.gr

GUATEMALA

Mrs. Dr. Lida Esperanza Garcia PALACIOS Inocvidad de Alimentos/onr/msgs Iavenida 12-90 zona 13 edificio Monja Blanda, civdad Guatemala Tel.: +475 3058 78 Fax: +475 3058 E-mail: unr@infovia.com.gt

HUNGARY HONGRIE HUNGRIA

Dr Katalin MATYASOVSZKY Head of the Pesticide Residue Department National Institute for Food-Hygiene and Nutrition Gyali ut 3-a 1097 Budapest Tel.: +36 1 215 4130 Fax: +36 1 215 1545

Dr Lászlo GYÖRFI Deputy Director of Plant Hygiene and Soil Conservation Station of Budapest Ministry of Agriculture Budaörsi ùt 141-145 H-1118 Budapest Tel.: +36 1 309 1020 Fax: +36 1 1246 2960 / +36 1 246 2956 E-mail: novved@bendeguz.elender.hu

INDIA Inde

Mr. A.K. Shrivastav Technical Officer Directorate General of Health Services Ministry of Health & Family Welfare Nirman Bhavan, New Delli – 110011 Tel.: +91 11 3022200/2768; 3793171 Fax: + 91 11 3012290

Dr. C.R. Sivadasan Sr. Scientist (Quality Control) Spices Board, Sugandha Bhavan Ministry of Commerce & Industry Sugandha Bhavan, N.H Bypass PO Box 2277 Patarivattom P.O. Cochin-682 025 Tel.: +91 484 333610-616 Fax: +91 484 331429 E-mail: spicesboard@vsnl.com mail@indianspices.com

INDONESIA INDONÉSIE

Dr. Sumpeno PUTRO Agriculture Counsellor Indonesian Mission to EC Boulevard De La Woluwe 38 B-1200 BRUSSELS Belgium Tel.: +32 2 779 09 15 Fax: +32 2 772 8190 E-mail: sumpeno@mailcity.com

IRAN, ISLAMIC REPUBLIC OF IRAN, RÉPUBLIQUE ISLAMIQUE D' IRÁN, REPÚBLICA ISLÁMICA. DEL)

Mrs. Dr. Linda YADEGARIAN Teheran-Plant Health & Diseases Research Institute Pesticide Residue Laboratory, NO 1, Tabnak Ave, Chamran Highway, Post Code 19395 Post Box 1454 Tel.: + 982 1 2403012-16 - + 982 1 2402839 Fax: + 982 1 240 3691

IRELAND IRLANDE IRLANDA

Dr. Dan O'SULLIVAN Agricultural Inspector Pesticide Control Service Department of Agriculture and Food Abbotstown Castleknock Dublin 15 Tel.: +353 1 607 2614 Fax: +353 1 820 4260 E-mail: dan.osullivan@daff.irlgov.ie

Mr. J. QUIGLEY Senior Chemist State Laboratory Abbotstown Castleknock Dublin 15 Tel.: +353 1 821 7700 Fax: +353 1 821 7320 E-mail: jquigley@statelab.ie

ISRAEL

Ms Rina ASHKENAZY Head of Pesticide Registration Section Plant Protection and Inspection Services Ministry of Agriculture P.O Box 78 Bet-Dagan, 50250 Tel.: +972 3 968 1562 Fax: +972 3 968 1582 E-mail: ppis@netvision.net.il

ITALY ITALIE ITALIA

Mr. Ciro IMPAGNATIELLO Ministero per le Politiche Agricole VIA XX Settembre 201-00187 Roma Tel.: +39 06 46655016 Fax: +39 06 4880273 E-mail: blturco@tiscalinet.it

JAPAN JAPON JAPÓN

Mr Makoto HIROSE Deputy Director Soil and Agricultural Chemicals Division Waterquality Bureau, Environment Agency 1-2-2, Kasumigaseki Chiyoda-ku Tokyo 100-8975 Tel.: +81 3 5521 8321 Fax: +81 3 3593 1438 E-mail: MAKOTO_HIROSE@eanet.go.jp

Ms. Kiyomi UENO Deputy Director, Food Chemistry Division Environmental Health Bureau Ministry of Health and Welfare 1-2-2, Kasumigaseki Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100-8045 Tel.: +81 3 3595 2341 Fax: +81 3 3501 9868 E-mail: KU-IDY@mhw.go.jp Mr. Kazuo OGURA Senior Officer Pesticide Residue Section Second Inspection Division Agricultural Chemicals Inspection Station Ministry of Agriculture, Forestry and Fisheries 2-772 Suzuki-cyo Kodaira-shi Tokyo 187-0011 Tel.: +81 42 383 2151 Fax: +81 42 385 3361 E-mail: ogura-pe@mars.dti.ne.jp

Dr. Yashuhiro KATO Director Chemistry Division The Institute of Environmental Toxicology 4321 Uchimoriya-cho, Mitsukaido-shi Ibaraki 303-0043 Tel.: +81 297 27 4510 Fax: +81 297 27 4517 E-mail: katoh@iinet.ne.jp

KENYA

Mr. T.K. OLIELO Chief Principal Officer Head of Agrochemical Branch Kenya Bureau of Standards PO-Box 54974 NAIROBI Fax: +254 2 503293 E-mail: kebs@africaonline.co.ke

KOREA, REPUBLIC OF CORÉE, RÉPUBLIQUE DE COREA, REPÚBLICA DE

Mr. Hyung-Rae CHO Asistant Director Agricultural Machinery and Materials Division Ministry of Agricultural & forestry 1 Jungang-dong, Kwacheon Gyeonggi-do Tel.: +82 2 503 1228 Fax: +82 2 507 2306 E-mail: chohr@maf.go.kr

Mr. In-Cheon KIM Veterinary Researcher Veterinary Drugs Toxicology Division National Veterinary Research & Quarantine Service, MAF 480 Anyang-City Gyeonggi-do Tel.: +82 343 467 1837 Fax: +82 343 467 1845 E-mail: kinic@mail.nvrqs.go.kr Mr. Yang-Bin IHM Agricultural Researcher National Institute of Agricultural Science and Technology, RDA 249 Seodundong Suwon

M. Chang-Gyu LEE Deputy General Manager 20-Th. Mijin Plaza B/D 825, Yoksam-dong, Kangnam-gu Seoul, 135-080 Tel.: +82 2 3469 1322 E-mail: cklee@knco.co.kr.

Mr. Kwang-Rok YANG Researcher Central Research Institute Kyung Nong Corporation 226, Ku Hwang-Dong, Kyung-Ju Kyung Buk 780-110 Tel.: +82 561 779 1051 Fax: +82 2 507 2306 E-mail: kryang@knco.co.kr

Mr. Dong Hwan CHUNG Manager Agriculture Technology Research Institute Dongbu Hannong Co. Ltd. 175-1, Botong-Ri, Jeongnam-Myun Hwasung-Gun, Kyungi-Do 445-960 Tel.: +82 339 354 6810 Fax: +82 339 354 6820 E-mail: dhchung@dongbuchem.com

MALAYSIA MALAISIE MALASIA

Dr. Cheah Uan BOH Senior Research Officer Strategic, Environment & Natural Resources Research Centre Malaysian Agricultural Research Development Institute (MARDI) PO Box 12301 50774 Kuala Lumpur Tel.: +6 03 9437528 Fax: +6 03 9487639 E-mail: ubcheah@mardi.my Jaffar MOHAMAD Regional Manager Technical Marketing Advisory Service PORIM Europe Brickendonbury, Hertford SG 13 8NL United Kingdom Tel.: +44 1992 554347 Fax: +44 1992 500564 E-mail: porim@porim.powernet.co.uk

MEXICO MEXIQUE MÉXICO

Mrs Amada VELEZ Director de Servicior Apoyo Tecnico Guillermo Perz Valenzuela # 127 Col - Del Carmen Corjoacon Mexico DF Tel.: +525 658 28 28 Fax: +525 658 74 02 E-mail: amada.velez@sagar.gob.my

MOROCCO MAROC MARRUECOS

Mr. Lhoussaine SAAD Chef du Service Technique à la Division de la Répression des Fraudes Ministere de L'Agriculture, du Développement Rural et des Pêches Maritimes DPVCTRF Station Dbagh Avenue Hassan II Rabat Tel.: +212 7 297546 Fax: +212 7 298150

Mr. Mostapha TARHY Chef de Service Pesticides Laboratoire officiel D'analyses Et De Recherches Chimiques 25, Rue Nichakra Rahal Casablanca Tel.: +212 2 302196/302198 Fax: +212 2 301972 E-mail: loarc@casanet.net.ma

Mr. Mohamed BENZINE Chef de la Division Laboratoire Produits Etablissement Autonome de contrôle Et de Coordination des Exportations. 72, Rue Mohamed Smiha Casablanca Tel: +212 2 31 44 80 / 30 51 04 Fax: +212 2 30 25 67 / 30 51 68 E-mail : mbenzine@yahoo.com

NETHERLANDS PAYS-BAS PAÍSES BAJOS

Drs. David G. KLOET Residue Adviser Ministry of Agriculture, Nature Management and Fisheries RIKILT-DLO P.O. Box 230 6700 AE Wageningen Tel.: +31 317 475 562 Fax: +31 317 417 717 E-mail: d.kloet@rikilt.wag-ur.nl

Dr.Ir. Henry DE HEER International Phytopharmaceutical Coordinator Ministry of Agriculture, Nature Management and Fisheries Department of Agriculture P.O. Box 20401 2500 EK Den Haag Tel.: +31 70 378 5685 Fax: +31 70 348 6156 E-mail: h.de.heer@dl.agro.nl

Mrs. drs. Paula H. VAN HOEVEN-ARENTZEN Toxicologist, National Institute of Public Health and Environment P.O. Box 1 3720 BA Bilthoven Tel.: +31 30 274 3263 Fax: +31 30 274 4401 E-mail: paula.van.hoeven@rivm.nl

Drs. H. JEURING Inspectie Gezondheidsbescherming Waren en Veterinaire Zaken Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport PO Box 16108 2500 BC Den Haag Tel.:+31 70 340 5585 Fax:+31 70 340 5435 E-mail: hans.jeuring@inspectwv.nl

Dr. G. KLETER Inspectie Gezondheidsbescherming Waren en Veterinaire Zaken Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport PO Box 16108 2500 BC THE HAGUE Tel.: +31 70 3405060 Fax: +31 70 3405435 E-mail : GIJS.KLETER@INSPECTWV.NL Mrs. Ir. Erica MULLER Consultant Phytopharmacy, Ministry of Agriculture, Nature Management and Fisheries Plant Protection Service P.O. Box 9102 6700 HC Wageningen Tel.: +31 317 496 881 Fax: +31 317 421 701 E-mail: e.muller@pd.agro.nl

Dr. Piet VAN ZOONEN

Head of Laboratory National Institute of Public Health and the Environment P.O. Box 1 3720 BA Bilthoven Tel.: +31 30 274 2876 Fax: +31 30 274 4424 e-mail: piet.van.zoonen@rivm.nl

Ir. D. van der SCHAAF ProAgro B.V. P.O. Box 1180 3600 BB Maarssen Tel.: +31 346 552194 Fax: +31 346 552274 E-mail: vanderschaaf@proagro.com Mrs. Dr. S. BOSMAN-HOEFAKKER Board of Pesticide Authorization (CTB) P.O. Box 217 6700 AA Wageningen Tel.: +31 317 471 827 Fax: +31 317 471 899 E-mail: s.bosman-hoefakker@ctb.agro.nl

Ir. J. van der Leer The Greenery International Postbus 220 2665 ZL Bleiswijk Tel.: +31 10 5295295 Fax: +31 10 5220903 E-mail: j.vanderleer@thegreenery.com

Mrs ir Monique MELLEMA Product Board for Horticulture P.O. Box 280 2700 AG Zoetermeer Tel.: +31 79 347 0707 Fax: +31 79 347 0404 E-mail: m.mellema@tuinbouw.nl

NEW ZEALAND Nouvelle-Zélande Nueva Zelandia

Mr David W. LUNN National Manager (Residue Standards) MAF Food Assurance Authority P.O.BOX 2526 Wellington Tel.: +64 4 474 4210 Fax: +64 4 474 4240 E-mail: Lunnd@maf.govt.nz

Mr Bob A. MARTIN Market Access Manager ZESPRI International Ltd P.O. BOX 9906 Auckland Tel.: +64 9 367 7538 Fax: +64 9 367 0222 E-mail: martinb@zespri.co.nz Ms Helen SABA Advisor (Toxicology) Ministry of Health PO Box 5013 Wellington Tel.: +64 4 496 2379 Fax: +64 4 496 2340 E-mail: Helen_Saba@moh.govt.nz

NORWAY NORVÈGE NORUEGA

Mr Joralf PAULSEN Scientific Adviser Food Chemistry and Toxicology Section Department of Food Law and International Affairs Norwegian Food Control Authority P.O.Box 8187.Dep N-0034 OSLO Tel.: +47 222 4 6650 Fax: +47 222 4 6699 E-mail: joralf.paulsen@Snt.dep.telemax.no

Mr. Borge HOLEN Lab Manager Norwegian Crop Research Institute Osloveien 1 N-1430 As Tel.: +47 64 949569 Fax: +47 64 949579 E-mail: borge.holen@planteforsk.no Ms Ingunn Fjaerbu Senior Executive Officer Norwegian Agricultural Inspection Service PO Box 3 N-1431 As Tel.: +47 64944400 Fax: +47 64 94410 E-mail: ingunn.fjarbu@landbrukstilsynet.dep.nl

POLAND

POLOGNE POLONIA

Ms Katarzyna GÓRALCZYK Head of Laboratory National Institute of Hygiene Chocimska str. 24 00-791 Warsaw Tel.: +48 22 849 3332 Fax: +48 22 849 7441 E-mail: kgoralczyk@pzh.gov.pl

Ms Anna NOWACKA Institute of Plant Protection Head of Department of Pesticide Residue Research Miczurina str. 20 60-824 Poznan Tel.: +48 61 86 49054 Fax: +48 61 86 76301 E-mail: a.nowacka@ior.poznan.pl

PORTUGAL

Engo Edwin FERNANDES D.G.P.C. – Direccao General de Protecçao das Culturas Ministerio de Agricultura Quinta Do Marquês 2780 OEIRAS Portugal Tel.: +35121 4464 077 Fax: +35121 4420 616 E-mail: dgpc.pest@mail.telepac.pt

Dr. Mr. Paulo. J.P. FERNANDES Laboratório Agricola da Madeira Est. Engo Abel Vieira 9135 Camacha (Madeira) Portugal Tel.: +291 920 110 Fax: +291 922 511 E-mail: paulolab@hotmail.com

SLOVAK REPUBLIC République slovaque

REPÚBLICA ESLOVACA

Dr. Jana KOVACICOVÁ, Ph.D. Head of Quality department Institute of Preventive and Clinical Medicine Limbová 14 833 01 Bratislava Tel.: +421 7 593 69343 Fax: +421 7 547 77 3906 E-mail: kovacic@upkm.sk

SOUTH AFRICA AFRIQUE DU SUD SUDÁFRICA

Dr J.B. VERMEULEN Senior Agricultural Management Advisor Directorate: Agricultural Production Imputs National Department of Agriculture Private Bag X343 Pretoria 0001 Tel.: +27 12 319 7303 Fax: +27 12 319 7179 E-mail: johanver@nda.agric.za

Mrs. A. CASEY Directorate Food Control Dept. of Health Private Bag X828 Pretoria 0001 Tel.: +27 12 312 0155 Fax: +27 12 326 4374 E-mail: caseya@hltrsa.pwv.gov.za

Mr. A. RICHARDSON Capespan International Farnham House Farnham Royal South Bucks S1.2.3 RQ United Kingdom E-mail: richardsona@ffsl.co.uk

Spain Espagne España

Dr. Angel YAGUE MARTINEZ DE TEJADA Jefe de Servicio de Residuos de Plaguicidas Subdirección General de Medios de Producción Agricolas Ministerio de Agricultura, Pesca y Alimentacion Av. Ciudad de Barcelona 118 28007 Madrid Tel.: +34 1 34 78273 Fax: +34 1 34 78316 E-mail: inplaniagu@mapya.es Dr Josefina LOMBARDERO VEGA Jefa del Departemento de Residuos del Laboratorio Arbitral Agroalimentario D.G. de Alimentación Ministerio de Agricultura, Pesca y Alimentacion Crta. De la Coruña KM 10,700 28023 Madrid Tel.: +34 91 34 74978 Fax: +34 91 34 74968

Dr Santiago GUTIERREZ DEL ARROYO Tecnico Superior de la Subdireccion General de Higiene de los Alimentos D.G. Salud Pública Ministerio de Sanidad y Consumo Paseo del Prado 18-20 28014 Madrid Tel.: +34 91 596 1996 Fax: +34 91 596 4487 E-mail: sgutierrez@msc.es

Dr Enrique CELMA Technical Manager Zeneca Agro Costa Brava 13 28034 Madrid Tel.: +34 91 7344011 Fax: +34 91 7350180

SUDAN SOUDAN

SUDÁN

Prof. Khalid EL ABBADI Sudanese Standard and Metrology Organization (SSMO) Consultant SSMO PO Box 13573 Khartoum Fax: 00 249 11 774852

Mrs. Sana Z.E.BABIKER ELASHAFIE Sudanese Standards & Metrology Organization Ministry of Foreign Trade PO Box 194 Khartoum Tel: +249 11 771684 / 786222 Fax:+249 11 774852

Sweden Suède Suecia

Dr. Cajsa ELFVERSON Senior Administrative Officer Ministry of Agriculture, Food and Fisheries SE-103 33 Stockholm Tel.: +46 8 405 4083 Fax: +46 8 405 4970 E-mail: cajsa.elferson@agriculture.ministry.se

Mr Arne ANDERSSON Chief Government Inspector National Food Administration P.O. Box 622 SE-751 26 Uppsala Tel.: +46 18 175641 Fax: +46 18 693321 E-mail: aran@sly.se

Mr Bengt-Göran ERICSSON Toxicologist National Food Administration P.O. Box 622 SE-751 26 Uppsala Tel.: +46 18 171458 Fax: +46 18 105848 E-mail: bger@slv.se

Ms. Lillemor. Wahlstedt Assistent Ministry of Agriculture and Fisheries SE-103 33 Stockholm Tel.: +46 8 405 1103 Fax: +46 8 24 9546 E-mail: lillemor.wahlstedt@agriculture.ministry.se

SWITSERLAND

SUISSE SUIZA

Dr Claude WÜTHRICH Head of Section Federal Office of Public Health, Division of Food Control Schwarzenburgstrasse 165 CH-3003 Bern Tel.: +41 31 322 95 69 Fax: +41 31 322 95 74 E-mail: claude.wuethrich@bag.admin.ch Dr Werner KOBEL Swiss Society of Chemical Industry c/o Novartis Crop Protection AG R1058-7.48 Postfach CH-4002 Basel

Dr. Richard Stadler Nestec Itd 55 Av Nestlé CH-1800 VEVEY Tel.: +41 21 785 8360

Fax: +41 21 785 8553 E-mail: richard.stadler@rdls.nestle.com

E-mail: werner.kobel@cp.novartis.com

Tel.: +41 61 697 6239

Fax: +41 61 697 5334

THAILAND

THAÏLANDE TAILANDIA

Dr Nuanri TAYAPUTCH Director Division of Agricultural Toxic Substances Department of Agriculture Bangkok 10900 Tel.: +66 2 5793 579 Fax: +66 2 5614 695 E-mail: nuantaya@doa.go.th

Ms. Orapin THIRAWAT Director of Plant Protection Service Division Departement of Agriculture Extension Ministry of Agriculture and Cooperatives Bangkok Tel.: +66 2 579 3008 Fax: +66 2 561 4693

Mrs. Duangporn RODPHAYA Director of Commodity Division Department of Foreign Trade Ministry of Commerce Bangkok Tel.: + 662 547 4801 Fax: +662 547 4802

Mrs. Kanokporn ATISOOK Medical Scientist Department of Medical Sciences Ministry of Public Health Tiwanon Rd. Nonthaburi 11000 Tel.: +662 9511022 Fax: +662 9511023 E-mail: kanokporn@dmsc.moph.go.th Mr Pisan PONGSAPITCH Standards Officer Officer of the National Codex Alimentarius Committee Thai Industrial Standards Institute Rama VI Road Ratchathewi Bangkok 10400 Tel.: +66 2 2023 444 Fax: +66 2 2487 987 E-mail: pisanp@tisi.go.th

Mrs. Thanitha JAENGPRAI Manager, Thai Frozen Foods Association 160/1947 ITF-SILOM Bldg. Silom Road Bangrak Bangkok 10500 Tel.: +66 2 2355 622-4, 6340717 Fax: +66 2 2355 625 E-mail: thanitta@ksc.th.com

Ms. Huai Hui LEE Director, Thai Food Processors' Association 170/22 9th Floor Ocean Tower 1 Bldg New Ratchadapisek Rd. Klongtoey, Bangkok 10110 Thailand Tel.: +662 261 2684 - 6 Fax: +662 261 2996 - 7 E-mail: thaifood@thaifood.org

Ms. Jarutat Putkam Secretary of Pineapple Packers Thai Food Processors' Association 170/22 9th Floor Ocean Tower I Bldg New Ratchadapisek Rd., Klongtoey Bangkok 10110 Tel.: +662 261 2684-6 Fax: + 662 261 2996-7 E-mail: thaifood@thaifood.org Website: www.thaifood.org

Ms. Napaporn Thititananukij Assistant Laboratory Services Director Laboratory Services Department National Food Institute 185 Charan Senitwong Rd. SOI 40 Bangeekan, Bangphlad Bangkok 10700 Tel.: +662 4350 203-4 ext. 303 Fax: + 662 4350 206 E-mail: napaporn@nfi.or.th Mr. Chavalvut CHAINUVATI Deputy Director General Department of Agricultural Extension 2143/1 Phaholyothin Road Chatuchak Bangkok 10900 Tel.: +662 579 3021 Fax: + 662 579 9539 E-mail: chavalv@doae.go.th chaiboo@hotmail.com

TUNISIA TUNISIE TÚNEZ

Mr. A. BENTEMESSEK Attaché de Cabinet du Ministre Ministere de la Sante Publique Tunis 1030 Tel.: 00 216 1 573 183 Fax: 00 216 1562 328

Mr. CHENITISLAHEDDINE

Directeur General de C'ancsep Ministere de la Santé Publique Bab Saadoun 1030 Tel.: +216 1 960014 Fax: +216 1 960146

UNITED KINGDOM ROYAUME-UNI REINO UNIDO

Mr. D. GRIFFIN Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food Pesticide Safety Directorate Mallard House Kings Pool 3 Peasholme Green York. YO1 2 PX Tel.: +44 1904 455 759 Fax: +44 1904 455 733 E-mail: d.l.griffin@psd.maff.gsi.gov.uk

Mr A.R.C. HILL Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food Central Science Laboratory Sand Hutton York. YO4 1LZ Tel.: +44 1904 462 560 Fax: +44 1904 462 111 E-mail: alan.hill@csl.gsi.gov.uk

Dr J.A. NORMAN Food Standards Agency Skipton House 80 London Road London SE1 6LW E-mail: julie.norman@foodstandards.gsi.gov.uk Mr G. TELLING Food and Drink Federation Green End Farmhouse Perten Hall Beds. MK44 2AX Tel.: +44 1480 860 439 Fax: +44 1480 861 739 E-mail: gefh@ukgateway.net

Mr J.R. COX Natural Resources Institute Central Avenue Chatham Maritime Kent ME4 4TB Tel.: +44 1634 883 896 Fax: +44 1634 883 232 E-mail: john.cox@nri.org

UNITED STATES OF AMERICA ETATS-UNIS D'AMÉRIQUE ESTADOS UNIDOS DE AMÉRICA

Mr. Fred IVES Health Effects Division (7509C) Office of Pesticide Programs U. S. Environmental Protection Agency Ariel Rios Building 1200 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20460 Tel.: +1 703 305-6378 Fax: +1 703 605-0646 E-mail: ives.fred@epamail.epa.gov

Dr. Richard M. PARRY, JR Assistant Administrator Agricultural Research Service U. S. Department of Agriculture Room 358-A, Administration Bldg. Washington, DC 20250 Tel.: +1 202 720-3973 Fax: +1 202 720-7549 E-mail: rparry@ars.usda.gov

Mr. Charles W. COOPER Director, International Activities Staff (HFS-585) Center for Food Safety and Applied Nutrition Food and Drug Administration 200 C Street, S.W. Washington, DC 20204 Tel.: +1 202 205-5042 Fax: +1 202 401-7739 E-mail: ccooper@cfsan.fda.gov Mr. David EGELHOFER

International Trade Specialist Food Safety and Technical Services Division, Stop 1027 Foreign Agriculture Service United States Department of Agriculture 1400 Independence Avenue, S.W. Washington, DC 20250 Tel.: +1 202 690-4898 Fax: +1 202 690-0677 E-mail: EgelhoferD@fas.usda.gov

Dr. Robert L. EPSTEIN Associate Deputy Administrator, Science and Technology Agriculture Marketing Service U.S. Department of Agriculture P. O. Box 96456 Room 3522S, Mail Stop 0222 14th & Independence Avenue Washington, DC 20090 Tel.: +1 202 720-2158 Fax: +1 202 720-1484 E-mail: Robert.Epstein@USDA.GOV

Dr. Stephen FUNK Health Effects Division (7509C) Office of Pesticide Programs U. S. Environmental Protection Agency Ariel Rios Building 1200 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20460 Tel.: +1 703 305-5430 Fax: +1 703 305-5147 E-mail: funk.steve@epa.gov

Ms. Ellen MATTEN U. S. Codex Office US Department of Agriculture Room 4861 South Building 1400 Independence Ave. S.W. Washington, DC 20250-3700 Tel.: +1 202 720-4063 Fax: +1 202 720-3157 E-mail: ellen.matten@usda.gov

Mr. Charles H. PARFITT Senior Scientific Coordinator Division of Field Science (HFC-141) Office of Regulatory Affairs Food and Drug Administration 5600 Fishers Lane Rockville MD 20857 Tel.: +1 301 827-1033 Fax: +1 301 443-6388 E-mail: cparfitt@ora.fda.gov Dr. Whang PHANG Health Effects Division (7509C) Office of Pesticide Programs U. S. Environmental Protection Agency Ariel Rios Building 1200 Pennsylvania Avenue, N.W. Washington, DC 20460 Tel.: +1 703 308-2723 Fax: +1 703 305-5147 E-mail: phang.whang@epamail.epa.gov

Dr. Hugh W. (Wally) EWART Vice President for Scientific Affairs Northwest Horticultural Council 6 So. 2nd St. Room 600 Yakima, WA 98901 Tel.: +1 509 453-3193 Fax: +1 509 457-7615 E-mail: ewart@nwhort.org

Ms. Jean-Mari PELTIER President California Citrus Quality Council 210 Magnolia Avenue, Suite 3 Auburn, California 95603 Tel.: +1 530 885-1894 Fax: +1 530 885-1546 E-mail: jpeltier@cwo.com

Dr. Stephen WRATTEN Manager of Registrations Monsanto Company 800 North Lindbergh Boulevard St. Louis, MO 63167 Tel.: +1 314 694-1582 Fax: +1 314 694-4028 E-mail: stephen.j.wratten@monsanto.com

URUGUAY

Mr. O. BRUGNINI Ambassador of Uruquay Mauritskade 33 2514 HD Den Haag Tel.: +31 70 3609815/16 Fax: +31 70 3562826 E-mail: uruholan@wxs.nl

Mrs. Elizabeth BOGOSIAN Ambassade van Uruquay Mauritskade 33 2514 HD DEN HAAG Tel.: +31 70 3609815 Fax: +31 70 3562826 E-mail : uruholan@wxs.nl

OBSERVER COUNTRY PAYS OBSERVATEUR PAIS OBSERVADOR

BOSNIA AND HERZEGOVINA BOSNIE-HERZÉGOVINE BOSNIA Y HERZEGOVINA

Prof.Dr. Osman SARIC Consultant Ministry of Agriculture, Water Management and Forestry Federation of Bosnia and Herzegovina H. Kresevljakovica 3 71000 Sarajevo

INTERNATIONAL ORGANIZATIONS ORGANISATIONS INTERNATIONALES ORGANICACIONES INTERNACIONALES

AOAC INTERNATIONAL

Mr. A.R.C. HILL Ministry of Agriculture, Fisheries and Food Central Science Laboratory Sand Hutton York Y041 ILZ Tel.: +44 1904 462560 Fax: +44 1904 462111 E-mail: alan.hill@csl.gov.uk

Mrs. M. Lauwaars International Coordinator AOAC 481 N. Frederick Ave., Suite 500 Gaithersburg, MD 20877-2417 USA Tel.: +1 301 924 7077 Fax: +1 301 924 7089 E-mail: lauwaars@worldonline.nl

AFRICAN, CARIBEAN AND PACIFIC GROUP OF STATES (ACP GROUP)

Mr. I.K. BESISIRA Expert Trade Development ACP General Secretariat 451 Avenue Gedrues Henri B-1200 BRUSSELS BELGIUM Tel.: +32-2-7430632 Fax: +32-2-7355573 E-mail: besisira@acpsec.org Ms. Lisa Y. LEFFERTS Consultant Consumers Union 5280 Rockfish Valley Highway Faber, VA 22938-4001 USA Tel.: +1 804 361 2420 Fax: +1 804 361 2421 e-mail: llefferts@earthlink.net

Dr. Ned Groth Senior Scientist Consumers Union 101 Truman Avenue New York 10703-1057 USA Tel.: +1 914 378 2301 Fax: +1 914 378 2908 E-mail: groted@consumer.org

Dr. Ronald LUIJK Consumentenbond PO Box 1000 2500 BA 's-Gravenhage The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 445 4366 Fax: +31 70 445 4595 E-mail: rluijk@consumentenbond.nl

EUROPEAN COMMUNITY (EC) Communaute Europeenne Comunidad Europea

Dr. Canice NOLAN Principal Administrator European Commission Directorate-General Health and Consumer Protection 200 Rue de la Loi B-1049 Brussels Belgium Tel.: +32 2 29 61633 Fax: +32 2 29 65963 E-mail: canice.nolan@cec.eu.int

Dr. B. DRUKKER Europese Commissie Directorate General Health and Consumer Protection Rue de la Loi 200 B-1049 Brussels Belgium Tel.: +32 2 2965779 Fax: +32 2 2965963 E-mail: bas.drukker@cec.eu.int - 58 -

Mrs. Gudrun GALLHOFF European Commission Directorate-General Health and Consumer Protection 200 rue de la Loi B-1049 Brussels Tel.: 032-2-296 71 28 Fax: 032-2-2951735 E-mail: Gudrun.Gallhoff@cec.eu.int

COUNCIL OF THE EUROPEAN UNION

Mr. P. CULLEY General Secretariat of the Council of the European Union Rue de la Loi 175 B-1048 Brussels Tel.: +32 2 285 6197 Fax:+32 2 285 7928 E-mail: secretariat.dgb@consilium.eu.int

GLOBAL CROP PROTECTION FEDERATION (GCPF)

P. ADRIAN FMC Europe Registration Manager Avenue Louise 480 B9 1050 Brussels Belgium Tel.: +32 2 645 9552 Fax : +32 2 640 6286

Dr. M. BLISS Manager, International Registrations ISK Biosciences Corporation 5966 Heisley Road P.O. Box 8000 Mentor, OHIO 44061-8000 USA Tel.: +1 440 357 4152 Fax: +1 440 357 4692 E-mail: BLISSM@ISKBC.COM

Mr. M. BUYS Residues & Human Exposure Aventis CropScience Box 9163 FG 9263 LYON CEDEX 09 France Tel.: +33 472 85 2647 Fax : +33 472 85 2942 Dr. Desmond BYRNE Director, Registror & Registry Affrs. Tomen Agro Inc. 100 first Street San Francisco, CA 94115 USA Tel.: +1 415 536 3465 Fax: +1 415 284 9884

Mr. Georges DE WILDE EU Regulatory Affairs Manager Sumitomo Chemical Agro Erope S.A 2, rue Claude Chappe 69370 Saint-Didier-au-Mont-d'Or France Tel. : +33-478-643-250 Fax : + 33-478-477-005 E-mail : Georges@lyon.sumitomo-chem.de

Mr. Bart DE WINTER Manager Regulatory Affairs Janssen Pharmaceutica N.V. Turnhoutseweg 30 B-2340 Beerse Belgium Tel.:+32-14-60 57 51 Fax: +32-14 60 59 51 E-mail: bdwinter@janbe.jnj.com

Mr. Yoshiyuki EGUCHI Manager, Regulatoty Affairs Nippon Soda Co., Ohtemachi Chiyoda-Ku, Tokyo 100-8165 Japan Tel.: + 81 3 3245 6285 Fax: + 81 3 3245 6289 E-mail: y.eguchi@nippon-soda.co.jp

Dr. Renata R. GAUGHAN Registration Manager Rohm and Haas company 100 Independence Mall West Phila, PA 19106, USA Tel.: 215 592 3936 Fax: 215 592 3414 E-mail: renata_gaughan@rohmhaas.com

Mr. William GRAHAM Registration Manager Monsanto 270-272 AVE De Tervuren 1150 Brussels Belgium Tel.: +32 2 776 4533 Fax : +44 1 386 710143 E-mail: William.Graham@Monsanto.com Ms. Evelyne GÜSKEN Assistant Manager, Food Quality & Supply Chain European Crop Protection Association 6 Avenue E von Nieuwenhuyse 1160 Brussels, Belgium Tel.: + 32 2 663 1557 Fax: + 32 2 663 1560 E-mail: evelyne.gusken@ecpe.be

Mr. Dr. L.W. HERSHBERGER Global Product Registration Manager DuPont Agricultural Products Barley Mill Plaza PO Box 80038 Wilmington, Delaware USA 19880-0028 Tel.: +1 302 992 6276 Fax: +1 302 992 6477 E-mail: leon.w.hershberger@usa.dupont.com

Dr. Bruce G. JULIN Manager Du Pont-Belgium BLDG 3 A. Spinoystraat 6 B-2800 Mechelen, Belgium Tel.: +32 15 441378 Fax: +32 15 441398 E-mail: BRUCE.G.JULIN-1@USA.DUPONT.COM

Dr. M. KAETHNER Head Dietary Safety Assessment Novartis Crop Protection R 1058.8.00 CH-4002 Basel Switserland Tel.: +41 61 69 72849 Fax: +41 61 69 74966 E-mail: michael.Kaethner@cp.novartis.com

Dr. Gerhard KEUCK R&D Documentation Aventis Crop Science D-65926 Frankfurt/Main Germany Tel.: +49 69 305 3785 Fax: +49 69 305 17290 E-mail: Gerhard.keuck@aventis.com

Mr. J.L. KLEINHANS Director, Development & Regulatory/Europe Tomen France S.A. 18, Avenue de l'Opéra 75001 Paris, France Tel.: + 33 1 4296 5008 Fax: + 33 1 4297 5291 E-mail: kleinhans@par.tomen.co.uk Mr. Steve L. KOZLEN Regulatory Affairs Manager Europe 283 Avenue Louise 1050 Brussels, Belgium Tel.: + 32 3 646 8606 Fax: + 32 2 646 9152 E-mail: steve.kozlen@maice.be

Mr. James L. KUNSTMAN Manager Insecticides Bayer Corporation 8400 Hawthorn Road Kansas City, MO 64120, USA Tel.: + 1 816 242 2838 Fax: + 1 816 242 2738 E-mail: jim.kunstman.b@bayer.com

Mr. Keisuke NAKAYAMA Manager, Regulatory affairs Nihon Nohyaku Co., Ltd, 2-5, Nihonbashi I-Chome Chuo-Ku Tokyo 103-8236 Japan Tel.: + 81 3 3274 3383 Fax: + 81 3 3281-5462 E-mail: nakayama-keisuke@nichino.co.jp

Dr. Richard J. NIELSSON Executive Director, Strategic Regulatory Issues American Cyanamid Company P.O. Box 400 Princeton, N.J. 08543-0400 USA Tel.: +1 609 716 2354 Fax: +1 609 275 5226 E-mail: nielssonr@pt.cyanamid.com

Mr. Yuko OKAMOTO Manager, Registration & Environmental Safety DuPont K.K. 8-1, Shimomeguro 1-Chome Meguro-Ku, Tokyo 153-0064 Japan Tel.: + 81 3 5434 6119 Fax: + 81 3 5434 6187 E-mail: yuko.okamoto@jpn.dupont.com

Mr. Chris ORPIN European Regulatory Manager Rohm and Haas (UK) Ltd. Lennig House 2 Masons Ave. Croydon, England Tel.: +44 20 8774 5387 Fax: +44 20 8774 5377 E-mail: chris_orpin@rohmhaas.com Mr. David J. OSBORN Registration Specialist Uniroyal Chemical Limited Kennet House 4 Langley Quay Slough Berkshire SL3 6 EH UK Tel.: +44 1753 603000 Fax : +44 1753 603077 E-mail: david-osborn@uniroyalchemical.com

Ms. S. PLAK Regulatory Affairs Manager Cyanamid International Chaussés de Tulemant 105 B-5030 Gembloux Belgium Tel.: +32 10 494 729 Fax: +32 10 494 833 E-mail: Sylvia_Plak@intl.cyanamid.com

Mr. Jean-Michel RABASSE Technical Representive Agrochemicals Europe, Middle-East & Africa UCB Chemicals Société commerciale UCB s.a. Rue Diderot 3 – B.P. 314 92003 Nanterre Cedex France Tel.: +33 1 4729 4473 Fax : +33 1 4725 4693 E-mail: jean-michel.rabasse@ucb-group.com

Mr. Frederick John RAVENEY Director Agrilex (UK) LTD P.O. BOX 31 UCKFIELD TN22 4ZI England Tel.: +44 1825 830 332 Fax: +44 1825 830 332 E-mail: auk@lineone.net

Mr. Henning H. REGENSTEIN Group Leader, Registration Management BASF Aktiengesellschaft Agricultural Center APD/RE-Li556 D-67114 Limburgerhof Germany Tel.: +49 621 602 7413 Fax: +49 621 602 7604 E-mail: henning.regenstein@basf-ag.de Mr. Makoto SAKAKIBARA Manager SDS Biotech K.K. 2-5-6 Shiba, Minato-ku Tokyo 105 – 0014 Tel.: +81 3 5427 2417 Fax: +81 3 5427 2430 E-mail: Makato_Sakakibara@sdk.co.jp

Mr. Toshio SHIMOMURA Superviser, Pesticide R&D National Federation of Agricultural Cooperative Associations 1-8-3, Otemachi, Chiyoda-ku Tokyo, Japan 100-0004 Tel.: +81 3 3245 7278 Fax: +81 3 3245 7444 E-mail: shimomura@zk.zennoh.or.jp

Mr. Shigeji SUGIMOTO Assistant Director, Regulatory Affairs Nippon Soda Co., Ltd. 2-1, 2-Chome, Ohtemachi Chiyoda-Ku, 100-8165 Tokyo Tel.: +81 3 3245 6285 Fax : +81 3 3245 6289

Mr. Yukiharu TANAKA Manager, Registration & Regulatory Affairs Group Tomen Corporation 8-1, Marunouchi 3-Chome Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 100-8623 Japan Tel.: +81 3 5288 3311 Fax: +81 3 5288 9092 E-mail: ytanaka@tokyo6.tomen.co.jp

Dr. Gabriele TIMME Bayer AG Senior Registration Expert Business Group Crop Protection Development /Registration Agrochemical Centre Monheim D-51368 Leverkussen Tel.: 00 49 2173 383882 Fax: 00 49 2173 383516 E-mail: gabriele.timme.gt.@bayer.ag.de Mr. Arend VERMAZEREN Registration & Regulatory Affairs Manager DuPont CPP EMA Baanhodeweg 22 PO Box 145 – Station 18M NL-3300 AC Dordrecht Tel.: +31 78 630 1099 Fax: +31 78 630 1998 E-mail: Arend.w.vermazeren@nld.dupont.com

Mr. G.A. WILLIS Manager, Regulatory Affairs Dept. Zeneca Agrochemicals Fernhurst Haslemere Surrey UK GU27 3JE Tel.: +44 1428 655 604 Fax: +44 1428 655 949 E-mail: Geoff.Willis@aguk.zeneca.com

Mr. Hiroyuki YOSIDA Nissan Chemical Industries, Ltd. Kowa Hitotsubashi Bwl. 7-1, 3-Chome, Kanda-Nishiki-Cho Chiyoda-ku, Tokyo 101-0054 Japan Tel: +81 3 3296 8151 Fax: 81 3 3296 8016 E-mail: yoshidahi@nissanchem.co.jp

INTERNATIONAL DAIRY FEDERATION (IDF)

Ir. Louis G.M.Th. Tuinstra EDMAC Foundation Langhoven 12 NL - 6721 SR Bennekom Netherlands Tel: ++31 318 419289 Fax:++31 318 419289 Email: Louis_G_M_Th_Tuinstra@compuserve.com

INTERNATIONAL COOPERATIVE ALLIANCE (ICA)

Mr. Hiroshi SUZUKI Japanese Consumers Co-operative Union Co-op Plaza 3-29-8, Shibuya, Shibuyaku Tokyo 150-8913 Japan Tel.: +81 3 5778 8109 Fax: +81 3 5778 8008 E-mail: hiroshi.suzuki@jccu.co-op.or.jp

INTERNATIONAL FEDERATION OF FRUIT JUICES PRODUCERS (IFU)

Mr. Robert J. HISLOP Procter & Gamble Sulzbacher Strasse 40 D-65823 Schwalbach Germany Tel.: +49 6196 89 4962 Fax: +49 6196 89 4476 E-mail: hislop.ir@pg.com

INTERNATIONAL TOXICOLOGY INFORMATION CENTRE (ITIC)

Cecilia P. GASTON Manager, International Regulatory Affairs Novigen Sciences Inc. 1730 Rhode Island Ave, N.W. Suite 1100 Washington, D.C. 20036 USA Tel.: +1 202 293-5374 Fax: +1 202 293-5377 E-mail: cgaston@novigenci.com

Mr. J. Robert Tomerlin, Ph.D. Vice-President Novigen Sciences, Inc. 1730 Rhode Island Avenue N.W., Suite 1100 Washington D.C. 20036 USA Tel.: +1 202 293 5374 Fax: +1 202 293 5377 E-mail: btomerlin@novigensci.com

INTERNATIONAL UNION OF PURE AND APPLIED CHEMISTRY (IUPAC)

Dr. Kenneth D. Racke Global Regulatory Leader Dow AgroSciences 9330 Zionsville Road Bldg 308/2B Indianapolis, IN 46268 USA Tel.: +1-317-337-4654 Fax: +1-317-337-3810 Email: kracke@dowagro.com Dr. Sue-Sun Wong Chief of Residue Control Department Taiwan Agricultural Chemicals & Toxic Substances Research Institute 11 Kung-Ming Road Wufen Taichung Hsien TAIWAN Tel.: +886-4-330-2101 Fax: +886-4-332-4738 Email: sswong@tactri.gov.tw

OFFIC INTERNATIONAL DE LA VIGNE ET DU VIN (OIV)

Mr. Dr. A.P. Dominique TUSSEAU Scientific Secretary-Enological Commission Office International de la Vigne et du Vin C/O CIVC 5 Rue H Martin-BP 135 51204 Epernay Cedex France Tel.: +33 3 26 511930 Fax: + 33 3 26 511957 E-mail: civc.tusseau@wandoo.fr

FOOD AND AGRICULTURE ORGANIZATION OF THE UNITED NATIONS (FAO) ORGANISATION DES NATIONS UNIES POUR L'ALIMENTATION ET L'AGRICULTURE ORGANIZACION DE LAS NACIONES UNIDAS PARA LA AGRICULTURE Y LA ALIMENTACION

Dr. Amelia W. TEJADA FAO Joint Secretary to JMPR Plant Production and Protection Division FAO Viale delle Caracalla 00100 Rome, Italy Tel.: +39 06 5705 4010 Fax: +39 06 5705 6347 E-mail: amelia.tejada@fao.org

WORLD HEALTH ORGANIZATION (WHO) ORGANISATION MONDIALE DE LA SANTE (OMS) ORGANIZACION MUNDIAL DE LA SALUD

Dr. J.L. HERRMAN International Programme on Chemical Safety World Health Organization 1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland Tel.: +41 22 791 3569 Fax: +41 22 791 4848 E-mail: herrmanj@who.int Mr. N. NAKASHIMA International Programme on Chemical Safety World Health Organization 1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland Tel.: +41 22 791 3601 Fax: +41 22 791 4848 E-mail: nakashima@who.ch

Dr. Gerald G. MOY Programme on Food Safety World Health Organization 1211 Geneva 27 Switzerland Tel.: +41 22 791 3698 Fax: +41 22 791 4807 E-mail: moyg@who.ch

JOINT FAO/WHO SECRETARIAT

Dr. Yukiko YAMADA Food Standards Officer Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme FAO Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome, Italy Tel.: +39 06 5705 5443 Fax: +39 06 5705 4593 E-mail: yukiko.yamada@fao.org

Dr. Jeronimas MASKELIUNAS Food Standards Officer Joint FAO/WHO Food Standards Programme FAO Viale delle Terme di Caracalla 00100 Rome, Italy Tel.: +39 06 5705 3967 Fax: + 39 06 570 54593 E-mail: jeronimas.maskeliunas@fao.org

NETHERLANDS SECRETARIAT SECRETARIAT PAYS-BAS SECRETARIA PAISES-BAJOS

Drs. J.W. DORNSEIFFEN Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 6961 Fax: +31 70 340 5554 E-mail: jw.dornseiffen@minvws.nl Mrs. K. SCHENKEVELD

Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 5188 Fax: +31 70 340 5177 E-mail: ka.schenkeveld@minvws.nl

Ms. Sue BAKER Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 6883 Fax: +31 70 340 5177 E-mail: s.baker@minvws.nl

Ms. Anneke CORTENBACH Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 5188 Fax: +31 70 340 5554 E-mail: at.cortenbach@minvws.nl

Mrs. T.P. POEPON Ministry of Health Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 7285 Fax: +31 70 340 7303 E-mail: tp.poepon@minvws.nl

Mrs. M. VON BARNAU SIJTHOFF Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 7704 Fax: +31 70 340 5554 E-Mail: r.top@minvws.nl Ir. P.D.A. OLTHOF Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 6955 Fax: +31 70 340 5554 E-rnail: pd.olthof@minvws.nl

Mr. W. BUITENWEG

Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague Tel.: +31 70 340 5122 Fax: +31 70 340 7834 E-mail: w.buitenweg@minvws.nl

Drs. Renske HITTENHAUSEN-GELDERBLOM Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Inspectorate for Health Protection Hoogte Kadijk 401 1018 BK Amsterdam The Netherlands Tel.: +31 20 524 4600 Fax: +31 20 524 4700 E-mail: renske.hittenhausengelderblom@inspectwv.nl

Drs. A. OTTEVANGER Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 6886 Fax: +31 70 340 5554 E-mail: a.ottevanger@minvws.nl

Ir. R. TOP Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 6963 Fax: +31 70 340 5554 E-mail: r.top@minvws.nl Mrs. ir. J.M. DE STOPPELAAR Ministry of Health, Welfare and Sport Directorate of Public Health P.O. Box 20350 2500 EJ The Hague The Netherlands Tel.: +31 70 340 6875 Fax: +31 70 340 5554 E-mail: jm.dstoppelaar@minvws.nl

| (At Step 8 of the Codex Proce | | iC |
|--|------------------------|----|
| Commodity | MRL $(mg/kg)^1$ | |
| MEVINPHOS | | |
| Cabbages, Head | 0.05 | |
| Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) | 0.05 | |
| Leek | 0.02 (*) | |
| THIABENDAZOLE | | |
| Cattle meat | 0.1 | |
| Cattle milk | 0.1 | |
| CARBOFURAN | | |

DRAFT AND DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS FOR PESTICIDES

| VB 41 VP 526 VA 384 | Ϋ́ι, Υ | $0.05 \\ 0.05 \\ 0.02$ | (*) | (a) (a) |
|--|---|--|---------------------------------|------------|
| 65 | THIABENDAZOLE | | | |
| | Cattle meat Cattle milk | 0.1 0.1 | | (a) (a) |
| 96 | CARBOFURAN | | | |
| AL 1021 AB 1 AF 651 AS 651 | Alfalfa forage (green) Citrus pulp, Dry Sorghum forage (green) Sorghum straw and fodder, Dry | 10 2 2 0.5 | | (a) |
| 103 | PHOSMET | | | |
| SO 691 VR 589 | Cotton seed Potato | 0.05 0.05 | (*) | (a) |
| 105 | DITHIOCARBAMATES | | | |
| TN 0672 FS 12 FB 275 | Stone fruits | 0.1 7 5 | (*) T Z T h, Z H | (a) |
| 177 | ABAMECTIN | | | |
| AM 660 TN 660 FP 226 FC 1 SO 691 VC 424 DH 1100 VL 483 VC 46 FP 230 VO 445 VR 589 VC 431 FB 275 VO 448 | Apple Citrus fruits Cotton seed Cucumber Hops, Dry | $\begin{array}{c} 0.1 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.02 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.05 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.02 \\ 0.02 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.01 \\ 0.02 \\ 0.02 \\ 0.02 \end{array}$ | (*) (*) (*) (*) (*) | |

(*): At or about the limit of determination;

T: Temporary MRL;

1

53

Z: MRL based on the use ziram;

h, Z: MRL based on the uses of ziram and thiram. MRL estimate based on the use of Ziram;

H: MRL based on the use of thiram;

(a): Draft Revised Maximum Residue Limit.

| | Commodity | MRL (n | ng/kg) ¹ |
|----------------------------------|--|---|-----------------------------|
| TN 678 VC 432 | Walnuts Watermelon | $\begin{array}{c} 0.01 \\ 0.01 \end{array}$ | (*) (*) |
| 181 | MYCLOBUTANIL | | |
| FS 12 FB 275 | Stone fruits Strawberry | 2 1 | |
| 189 | TEBUCONAZOLE | | |
| FS 13 DF 269 FB 269 | Cherries Dried grapes (=currants, raisins and sultanas) Grapes | 5 3 2 | |
| 194 | HALOXYFOP | | |
| FI 327 FC 1 FB 269 FP 9 | Banana Citrus fruits Grapes Pome fruits | 0.05 0.05 0.05 0.05 | (*) (*) (*) (*) |
| 197 | FENBUCONAZOLE | | |
| GC 640 | Apricot Barley Barley straw and fodder, Dry | 0.5 0.2 3 | |
| | Cattle fat Cattle kidney Cattle liver | $0.05 \\ 0.05 \\ 0.05$ | (*) (*) |
| | Cattle meat Cattle milk Eggs | $0.05 \\ 0.05 \\ 0.05$ | (*) (*) (*) |
| FS 247 | Peach Poultry fats | 0.05 0.05 0.05 | (*) |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat Poultry, Edible offal of | $0.05 \\ 0.05$ | (*) (*) |

(a)

ALINORM 01/24 APPENDIX III

PROPOSED DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS FOR PESTICIDES

(At Step 5 of the Codex Procedure with Omission of Steps 6 and 7 for Adoption at Step 8)

MRL (mg/kg)²

| | Commonty | | ig/kg) | |
|------------------|------------------------------|----------|--------|-----|
| 20 | 2,4-D | | | |
| PE 112 | Eggs | 0.01 | (*) | (a) |
| GC 645 | Maize | 0.05 | | (a) |
| AS 645 | Maize fodder | 40 | | |
| AF 645 | Maize forage | 10 | | |
| AS 649 | Rice straw and fodder, Dry | 10 | | |
| CM 649 | Rice, Husked | 0.1 | | (a) |
| GC 650 | Rye | 2 | | (a) |
| AF 651 | Sorghum forage (green) | 0.2 | | |
| FS 12 | Stone fruits | 0.05 | (*) | |
| GS 659 | Sugar cane | 0.05 | | |
| AV 659 | Sugar cane forage | 0.2 | (*) | |
| VO 447 | Sweet corn (corn-on-the-cob) | 0.05 | (*) | |
| TN 85 | Tree nuts | 0.2 | | (a) |
| GC 654 AS 654 | Wheat | 2 100 | | (a) |
| | Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 100 | | |
| 83 | DICLORAN | | | |
| VA 385 | Onion, Bulb | 0.2 | | (a) |
| 102 | MALEIC HYDRAZIDE | | | |
| VA 381 | Garlic | 15 | | |
| VA 388 | Shallot | 15 | | |
| 136 | PROCYMIDONE | | | |
| VB 41 | Cabbages, Head | 2 | | |
| VP 528 | Garden pea (young pods) | 3 | | |
| VP 529 | Garden pea, Shelled | 1 | | |
| FS 247 | Peach | 2 | | |
| FP 230 | Pear | 1 | | |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 2 | | |
| 176 | HEXYTHIAZOX | | | |
| DH 1100 | Hops, Dry | 2 | | |
| 181 | MYCLOBUTANIL | | | |
| FI 327 | Banana | 2 | | |
| DH 1100 | Hops, Dry | 2 | | |
| | - | | | |

2

Commodity

^{(*):} At or about the limit of determination;

⁽a): Proposed Draft Revised Maximum Residue Limit.

Commodity

199 KRESOXIM-METHYL

| VC 424 | Cucumber | 0.05 | (*) |
|--------|---|------|-----|
| DF 269 | Dried grapes (=currants, raisins and | 2 | |
| | sultanas) | | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 1 | |
| GC 650 | Rye | 0.05 | (*) |
| AS 81 | Straw and fodder (dry) of cereal grains | 5 | |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.05 | (*) |

- 68 -

ALINORM 01/24 APPENDIX IV

PROPOSED DRAFT AND PROPOSED DRAFT REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMIT FOR PESTICIDES

(At Step 5 of the Codex Procedure)

| | Commodity | MRL (mg/l | kg) ³ | |
|---------|---|-----------|------------------|-----|
| 20 | 2,4-D | | | |
| FB 18 | Berries and other small fruits | 0.1 | | (a) |
| MO 105 | Edible offal (mammalian) | 5 | | |
| FC 203 | Grapefruit | 0.1 | | (a) |
| AS 162 | Hay or fodder (dry) of grasses | 400 | | |
| MM 95 | Meat (from mammals other than marine mammals) | 0.2 | | (a) |
| ML 106 | Milks | 0.1 | | (a) |
| FC 4 | Oranges, Sweet, Sour | 0.1 | | (a) |
| FP 9 | Pome fruits | 0.01 | (*) | |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.05 | (*) | |
| PO 111 | Poultry, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | |
| GC 651 | Sorghum | 0.01 | (*) | (a) |
| VD 541 | Soya bean (dry) | 0.01 | (*) | |
| AL 541 | Soya bean fodder | 0.01 | (*) | |
| AL 1265 | Soya bean forage (green) | 0.01 | (*) | |
| 27 | DIMETHOATE | | | |
| VS 621 | Asparagus | 0.05 | (*) | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 2 | | |
| VB 402 | Brussels sprouts | 1 | | (a) |
| VB 403 | Cabbage, Savoy | 0.05 | (*) | |
| MO 812 | Cattle, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | |
| VB 404 | Cauliflower | 0.5 | | |
| PE 112 | Eggs | 0.05 | (*) | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 2 | | (a) |
| VL 482 | Lettuce, Head | 0.5 | | (a) |
| MF 100 | Mammalian fats (except milk fats) | 0.05 | (*) | |
| MM 96 | Meat of cattle, goats, horses, pigs & sheep | 0.05 | (*) | |
| ML 107 | Milk of cattle, goats & sheep | 0.05 | (*) | |
| VA 385 | Onion, Bulb | 0.05 | (*) | (a) |
| VP 63 | Peas (pods and succulent=immature seeds) | 1 | | (a) |
| FS 14 | Plums (including prunes) | 1 | | (a) |
| FP 9 | Pome fruits | 0.5 | | (a) |
| PF 111 | Poultry fats | 0.05 | (*) | |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.05 | (*) | |
| PO 111 | Poultry, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | |

(*): At or about the limit of determination;

3

(fat): The MRL applies to the fat of meat;

B/b: MRL based on the use of benomyl;

Th: MRL based on the use of thiophanate-methyl;

(a): Proposed Draft Revised Maximum Residue Limit.

Po: The MRL accommodates post-harvest treatment of the commodity;

C: MRL based on the use of carbendazim;

| | Commodity | MRL (mg/l | \mathbf{kg}) ³ | |
|---------|--|-----------|------------------------------|-----|
| MO 822 | Sheep, Edible offal of | 0.05 | (*) | |
| GC 651 | Sorghum | 0.01 | (*) | |
| AV 596 | Sugar beet leaves or tops | 0.1 | | (a) |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 2 | | (a) |
| VL 506 | Turnip greens | 1 | | |
| VR 506 | Turnip, Garden | 0.1 | | (a) |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.2 | | |
| AS 654 | Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 10 | | |
| 64 | QUINTOZENE | | | |
| GC 640 | Barley | 0.01 | (*) | |
| AS 640 | Barley straw and fodder, Dry | 0.01 | (*) | |
| VB 400 | Broccoli | 0.05 | | (a) |
| VB 41 | Cabbages, Head | 0.1 | | (a) |
| PM 840 | Chicken meat | 0.1 | (*) (fat) | |
| PO 840 | Chicken, Edible offal of | 0.1 | (*) | |
| VD 526 | Common bean (dry) | 0.02 | | (a) |
| VP 526 | Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) | 0.1 | | (a) |
| SO 691 | Cotton seed | 0.01 | | (a) |
| PE 112 | Eggs | 0.03 | (*) | |
| GC 645 | Maize | 0.01 | (*) | |
| AS 645 | Maize fodder | 0.01 | | |
| AF 645 | Maize forage | 0.01 | (*) | |
| AL 72 | Pea hay or pea fodder (dry) | 0.05 | | |
| SO 697 | Peanut | 0.5 | | (a) |
| VD 72 | Peas (dry) | 0.01 | | |
| VO 445 | Peppers, Sweet | 0.05 | (*) | (a) |
| VD 541 | Soya bean (dry) | 0.01 | (*) | |
| AL 541 | Soya bean fodder | 0.01 | (*) | |
| AL 1265 | Soya bean forage (green) | 0.01 | (*) | |
| VR 596 | Sugar beet | 0.01 | (*) | |
| VO 448 | Tomato | 0.02 | | (a) |
| GC 654 | Wheat | 0.01 | | |
| AS 654 | Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 0.03 | | |
| 72 | CARBENDAZIM | | | |
| FI 327 | Banana | 0.2 | В | (a) |
| GC 640 | Barley | 0.5 | С | (a) |
| AS 640 | Barley straw and fodder, Dry | 2 | С | (a) |
| VD 71 | Beans (dry) | 0.5 | Th | (a) |
| VR 577 | Carrot | 0.2 | В | |
| MM 812 | Cattle meat | 0.05 | (*) B | (a) |
| PF 840 | Chicken fat | 0.05 | (*) B | (a) |
| VC 424 | Cucumber | 0.05 | (*) b, C | (a) |
| MO 105 | Edible offal (mammalian) | 0.05 | (*) B | |
| PE 112 | Eggs | 0.05 | (*) B | (a) |
| VP 529 | Garden pea, Shelled | 0.02 | Th | |
| VC 425 | Gherkin | 0.05 | (*) b,C | (a) |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 3 | b, Th | (a) |
| ML 106 | Milks | 0.05 | (*) B | (a) |
| GC 647 | Oats | 0.1 | C | (a) |
| FC 4 | Oranges, Sweet, Sour | 1 | В | |

Commodity

| | | \ 8 | 8/ | |
|--|---|---|--|--|
| FI 353 PM 110 SO 495 AS 649 CM 649 GC 650 GC 654 AS 654 | Pineapple Poultry meat Rape seed Rice straw and fodder, Dry Rice, Husked Rye Wheat Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | $5 \\ 0.05 \\ 0.05 \\ 15 \\ 2 \\ 0.1 \\ 0.05 \\ 1$ | B (*) B (*) C B B C,Th (*) b,Th B,C | (a) (a) (a) (a) (a) (a) |
| 79 | AMITROLE | | | |
| FB 269 FP 9 FS 12 83 | Grapes Pome fruits Stone fruits DICLORAN | $0.05 \\ 0.05 \\ 0.05$ | (*) (*) | |
| VR 577 | Carrot | 15 | Ро | (a) |
| 87 | DINOCAP | 10 | 10 | (1) |
| FP 226 VC 45 FB 269 FS 247 VO 51 FB 275 VO 448 | Apple Fruiting vegetables, Cucurbits Grapes Peach Peppers Strawberry Tomato | $\begin{array}{c} 0.2 \\ 0.05 \\ 1 \\ 0.1 \\ 0.2 \\ 0.5 \\ 0.3 \end{array}$ | (*) | |
| 166 | OXYDEMETON-METHYL | | | |
| AS 640 VD 526 GC 650 AS 650 AS 654 | Barley straw and fodder, Dry Common bean (dry) Rye Rye straw and fodder, Dry Wheat straw and fodder, Dry | 2 0.1 0.05 2 2 | (*) | |
| 175 | GLUFOSINATE-AMMONIUM | | | |
| AM 660 FI 30 TN 85 | Almond hulls Assorted tropical and sub-tropical fruits - inedible peel Tree nuts | 0.5 0.05 0.1 | (*) | |
| 199 | KRESOXIM-METHYL | | | |
| GC 640 MO 105 MF 100 MM 95 ML 106 FP 9 | Barley Edible offal (mammalian) Mammalian fats (except milk fats) Meat (from mammals other than marine mammals) Milks Pome fruits | 0.1 0.05 0.05 0.05 0.01 0.2 | (*) (*) (*) (*) | |
| PM 110 | Poultry meat | 0.05 | (*) | |
| | | | | |

ALINORM 01/24 APPENDIX V

PROPOSED DRAFT AMENDMENTS TO CODEX CLASSIFICATION OF FOODS AND ANIMAL FEEDS (At Step 3 of the Codex Accelerated Procedure⁴)

Amend the definitions of "Meat", "Mammalian Fats", "Poultry Fats" and "Milk" contained in the *Codex Classification of Foods and Animal Feeds* as follows (struck-through texts to be deleted; and italicized

1. **Meat** (from mammals other than marine mammals)

Meats are the muscular tissues, including adhering faty issues such as intramuscular and subcutaneous fat from animal carcasses or cuts of these as prepared for wholesale or retail distribution in a "fresh" state. The cuts offered to the consumer may include bones, connective tissues and tendons as well as nerves and lymph nodes.

2. **Mammalian fats** (except fat from marine mammals)

Mammalian fats, excluding milk fats, are derived from the fatty tissues of animals (not processed).

3. **Poultry fats**

texts to be inserted):

Poultry fats are derived from the fatty tissues of poultry.

4. Milks

4

Milks are the mammary secretions of various species of lactating herbivorous ruminant animals, usually domesticated. Milk is the normal mammary secretion of milking animals obtained from one or more milkings without either addition to it or extraction from it, intended for consumption as liquid milk or for further processing.

Pending approval as new work by the 47th Executive Committee.

~

CODEX MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS FOR PESTICIDES RECOMMENDED FOR REVOCATION

| | Commodity | MRL (mg/kg | g) ⁵ |
|--|--|--|---|
| 20 | 2,4-D | | |
| GC 640 AO3 1 GC 647 | Barley Milk products Oats | 0.5 0.05 0.5 | (*) |
| 27 | DIMETHOATE | | |
| FI 327 VR 577 FB 278 DH 1100 VL 480 FS 247 VL 502 FB 275 VS 469 | Banana Carrot Currant, Black Hops, Dry Kale Peach Spinach Strawberry Witloof chicory (sprouts) | 1 1 2 3 0.5 2 1 1 0.5 | Ро |
| 64 | QUINTOZENE | | |
| VL 482 VR 589 | Lettuce, Head Potato | 3 0.2 | |
| 72 | CARBENDAZIM | | |
| VP 522 VO 440 DH 1100 VC 46 SO 697 AL 697 VR 589 MM 822 VC 431 VR 596 VR 497 VR 505 VC 433 | Broad bean (green pods and immature seeds) Egg plant Hops, Dry Melons, except watermelon Peanut Peanut fodder Potato Sheep meat Squash, Summer Sugar beet Swede Taro Winter squash | $\begin{array}{c} 2\\ 0.5\\ 50\\ 2\\ 0.1\\ 5\\ 3\\ 0.1\\ 0.5\\ 0.1\\ 0.1\\ 0.5\end{array}$ | Th C C Po B,C (*) B,C B,C Po B,C (*) B B (*) B,C,Th (*) C (*) B B |
| 80 | CHINOMETHIONAT | | |
| TN 660 FP 226 FI 326 GC 80 | Almonds Apple Avocado Cereal grains | 0.1 0.2 0.1 0.1 | |

(*): At or about the limit of determination;

5

Po: The MRL accommodates post-harvest treatment of the commodity;

(fat): The MRL applies to the fat of meat;

B/b: MRL based on the use of benomyl;

C: MRL based on the use of carbendazim;

Th: MRL based on the use of thiophanate-methyl.

Commodity

| | ~ | | |
|---|--|--|--|
| FC 1 | Citrus fruits | 0.5 | |
| VC 424 | Cucumber | 0.1 | |
| FB 21 | Currants, Black, Red, White | 0.1 | |
| VC 425 | Gherkin | 0.1 | |
| FB 268 | Gooseberry | 0.1 | |
| FB 269 | Grapes | 0.1 | |
| TN 669 | Macadamia nuts | 0.02 | (*) |
| MM 95 | Meat (from mammals other than marine | 0.05 | (*) |
| | mammals) | | |
| VC 46 | Melons, except watermelon | 0.1 | |
| ML 106 | Milks | 0.01 | (*) |
| FI 350 | Рарауа | 5 | |
| FT 307 | Persimmon, Japanese | 0.05 | |
| FB 275 | Strawberry | 0.2 | |
| VC 432 | Watermelon | 0.02 | |
| | | | |
| 103 | PHOSMET | | |
| | | 40 | |
| AL 1020 | Alfalfa fodder | 40 | |
| | | 40 1 | (fat) ⁶ |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) | - | (fat) ⁶ |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat | 1 | (fat) ⁶ |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 GC 0645 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat Maize Maize fodder | 1 0.05 | (fat) ⁶ |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 GC 0645 AS 0645 AF 0645 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat Maize | 1 0.05 10 | |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 GC 0645 AS 0645 AF 0645 ML 0106 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat Maize Maize fodder Mairze forage Milks | $ 1 \\ 0.05 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 $ | (fat) ⁶ (*) V ⁶ |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 GC 0645 AS 0645 AF 0645 ML 0106 AL 0072 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat Maize Maize fodder Mairze forage Milks Pea hay or pea fodder (dry) | $ 1 \\ 0.05 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 \\ 10 $ | (*) V ⁶ |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 GC 0645 AS 0645 AF 0645 ML 0106 AL 0072 AL 528 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat Maize Maize fodder Mairze forage Milks Pea hay or pea fodder (dry) Pea vines (green) | $ 1 \\ 0.05 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 10 $ | (*) V ⁶ Fresh wt |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 GC 0645 AS 0645 AF 0645 ML 0106 AL 0072 AL 528 VD 00172 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat Maize Maize fodder Mairze forage Milks Pea hay or pea fodder (dry) Pea vines (green) Peas (dry) | $ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.05 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 \end{array} $ | (*) V ⁶ |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 GC 0645 AS 0645 AF 0645 ML 0106 AL 0072 AL 528 VD 00172 VP 0063 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat Maize Maize fodder Mairze forage Milks Pea hay or pea fodder (dry) Pea vines (green) Peas (dry) Peas (pots and succulent = immature seeds) | $ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.05 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 \\ 0.2 \\ \end{array} $ | (*) V ⁶ Fresh wt |
| AL 1020 AL 1021 MH 0812 GC 0645 AS 0645 AF 0645 ML 0106 AL 0072 AL 528 VD 00172 | Alfalfa fodder Alfalfa forage (green) Cattle meat Maize Maize fodder Mairze forage Milks Pea hay or pea fodder (dry) Pea vines (green) Peas (dry) | $ \begin{array}{c} 1 \\ 0.05 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 \\ 10 \\ 10 \\ 0.02 \end{array} $ | (*) V ⁶ Fresh wt |

- 74 -

CODEX MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS TO BE SUPERSEDED BY REVISED MAXIMUM RESIDUE LIMITS

| 2,4-D | | |
|---|--|---|
| Eggs | 0.05 | (*) |
| Maize | 0.05 | (*) |
| Rice | 0.05 | (*) |
| Rye | 0.5 | |
| Wheat | 0.5 | |
| MEVINPHOS | | |
| Cabbages, Head | 1 | |
| Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) | 0.1 | |
| THIABENDAZOLE | | |
| Meat of cattle, goats, horses, pigs & sheep | 0.1 | (*) |
| Milks | 0.1 | (*) |
| DICLORAN | | |
| Onion, Bulb | 10 | Ро |
| | Eggs Maize Rice Rye Wheat MEVINPHOS Cabbages, Head Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds) THIABENDAZOLE Meat of cattle, goats, horses, pigs & sheep Milks DICLORAN | Eggs0.05Maize0.05Rice0.05Rye0.5Wheat0.5 MEVINPHOS 0.5Cabbages, Head1Common bean (pods and/or immature seeds)0.1 THIABENDAZOLE 0.1Meat of cattle, goats, horses, pigs & sheep0.1Milks0.1 DICLORAN 0.1 |

The MRL accommodates external animal treatments

6

96 CARBOFURAN

| AL 1021 | Alfalfa forage (green) | 5 | |
|---------------------------|--------------------------------------|-----------------|--------|
| 103 | PHOSMET | | |
| VR 589 | Potato | 0.05 | |
| 105 | DITHIOCARBAMATES | | |
| FS 13 FS 14 | Cherries Plums (including prunes) | 1 1 | H H |
| 181 | MYCLOBUTANIL | | |
| FS 240 FS 13 FS 247 | Apricot Cherries Peach | 0.2 1 0.5 | |

PRIORITY LIST OF COMPOUNDS SCHEDULED FOR EVALUATION OR REEVALUATION BY JMPR

The following is the final or tentative lists of compounds to be considered by the FAO/WHO Joint Meeting of Pesticide Residues (JMPR) from 2000 – 2005.

AGENDA OF THE 2000 JMPR

TENTATIVE AGENDA OF THE 2001 JMPR

| Toxicological evaluations | Residue evaluations | Toxicological evaluations | Residue evaluations |
|--|---|---|--|
| NEW COMPOUNDS | NEW COMPOUNDS | NEW COMPOUNDS | NEW COMPOUNDS |
| chlorpropham | fipronil | imidacloprid spinosad | chlorpropham imidacloprid spinosad |
| PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS |
| deltamethrin (135) dodine (084) fenitrothion (037) imazalil (110) | captan (007) chlorpyriphos (017) diphenylamine (030) parathion (058) | | carbaryl (008) diflubenzuron (130) dimethipin (151) dodine (084) ethoprophos (149) fenitrothion (037) imazalil (110) |
| thiodicarb (154) | parathion-methyl (059) piperonyl butoxide (62) pyrethrins (063) | lindane (048) mecarbam (124) methoprene (147) prochloraz (142) | methomyl (094)/thiodicarb (154) |
| EVALUATIONS | EVALUATIONS | | propargite (113) |
| carbaryl (008) | aldicarb (117) chlormequat (015) | EVALUATIONS diflubenzuron (130) | EVALUATIONS diquat (031) |
| DDT (21) | DDT (21) fenthion (039) | | haloxyfop (194) iprodione (111) |
| fipronil | mevinphos (053) thiabendazole (065) | methomyl (094) phosalone (060) | kresoxim-methyl (199) myclobutanil (181) |

TENTATIVE AGENDA OF THE 2002 JMPR

| Toxicological evaluations | Residue evaluations | J |
|--------------------------------------|-------------------------|----|
| NEW COMPOUNDS | NEW COMPOUNDS | N |
| esfenvalerate* | esfenvalerate* | a |
| flutolanil | flutolanil | q |
| PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | P |
| acephate (95) | acephate (095) | |
| A | deltamethrin (135) | b |
| metalaxyl-M** | | С |
| methamidophos (100) | methamidophos (100) | |
| oxamyl (126) paraquat(057) | oxamyl (126) | g |
| paraquat(037) | pirimiphos-methyl (086) | |
| | procloraz (142) | |
| | paraquat (057) | |
| tolylfluanid (162) | | р |
| triazophos (143) | triazophos (143) | |
| EVALUATIONS | EVALUATIONS | tı |
| carbofuran (096) | carbofuran (096) | |
| | dithiocarbamates (105) | E |
| ethephon (106) | | |
| | fenbuconazole (197) | |
| guazatine (114) | guazatine (114) | |
| *Darlagement chemical for femularity | phosmet (103) | |

TENTATIVE AGENDA OF THE 2003 JMPR

| Toxicological evaluations | Residue evaluations | |
|---|------------------------------------|--|
| NEW COMPOUNDS | NEW COMPOUNDS | |
| acibenzolar-S-methyl quinclorac | acibenzolar-S-methyl quinclorac | |
| PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | |
| | amitraz (122) | |
| bendiocarb (137) cyhexatin (067)/azocyclotin (129) | | |
| | endosulfan (032) | |
| glyphosate(158) | glyphosate (158) | |
| | lindane (048) mecarbam (124) | |
| | metalaxyl-M** | |
| | methoprene (147) | |
| phorate (112) | | |
| | propineb | |
| | tolylfluanid (162) | |
| triadimefon (133)/ triadimenol (168) | | |
| EVALUATIONS | EVALUATIONS | |
| | dicloran (083) | |
| | dimethoate (027) | |

*Replacement chemical for fenvalerate ** Replacement chemical for metalaxyl.

TENTATIVE AGENDA OF THE 2004 JMPR

| Toxicological evaluations | Residue evaluations | |
|--------------------------------------|--|--|
| NEW COMPOUNDS | NEW COMPOUNDS | |
| <i>zeta</i> -cypermethrin famoxadone | <i>alpha</i> -cypermethrin <i>zeta</i> -cypermethrin famoxadone | |
| PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | |
| clofentezine (156) | bendiocarb (137) clofentezine (156) cypermethrin (118) cyhexatin (067)/azocyclotin (129) phorate (112) | |
| propamocarb (148) | triadimefon (133)/ triadimenol (168) triforine (116) | |
| EVALUATIONS | EVALUATIONS | |
| | malathion (047) 2-phenylphenol (056) | |

TENTATIVE AGENDA OF THE 2005 JMPR

| Toxicological evaluations | Residue evaluations | |
|---------------------------|--|--|
| NEW COMPOUNDS | NEW COMPOUNDS | |
| PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS | PERIODIC REEVALUATIONS propamocarb (148) | |

| • . | N(|)T | YET | SCH | IED | ULEI |
|-----|----|----|-----|-----|-----|------|
|-----|----|----|-----|-----|-----|------|

| anilazine | |
|---------------------------|--|
| benalaxyl | |
| carbosulfan ³ | |
| cyromazine ¹ | |
| cyhalothrin ² | |
| flusilazole ¹ | |
| hexaconazole ¹ | |
| paclobutrazol | |
| - | |

permethrin (residues) profenofos¹ pirimicarb procymidone propiconazole propoxur terbufos

New candidate compound for periodic re-evaluation

- Not supported for periodic re-evaluation. However, there is support for MRLs based on the use of specific enantiomers/isomers
- For toxicological periodic re-evaluation; residues periodic 3 reevaluation was performed in 1997.

COMPOUNDS FOR WHICH ASSESSMENTS OF ACUTE TOXICITY **ARE REQUIRED - NOT YET SCHEDULED⁸**

| carbosulfan | fenpyroximate |
|----------------------|-------------------|
| chlorpyrifos-methyl | folpet |
| diazinon | malathion |
| dimethoate/omethoate | oxydemeton-methyl |
| fenpropimorph | tebufenozide |

COMPOUNDS PROPOSED FOR PRIORITY LIST BUT FOR WHICH FUTHER CONSIDERATION IS REQUIRED BEFORE A DECISION CAN BE MADE

gentamicin

1

2

oxytetracycline

⁷ Commitment to be provided by 1 November 2000 8

Information on when appropriate data can be submitted to be provided to WHO Joint Secretary by 1 November 2000